RENEWABLE ENERGY GENERATION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES: INFLUENCING FACTORS AND ENABLERS

MASTER OF COMMERCE

in ACCOUNTING

S BANDA

2021

RENEWABLE ENERGY GENERATION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES: INFLUENCING FACTORS AND ENABLERS

 $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{y}$

SYLVIA BANDA

Dissertation

Submitted in fulfilment of the degree requirements of

MASTER OF COMMERCE

in ACCOUNTING

in the

FACULTY OF MANAGEMENT AND LAW

School of Accountancy

At the

UNIVERSITY OF LIMPOPO

SUPERVISOR: PROF MB FAKOYA

2021

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to my brother, Honest Ncube and my late mother, Ms Tammy Ncube

DECLARATION

I declare that the dissertation hereby submitted to the University of Limpopo, for the degree of Master of Commerce in Accounting has not previously been submitted by me for a degree at this or any other university; that it is my work in design and in execution, and that all material contained herein has been duly acknowledged.

Banda, S (Ms)	28 October 2021
Surname, Initials (title)	Date

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would like to thank the following persons for their respective contributions to this dissertation:

- I am indebted to my supervisor, the late Prof MB Fakoya. Thank you for guiding, motivating and supporting me throughout the study. I sincerely appreciate the inputs and constructive academic criticisms you gave me throughout the study. Thank you!
- A special thank you to my brother, Mr Honest Ncube, for the unconditional support and words
 of encouragement throughout the study.
- I also appreciate and acknowledge the support given by my late mother, Ms Tammy Ncube.
- The administrative staff in the School of Accountancy, for providing me with the necessary logistical and moral support when I needed it.
- My friends and colleagues at the University, for their continuous support and encouragement.
- The academic clerks, Thomas Lunga, Solomon Moabi, Jwalane Mooko, Namhla Sphondo,
 Siphokazi Ncwabe, Nicolas Phalane and Bhekithemba Dlamini for relentlessly encouraging
 me to continue working on my dissertation
- Mrs Fakoya, for editing my dissertation throughout my studies.
- A special thank you to Keko Ramalobe for allowing me the time off I needed to pursue my studies.

ABSTRACT

Since 2008, South Africa has been experiencing significant bottlenecks in its energy supply. The transition to renewable energy is no longer just an option but a necessity. In demonstrating the commitment to the Kyoto Protocol, which requires a reduction in greenhouse gases and is a response to the electricity crisis, various mechanisms have been applied to stimulate renewable energy production. This study examines the effect of the influencing factors and enablers on renewable energy generation in selected developing countries. To this end, the study investigated if the amount invested in renewable energy, economic, governance, environmental and social factors have an impact on renewable energy output produced in the selected emerging economies. Secondary data which comprised of the renewable energy output, investment and proxy data for the other factors being tested was used in the investigation. A quantitative research design was used, and panel data for the periods 2000-2016 was analysed. Results of the study revealed that the renewable energy generation is impacted diversely by the elements tested. A positive causal link was found between the dollar amount invested and the production of renewable energy. Additionally, the study found that governance, economic, environmental, and social factors can influence renewable energy output favourably or unfavourably. Results of the study suggest that policymakers should consider the effect of these variables when formulating policies to accelerate the transition to a sustainable energy supply system. Furthermore, the results provide possible solutions for budgetary constraints which have limited the transformation of the energy industries in the selected developing countries. Potential to investigate this study further on a country by country basis as data becomes available exists. Additionally, mixed methods may be applied to explore a qualitative element in the study.

Keywords: Renewable Energy, Non-renewable energy, Green energy

Table of Contents

DEDICATION	i
DECLARATION	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
Table of Contents	i
LIST OF TABLES	iv
CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Brief Introduction	1
1. 2 Background of the study	3
1.3 Problem statement	6
1.4 Motivation for the study	6
1.5 Research hypotheses	10
1.6 Research Objectives	10
1.7 Research method	11
1.8 Definition of terms	12
1.9 Significance of the study	12
1.10 Study outline	14
1.11 Summary of chapter	14
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	16
2.1 Introduction	16
2.2 Theoretical frameworks	16
2.2.1 Natural capitalism	17

2. 2.2 Externality theory	19
2.3 The relationship between renewable energy and non-renewable energy	22
2.4 A mixture of mechanisms used to encourage renewable energy generation in the world	27
2.5 Investment in renewable energy versus output generated	30
2.6 Governance factors	33
2.7 Economic factors	47
2.8 Environmental factor	52
2. 9 Social factor	54
2. 10 Summary of the chapter	56
CHAPTER THREE: RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	58
3.1 Introduction	58
3. 2 Research paradigm	59
3. 3 Research design and method	60
3. 4 Data collection and analysis approach	61
3.5 Description of key variables	63
3.6 Model Specification	65
3.7 Research variables	67
3.7.1 Dependent variable	67
3.7.2 Independent variables	68
3. 8 Population and sample size	68
3. 9 Reliability and validity of the method and data	70
3. 10 Ethical considerations	71
3.11 Summary of the chapter	71
CHAPTER FOUR: DATA ANALYSIS AND INTERPRETATION	73
4.1 Introduction	73

4. 2 Descriptive Statistics	73
4. 3 Empirical Evidence	75
4.4 Discussion of Results	87
4.5 Summary of the chapter	95
CHAPTER FIVE: SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATION	96
5.1 Introduction	96
5. 2 Summary of the study	96
5.3 Conclusion	101
5.4 Limitations of the study	102
5.5 Contributions of the study	102
5.6 Recommendations	104
5.7 Future research	105
5.8 Concluding remarks	105
References	106

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3:1 Databases of key variables	64
Table 3:2 Sample of developing countries selected	70
Table 4. 1: Descriptive statistics of key variables (2000-2016)	74
Table 4. 2: Overview of countries with hydro and non-hydro power	76
Table 4. 3: Hydro and non-hydro power - Standard regression, fixed-effects and ra	ndom effects
	76
Table 4. 4: Correlation matrix	80
Table 4. 5:Hydro and non-hydro power - Random effects	81
Table 4. 6: Hydro and non-hydro - Fixed effects	82
Table 4. 7: GDP analysis of hydro and non-hydro power	83
Table 4. 8: Hydro and non-hydro power - Random effects	85

CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1.1 Brief Introduction

This chapter contains a brief introduction, the background, the problem statement, motivation for the study for the study. Furthermore, the Chapter outlines the hypotheses tested in this study, the research objectives and the research method. The terms used in the study are also defined in this chapter. Additionally, the significance of the study, the study outline and the summary of the chapter are outlined herein. Section 1.1 introduces the study and Section 1.2 describes the background of the study. Section 1.3 explains the problem statement while Section 1.4 discusses the motivation for the study. The hypotheses tested in this study and the research objectives are reflected in Section 1.5 and Section 1.6 respectively. Section 1.7 outlines the research method applied while Section 1.8 defines terms used in the study. The significance of the study is discussed in Section 1.9 whereas the outline of the study is shown in Section 1.10. Lastly, Section 1.11 lays out the summary of this chapter. The following section discusses a brief introduction to the study, which highlights the basis for this study.

Energy is vital to the functioning of all, if not most, of the industries in any economy (Maradin, Cerovic & Mjeda, 2017). The Sustainability Development Goals report of 2020 emphasised that countries need to increase sustainable energy to alleviate energy shortages (United Nations, 2020). According to Maradin *et al.* (2017), the deployment of renewable energy causes a corresponding rise in the development of a nation. Furthermore, the energy resources a nation has at its disposal are proportional to its development and industrial advancement (Aliyu, Dada & Adam, 2015). According to Ettmayr and Lloyd (2017), as economies develop their energy needs also increase. Due to the anticipated growth, economies face a challenge to reduce the environmental damages of fossil fuel usage while growing at a rapid rate (Ettmayr & Lloyd, 2017). In response to the

anticipated growth, transition towards clean energy is one of the Sustainability Development Goal (SDG 7) towards which most countries have committed to work towards (United Nations, 2020). Additionally, the African Union has devised a 10 year plan, termed Agenda 2063 that is aimed at alleviating energy shortages, poverty and ensuring environmental sustainability (African Union, 2015). Researchers such as Perticas, Florea, and Simut (2017), opine that if the rising energy needs are not monitored, they can hinder economic growth. Additionally, Saidi and Hammami (2015), opine that the increased energy demand due to internationalisation indicates that in the next century energy security will become a challenge. Hence, Costantini and Martini (2010), hold forth that a change from less efficient energy resources to an active, sustainable option will stimulate economic growth.

The promotion of renewables as opposed to fossil fuel use has been the principal mitigation approach so far (Moriarty & Honnery, 2014). In favour of this argument, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) (2012), noted that successful CO₂ mitigation strategies should consider how to reduce emissions from electricity generated from fossil fuel. Additionally, to their susceptibility to depletion, Lo (2014), believes that fossil fuels result in air, water and soil pollution when burnt. The G8 Summit of 2007 agenda highlighted that climate change could damage the natural environment and the global economy. As a result, studies on the causes and how to slow the process have been conducted worldwide (Sebitosi & Pillay, 2008; Alam, 2013; Renukappa, Akintonye, Egbu & Goulding, 2013). Countries regularly converge for the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change to discuss climate change mitigation strategies. Moriarty and Honnery (2014), are among those who conducted studies on how to slow climate changes and its causes.

1. 2 Background of the study

The deployment of renewable energy has swiftly risen globally over the last decade. The increased employment of renewable energy is due to energy deficiency (Dombrovski, 2015), the high cost of fossil fuel extractions relative to past years, (Abolhosseini & Heshmati 2014) and the dire climate change effects of fossil fuels (Olz & Beerepoot, 2010; Harrison, 2015; Nakumuryango & Inglesi-Lotz, 2016). Yazdanie and Rutherford (2010), as well as Kumar (2020), argue that the generation of renewable energy is affected by social, environmental, political, and economic factors. Social factors can be described as the human development aspects that should be considered by any nation when formulating its policies (Kumar, 2020). The Organisation for Economic Cooperation (OECD) (2001), asserts that social indicators include educational and health quality proxies, among others. Environmental and economic factors such as increased greenhouse gas emissions and economic growth, respectively, have also influenced the rate at which countries produce renewable energy (Bridge, Bouzarovski, Bradshaw & Eyre, 2013; Timmons, Harris & Roach, 2014). According to Sanderink (2020), governance has a vital role to play in creating a sustainable energy solution that comprises mainly green energy. Financing was also identified as an obstacle for renewable energy generation (Kumar, 2020). According to Maradin et al. (2017), countries are experiencing expeditious economic growth which has, in turn, resulted in the regular use of renewable energy.

Market imperfections, as a result of subsidies on fossil fuel, limit the generation of renewable energy (UNEP, 2014). Due to the current legislation regulating renewable energy, REIPPPP, buyers only purchase electricity during bids which are complicated and expensive. The development of renewable energy is lagging in terms of aspiring policy. The absence of a legal framework for Independent Power Producers' utility interconnection requirements is another

barrier faced by investors (Msimanga & Sebitotsi, 2014). Presently, in qualifying for the REIPPPP bidding process investors are required to post bid bonds, or guarantees equivalent to \$12 500 per MW of full load sustained capacity, and the amount is doubled once the announcement of the preferred bidder is made (Eberhard, 2014). The REIPPPP also requires paying 1% tax on project revenues to the government (Eberhard, 2014). This tax payment does not consider the fact that the business might be working at a loss in the first years of operation. According to Taleb (2009), barriers to renewable energy production could be due to the appropriate stakeholders being unaware of available incentives, a lack of political support as well as the lack of incentives.

For instance, in South Africa, the bidding system has resulted in fewer companies winning; and the ownership of the industry becoming more concentrated (Baker & Wlokas, 2015). According to Dombrovski (2015), renewable energy sources react differently to policies. Therefore, multiple policies must resolve the renewable energy generation problem (Abolhosseini & Heshmati, 2014). According to the International Energy Agency (2015), the right policies and governance, the improvement of financial conditions, and the adoption of new business models are key to increasing renewable energy investments. Considerations include effective implementation of policy frameworks, access to the power grid, reduction of regulatory barriers, removal of fossil fuel subsidies, an efficient price completion mechanism and improved financial conditions. The study by Bischof-Niemz (2018), revealed that renewable energy eased the energy crisis, positively impacted the economy, and had an immense financial benefit. The rising prices of fossil fuels and grid expansion costs also make it imperative to stimulate renewable energy production.

Perticas *et al.* (2017), argue that green energy is the most viable means to curb fossil fuel pollution. Fossil fuels are non-renewable resources that play a vital role in energy formation and a variety of other purposes. According to the IEA (2010), 41 percent of the greenhouse gas emissions in the

world are transmitted by the electricity sector. Fossil fuel energy results in global warming, which is one of the most significant challenges faced globally (UNICEF, 2014). The study by Begg, van der Woerd and Levy (2005), shows that the main reason for climate change is the increased greenhouse gases in the atmosphere. Moreover, Stern (2007), opines that carbon dioxide (CO₂), which radiates from the burning of fossil fuels such as crude oil, gas and coal contribute most to climate change. Furthermore, Alam (2013), also identified fossil fuels as a significant contributor to carbon dioxide (CO₂) and predicted that CO₂ emissions would continue to increase in the coming years. Greenhouse gas production in growing economies exceeded those of developed economies in 2008, and this trend is expected to continue as economies develop (International Energy Agency (IEA), 2010; Jakob, Haller and Marschinski, 2012). According to a report by the Rhodium Group (2021), the emissions of China, a developing nation exceeded those of all developing nations combined in 2019. While the measures taken to curb the spread of COVID-19 resulted in a temporary reduction of emissions, GhG emissions continued to rise in 2020 (World Meteorological Organization, 2021). Khan (2020), both developing and developed nations are major contributors of CO2 emissions.

Perticas *et al.* (2017), argue that a robust positive cause and effect relationship exists between GDP and the production of green energy. According to Gul Akar (2016), an increment in the long run per capita income and greenhouse emissions are the main drivers of investment in renewable energy. Da Silva, Cerqueira, and Ogbe (2018), state that renewable energy production is influenced by GDP per capita and energy demand. Additionally, Owusu and Asumadu-Sarkodie (2016), stated that a direct positive relationship exists between greenhouse emissions and renewable energy generation. It is apparent from the discussion above that previous literature has used proxies of economic, social, environmental, and governance factors to explore their impact on the

generation of renewable energy. Besides providing economic power, energy resources also play a critical role in modern society (Aliyu, Dada & Adam, 2015). It is also evident from the above literature that various factors influence renewable energy generation.

1.3 Problem statement

The inability of stakeholders to succinctly evaluate the factors or drivers of renewable energy generation might have limited opportunities to fully harness the potential to reduce dependence on fossil-based energy systems. This is evident from previous studies indicating that most governments have not fully explored the renewable energy sector (Yazdanie and Rutherford, 2010; Walwyn & Brent, 2015; Worldatlas, 2017; IRENA, 2019). According to the researcher, there have been few studies conducted to determine the factors which influence sustainable renewable energy generation. As such, it is expedient to examine those factors, especially in developing countries, that influence the generation of commitment to renewable energy production. Some of these considerations include the amount invested in renewable energy as well as governance, economic, environmental, and social factors. Moreover, previous studies have focused on evaluating the effect of the proxies of these variables individually on renewable energy (Winkler, 2005; Zhao, Tang & Wang, 2013; REN21, 2017; Dombrovski, 2015). This study explores if the dollar amount invested, economic, governance, environmental and social factors influence renewable energy output generated in developing countries. The next section discusses the motivation for the study.

1.4 Motivation for the study

Presently, a significant portion of South Africa's energy is sourced primarily from non-renewable sources such as coal and nuclear power (Walwyn & Brent, 2015; Uhunamure & Shale, 2021). The use of fossil energy is based on the premise that renewable energy is expensive, while fossil and nuclear energy are affordable (Gets, 2013). While coal deposits are abundant in South Africa and

coal is considered a preferred fuel type, the country is regarded amongst the countries with exceptional solar capacity because its annual solar-direct nominal irradiation (DNI) is among the highest in the world (Van Niekerk, 2012). Despite this, South Africa has a greater reliance on coal for its energy production based on the argument that fossil and nuclear technologies are inexpensive compared to renewable energy (RE) technologies (Gets, 2013). Investigation of the energy sector revealed that 90% of South Africa's energy is generated from coal (Department of Energy, 2015; Uhunamure & Shale, 2021). South Africa ranks as the fifth-largest consumer of coal and sixth largest producer of coal globally (Eberhard, 2011; Uhunamure & Shale, 2020). However, South Africa has responded to the need to reduce carbon emissions through its Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) promulgated in 2010, which was aimed at expanding the local renewable energy market (McDaid, 2016).

In acknowledging the contribution of coal-generated energy to the increasing problems of global climate change, the need to achieve a sustainable energy composition by developing renewable energy sources was realised. This has resulted in the enactment of the White Paper on Renewable Energy in 2003. The Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) in 2010. and most recently the Renewable Energy Independent Power Producer Procurement Program (REIPPPP) in 2014. (Department of Minerals and Energy, 2003; Department of Minerals and Energy, 2010; Eberhard, Kolker & Leigland, 2014). The White Paper on Renewable Energy Act of 2003 raised awareness of the use of renewable energy, how to efficiently use it, and set well-structured tariffs to encourage renewable energy investment. The IRP 2010 is a 20-year long-term plan with principal targets, amongst others, to enlarge energy production from solar and wind resources (Nakumuryango & Inglesi-Lotz, 2016). The feed-in tariffs (FITS) system was substituted by the enactment of REEIPPP, which favours a competitive tender administration (Sebitosi & Pillay, 2008). The feed-

in tariff system failed due to its inconsistency with public finance and procurement laws. The program had not resulted in any difference because, in the two years of its existence, no power agreement had been signed (Eberhard, 2014). South Africa's REIPPPP has been successfully implemented and has brought about diversification in the electricity generation sector by increasing the power producers from one to 64 in the first three rounds of bidding (Walwyn & Brent, 2015). Consequently, this has resulted in the acquisition of electricity at prices that are competitive in comparison to current grid prices and has expedited the response to its energy crisis. Furthermore, the REIPPPP attracted private investment in the renewable energy sector (Leigland & Eberhard, 2018).

Even though the REEIPPPP has successfully brought various companies into the power generation sector, it is likely that in the subsequent bidding rounds the pool of companies that succeed will become smaller (Walwyn & Brent, 2015). The program's target is 9% renewable energy by 2030 and is mostly focused on supply security and not access to power (Gets, 2013). Regardless of South Africa's dominant economic position in the African continent, its implementation of renewable energy is not the best among African countries. Furthermore, Nakumuryango and Inglesi-Lotz's (2016), comparison of South Africa to OECD countries shows that South Africa has a long way to go to achieve a sustainable environment. Alam (2013), found that it is imperative for policymakers to address the increasing energy demand and need to improve as well as develop alternative sources of energy.

Moreover, Europe has shown that it is possible to have a significant portion of renewable energy in the energy mix. South Africa has been ranked the 15th most appealing destination for the development of renewable energy, according to the Renewable Energy country attractiveness index done by EY (previously Ernest and Young) (EY, 2015). The ownership of the renewable

energy industry has become an alarming issue as significant international associations are becoming dominant either directly or indirectly (Baker & Wlokas, 2015). Moreover, in South Africa, developers have either failed projects or consorted with international companies to source the required technology or financing. Notwithstanding the efforts of the South African government to create a competitive industry which addresses national interests, smaller national players were forced out of the market and could not compete against international companies. Furthermore, due to the design of REIPPPP, smaller local companies have neither entered nor retained a market share as the program progresses (Baker & Wlokas, 2015).

The costs of investing in renewable energy are mostly upfront (McDaid, 2016). This high initial capital outlay needs to be financed by the developer (Baker & Wlokas, 2015). The playing field is also not level as international companies have access to cheaper capital in contrast to local companies in the sector (McDaid, 2016). China, for instance, charges less than one percent interest on funds lent to investors, whereas bank financing costs 7% - 8% in interest. This results in a third of the project cost being saved by the Chinese project. Moreover, investors contend that the prerequisites of the REIPPPP system in South Africa have led to high compliance costs (Baker & Wlokas, 2015). According to Murombo (2015), the current environmental legislation has been ineffective in promoting renewable energy generation in South Africa. According to the PricewaterhouseCoopers (PWC) (2011), fact sheet, disincentives such as carbon tax might not encourage the use of renewable technology; instead, they might only be a penalty. Blohm (2021), argues that a combination of carbon tax and imposing mandatory CO2 limits may reduce emissions in the energy sector. Based on the above arguments, it is evident that current support mechanisms are inadequate to support the effective application of funds to stimulate renewable energy investments.

It can be deduced from the above that intervention by the state must empower local companies to compete on level ground with international players in the renewable energy sector.

1.5 Research hypotheses

The following are the research hypotheses for this study.

H₁: The dollar amount invested influences the volume of renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

H₂: Governance factors influence renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

H₃: Economic factors influence renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

H₄: Environmental factors influence renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

H₅: Social factors influence renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

1.6 Research Objectives

The primary purpose of this study is to examine which independent variables influence and enable renewable energy generation in developing countries.

Hence, the study will seek to achieve the following sub-objectives:

 To examine the influence of the dollar amount invested on renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries

- To examine the influence of governance factors on renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries
- To examine the influence of economic factors on renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries
- To examine the influence of environmental factors on renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries
- To examine the influence of social factors on renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries

1.7 Research method

A positivist research framework was adopted due to the objective and quantitative nature of the study. To analyse the relationship between the dollar amount invested as well as the effect of economic, governance, social and economic factors on the renewable output generated, an explanatory causal research design was applied. The choice of the combination of independent variables being tested was influenced by the individual variables identified by previous researchers. Panel data for a sample of selected developing countries were used in the investigation. Data collected consisted of sixteen countries, and it covered the years ranging from 2002 to 2016. The sample comprised cross-sectional and time-series data; thus, multiple panel data regression analysis was used to investigate the relationship between the variables. The data used in the research was collected from the World Bank database and the British Petroleum (BP) Statistics database. In instances where effects were identified, the Hausman test was applied to determine if those were fixed or random effects.

1.8 Definition of terms

Renewable energy – this is energy derived from resources that are replenished naturally and are infinite (Owusu & Asumadu-Sarkodie, 2016).

Non-renewable energy: energy that is drawn from limited resources that deplete over time (Rabbani, Sattary, Mamun, Rahman & Khan, 2017).

Green energy: energy that produced in a way that minimises environmental damage (Kalyani, Dudy & Pareek, 2015).

1.9 Significance of the study

Academia

I envision that this research will encourage other researchers to investigate if the mixture of support mechanisms used to stimulate renewable energy investments in South Africa continue to be effective. South Africa has set targets for renewable energy that should be generated throughout until 2030. Continuous evaluation of the relationship between the amount of investment made and the renewable energy produced will be necessary to minimise an ineffective application of funds and to ensure that the application of the mixture of support mechanisms is efficient. Furthermore, the investigation of the relationship between the effects that governance, economic, environmental, and social factors have on renewable energy output will enable the developing economies that were investigated to identify enablers that these economies should use to boost green energy production.

Economy

The research intends to propose how to effectively apply funds provided and how the currently available mixture of mechanisms can generate more renewable energy. Value will be added to the

economy through job creation, improvement of the skills base in the economy, and increased enterprise development. Moreover, local manufacturing of energy will be encouraged, and reliance on imported fuels, which are prone to political instability and trade disputes, will be reduced. The sustainable improved power generation and distribution channels are expected to attract local and foreign investments. Furthermore, production halts due to energy shortfalls are projected to decrease and supply to increase; this has the potential to increase GDP.

Government

Results from this study will assist the government to identify additional measures required to ensure that renewable energy generated from the funds invested is maximised. Any identified ineffectiveness of the currently available mixture of support mechanisms may be corrected, and the effect will be an increase in renewable energy investments by South African companies. The revenue collection will improve as well because the pool of taxpayers will be enlarged by the increase in individuals and entities which earn disposable income. The pressure on government to create employment or cater for the unemployed will be eased as job creation is anticipated as investments in renewable energy increase.

Environment

Renewable energy is a clean source of energy that has either very low or no carbon emissions. The increase in investments in renewable energy will decrease our dependence on non-renewable energy. The impact of this is a reduction of carbon emissions, and so the environment will be sustained. Furthermore, the diversification of the energy supply will assist in saving scarce water resources as the other renewable energy sources seldom use water. Moreover, water contamination caused by remains from fossil fuels will be minimised.

Society

The actualisation of a competitive atmosphere due to the increased number of renewable energy producers in the energy sector will drive entities to set the best reasonable prices which are affordable to consumers. Also, the increase in energy supplied has greater potential to cater for the primary energy needs of the economy as a whole. As these goals are achieved the livelihood of societies is improved, and the less polluted air is inhaled. As local producers of renewable energy increase, jobs are created and the community as a whole benefit. It is hoped that entrepreneurial skills will be cultivated and demonstrated.

1.10 Study outline

Chapter One of the study outlines the summary of the study, the motivation for the study, and describes how the research will be conducted. Chapter Two consists of the literature review, which outlines the theoretical framework, which comprises the natural capitalism and externality theory. Additionally, Chapter Two discusses the literature relating to the hypothesis being tested in this study. The research methodology applied to test the hypotheses is discussed in Chapter Three. The presentation, interpretation and discussion of the results are outlined in Chapter Four. The final chapter comprises the summary, conclusions, and recommendations of the study.

1.11 Summary of chapter

This chapter provides a background to the study. Moreover, the statement of the research problem, the research questions, and the research aim, and research objectives are discussed. The relevant definitions of the key terms used in this study are fully defined in this chapter. This chapter also contains the research methodology and design, limitations of this study, ethical considerations and

the significance of this chapter. The following chapter contains the theoretical lens and literature
review for this study.

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

Chapter One provided the introduction, the background to this study, as well as the objective and problem statement of this study. This chapter discusses the theoretical framework used in this study and the relationship between renewable energy investments and the output generated. Furthermore, the chapter discusses the current mechanisms applied to stimulate renewable energy investments worldwide and how fiscal policies are used in this regard. Section 2.2 of this study discusses the theoretical framework. Section 2.3 describes the relationship between renewable energy and non-renewable energy while Section 2.4 explains the mixture of mechanisms used to encourage renewable energy generation in the world. Section 2.5 and Section 2.6 discuss the relationship between renewable energy and the output generated as well as governance factors that have an impact on renewable energy output respectively. Section 2.7 and Section 2.8 describe the economic and environmental factors that may influence the production of green energy respectively. The impact of social factors on renewable energy output is discussed in Section 2.9. Lastly, Section 2.10 lays out the summary of this chapter. The following section discusses the theoretical framework, which underpins this study to explain why it is essential to encourage investments in renewable energy.

2.2 Theoretical frameworks

According to Radhakrishma, Yoder, and Ewing (2007), the theoretical framework outlines the relevance of the research. The theoretical framework enhances the quality of research and enables the researcher to justify the results of the study against existing literature (Caliendo & Kyle, 1996; Abd-El Khalick & Akerson, 2007). This study is premised on two theories, natural capitalism and the externality theory. The following two sub-headings describe these theories.

2.2.1 Natural capitalism

The preservation and value assessment of natural capital are gaining momentum (Vassallo, Paoli, Rovere, Montefalcone, Morri & Bianchi, 2013). It has become evident that the availability of natural capital constrains economic growth. Capital refers to the resources used to produce income by an economy or country. Manufactured, human, and natural capital are all forms of capital (Costanza, d'Arge, de Groot, Farberk, Grasso, Hannon, Limburg, Naeem, O'Neill, Paruelo, Raskin, Sutton, & van den Belt, 1997). Natural capitalism, which forms the theoretical basis of this study, has been diversely defined by researchers. Natural capital comprises non-exhaustible and exhaustible resources and the ecosystem. As such, Goodwin (2003), opines that natural capital encompasses the natural assets provided by the Earth and its ecosystem services. Hawken, Lovins, and Lovins (1999), maintain that ecological systems that provide life support to society and the planet's natural resources are termed natural capital. Hawken et al. (1999), described ecosystem services as nature's self-regulation procedure such as regulating the atmosphere and climate, pollination and biodiversity. Natural resources and ecosystems contribute significantly to the generation of income and wealth creation. Natural capitalism focuses on ways to increase resource productivity (Greenwood, 2001). This means that society, economic activity, and companies require natural stocks to survive.

Hawken *et al.* (1999), argue that the life-sustaining nature of the environment is a limiting factor in production and cannot be regarded as an equal factor in output. The depletion of the ozone layer, pollution of the atmosphere, extinction of certain animal species, aquatic and terrestrial plants suggests that the natural capital concept exists. More often, natural capital negatively impacts economic activity due to its depletion. According to British Petroleum (BP) (2014), the way the world's inhabitants use natural capital impacts on the environment and its capability to create value

consistently. In preserving the available aggregate natural capital at the current level, natural capital needs to be maintained (Costanza & Daly, 1992). Moreover, if a nation's capital accounting excludes natural capital, the sustainability of the economy will be misunderstood. The core argument of natural capitalism is the recognition of the effects of waste and the non-renewable nature of resources.

Natural capitalism is based on four pillars which include increasing the productivity of natural resources drastically, usage of biology-inspired production models and materials, service and flow business model, and reinvestment in natural resources (Lovins, Lovins & Hawken, 1999). The concept of natural capitalism seeks to eliminate waste and to promote the efficient use of natural resources (Hawken et al., 1999). The efficient use of natural resources will, in turn, reduce the level of usage of non-renewable energy, slow down the depletion of resources, and minimise climate change. Goodwin (2003), states that for development to be sustainable, the earth must maintain or increase the natural capital which is usually depleted during economic production. The use of renewable natural capital without depleting it creates a sustainable socio-economic system. This means that natural resources are undiminished, and minimal damage is done to the atmosphere through contamination by CO₂ when renewable energy is generated and used (Panwar, Kaushik & Kothari, 2011). The effect of the increase in renewable energy investments is, therefore, expected to address the theory of natural capital. The use of renewable energy will assist in preserving the level of non-renewable resources that currently exist sustainably and curb the level of CO₂ emissions. The study of the effect that renewable energy enablers have on the green energy produced will enable countries to preserve the natural capital.

2. 2.2 Externality theory

According to externality theory, taxes should be high where negative social costs emanate from the activity, while activities with positive social benefits should have a low tax effect. Taxes should encourage growth or hamper it as minimally as possible (Baliamoune-Lutz & Garello, 2013). According to the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) (2014), fiscal policies are the most powerful instruments amongst various policy interventions that can be used to promote green economic activity. Wood, Blylund and Bradley (2016), assert that individual entrepreneurs also consider government tax and regulatory policies in evaluating renewable energy investment decisions. The UNEP (2012), states that the Sustainability Development Goals (SDGs) can be achieved using fiscal policies. It points out that renewable energy production can be supported by fiscal policies such as energy taxes, carbon pricing mechanisms and incentives for renewables (Abolhosseini, & Heshmati 2014). Moreover, national policymakers are continually revising their policies to support renewable energy deployment (Ogunlana & Goryunova, 2017).

Renewable energy investments are increasing due to the availability of favourable fiscal policies (Hitaj, 2013). Abdmouleh, Alammari and Gastli (2015), argue that fiscal policies can, however, reduce the operational effectiveness of an investment if not stringently executed and supervised. For example, wind power generation in China was slow before the enactment of effective energy policies; afterwards, substantial growth was experienced (Wang, 2010). According to KPMG (2016), favourable tax incentives are becoming one of the reasons why investors finance renewable energy investments. Different phases of renewable energy require different policies that are best tailored for each phase. Policymakers should understand the impact of renewable energy policies on all stakeholders (International Renewable Energy Agency, 2016). According to Corneli (2012), tax incentives are crucial for increasing investment in renewable energy. The increment in

renewable energy also results in increased competition and innovation. Policymakers can stimulate renewable energy generation investments by selecting the most efficient financial and fiscal instruments (Dombrovski, 2015). Incentives should make investments in renewable energy feasible at first glance (Damuri & Atje, 2012).

Dombrovski (2015), asserts that supportive instruments should be tailored to suit a country. The specific renewable technology targeted should be aligned with the country's policy design. Corneli (2012), argues that tax incentives can be used in conjunction with Renewable Portfolio Standard programs to stimulate renewable energy investments and cost reductions. According to Zhao, Zuo, Fan and Zillante (2010), a renewable energy development policy framework notably results in renewable energy development. However, Nam, Khanh, Nguyen, and Binh (2012), opine that policymakers must identify incentives that can attract investment in renewable energy. These incentives comprise financial incentives, fiscal incentives, subsidies and concessions or exemptions from laws and standards (UNCTAD, 2011). Energy subsidies should make investments feasible through the provision of financial support. Measures intended to alleviate current market imperfections that are an obstacle to renewable energy are, however, not viewed as incentives (Waliwimpi, 2012). Fiscal incentives are provided to lower the costs related to investing in renewable energy and plant operation.

The most significant incentive offered by the USA is the renewable energy production tax credit. This incentive has been established to be a significant determinant of the number of new investments in wind energy (Black, Holley, Solan & Bergloff, 2014). Wind developers relocate to states with favourable economic and fiscal incentives, and the discontinuance of the fiscal incentives may lead to a reduction in renewable energy as well as the loss of other economic benefits such as job creation, tax revenues and economic growth (Black *et al.*, 2014). European

countries have achieved impressive results using tax incentives as well as other forms of state support for renewable energy and conventional energy production (Ogunlana & Goryunova, 2017). According to Krupa and Burch (2011), policies devised to encourage investments in renewable energy should incorporate tax incentives, tax holidays, initial investment grants and take fiscal policy into account. This notion is supported by findings from the research interviews conducted by Krupa and Burch (2011). The United States experienced a positive change in the wind production market due to the extension of the federal incentives available for wind projects (Wiser & Bolinger, 2015). Zhao et al. (2013), opine that developing countries need to adopt support mechanisms applied by countries that have successfully promoted renewable energy (RE) mechanisms. States and private partnerships are necessary to stimulate investments in renewable energy (Yamusa & Ansari, 2013). According to Onifade (2015), fiscal support mechanisms make it easy for investors to plan because the returns expected are predictable. There is a risk also that investors might benefit from the support mechanisms without a corresponding increase in energy generated, and it may result in centralised energy production (Onifade, 2015). India implemented a production-based support mechanism to counter the risks identified above. Support mechanisms that are applied before actual production were found to be ineffective because lower renewable energy was produced (Onifade, 2015). These findings argue that a combination of government interventions can strengthen renewable energy generation. The efforts taken to encourage renewable energy generation are supported by results found by da Silva et al. (2018), that state that renewable energy production should be prioritised given the severe climate changes and energy crises faced by nations.

2.3 The relationship between renewable energy and non-renewable energy

The global movement towards the increased use of renewable energy was necessitated by energy deficiency problems, among other things. Additionally, the deployment of renewable energy results in a reduction in the usage of fossil fuels, prospectively.

In Nigeria, electricity demand is more than supply, thereby affecting the country's socioeconomic and technological development (Obadote, 2009; Sambo, Garba, Zarma & Gaji, 2012). In concurrence, Aliyu *et al.* (2015), also argued that the socio-economic and technological development in Nigeria had been influenced by the high demand for electricity which exceeds its supply. Additionally, China experienced extensive electricity outages due to the sudden increase in its energy demand (Lo, 2014). The South African energy supply crisis, which intensified in mid-2014, is expected to continue until 2018 (Baker & Wlokas, 2015). Eskom, which is the national energy provider in South Africa, struggled to defend its competence when the nation experienced power outages due to its poor operational state (Hipkin, 2013). Electricity shortages in South Africa have damaged the economy (OECD, 2015). The scarcity of energy also negatively impacted the effective productivity of the Pakistan industry, its people and commerce (Haq, 2007).

Uninterrupted energy flow is therefore required for an economy to function efficiently and effectively. Moreover, world energy consumption is sure to increase over time (Abolhosseini & Heshmati, 2014). In light of the relationship between economic growth and energy consumption resources, and to sustain the growing need for energy, alternative resources must be identified and developed (The Federal Government, 2007). According to Munasinghe (2002), sustainable development should take energy into account. Therefore, it is evident that renewable energy and energy efficiency (REEE) policies will have significant implications for energy security, climate change, economic competitiveness, pollution and human livelihood (Lo, 2014).

Despite the adverse effects fossil-based energy has on climate change, sustainability, and efficient energy distribution, most economies are dependent on it. Furthermore, renewable energy only contributed 2% of the globe's energy consumption in 2011. According to British Petroleum (BP) (2013), more than 80% of the 522 exajoules primary energy used by the world in 2012 came from fossil fuels. Two thirds of the electricity generated in the world in 2019 was from fossil fuels (IEA, 2019). The number of countries producing renewable energy in 2020 was 32, this is significantly higher than the recorded number of 19 countries a decade ago (REN21, 2020). The renewable energy sector globally experienced a boom phase for five years leading to 2019. During that period net installations for renewable energy outperformed fossil based and nuclear energy combined (REN21, 2020; IRENA, 2021). Despite the advancement experienced in the renewable energy sector in the past decade, CO2 emissions have continued to increase and governments globally continue to excessively invest in fossil-based energy infrastructure (Shearer, Mathew-Shah, Myllyvirta, Yu & Nace, 2019; IRENA, 2021). The dependency on fossil fuels has resulted in social and environmental problems and the depletion of the conventional resources thereof (United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, 2011). Other economies contend that renewable energy technology cannot satisfy the current power needs (Van De Putte & Short, 2011), despite some researchers proving otherwise (International Energy Agency (IEA), 2009). Zambia sources its primary energy from biofuel and waste, hydropower and imported petroleum and oil products (International Energy Agency (IEA), 2009). In 2010, 99.7% of Zambia's electricity was sourced from hydropower (World Bank, 2012). Zambia continues to mainly produce hydropower however a significant portion of its population relies on traditional biomass (Taliotis, Shivakumar, Ramos, Howells, Mentis, Sridharan, Broad & Mofor, 2016; Kachapulula-Mudenda, Makashini, Malama

& Abanda, 2018). Hence it is evident that it is possible to generate economy substantial portion of energy from renewable energy.

The major sources of energy in Indonesia include petroleum oil, natural gas and coal (Aiman, Simamora, & Hendrana, 2018). Although Indonesia has an abundance of renewable energies, they are mostly undeveloped, and its vital energy sources are fossil fuels such as coal and oil (Damuri & Atje, 2012). Similarly, Pinilih and Chairunnisa (2019), contend that Indonesia has strong potential for renewable energy generation however its use has not reached optimal usage. Over the years, Indonesia has been increasing the portion of renewable energy in its energy mix (IRENA, 2017). In 2017, coal accounted for a third of the energy supplied and bioenergy was the main form of renewable energy used in the country (IRENA, 2017). Uddin, Shaikh, Khan, Shirazi, Rashid, and Qazi (2021), contend that Pakistan has taken the appropriate measures by investing in renewable energy infrastructure. Subsidies for petroleum are one of the reasons why Indonesia's renewable energy sources are undeveloped (Damuri & Atje, 2012). Vietnam's major energy commodities are diesel oil, gasoline, heavy oil, coal, and liquefied petroleum gas, of which all are fossils (Zhi, Sun, Li, Xu & Su, 2014). Angola and Libya, on the other hand, derive 60% and 80% of their government revenues from natural gas and oil exports, respectively (Central Intelligence Agency, 2011). The reasons for dependency on fossil fuel as a source of energy may vary among economies. An analysis by World Atlas shows that 35 out of the 50 countries examined are heavily dependent on fossil fuel energy, with more than 90% of their energy supply being derived from fossil fuel energy (Worldatlas, 2017). Five (5) of the 35 countries heavily reliant on fossil energy have a 100 % dependency (Worldatlas, 2017).

Nigeria is endowed with abundant conventional (fossil fuel) energy sources such as oil, coal and gas. These energy sources dominate the fuel sources for electrical power production for the society,

and mainly contribute over 90% of the country's income (Aliyu *et al.*, 2015). The depletion of Nigeria's conventional energy resources, increasing pressure to reduce carbon footprints, and attempts by other nations to seek alternative energy sources is anticipated to affect its income (Aliyu *et al.*, 2015). The over-reliance of the energy sector on petroleum has slowed down Nigeria's development of alternative fuels. As per Nakumuryango and Inglesi-Lotz (2016), findings, South Africa derives nearly 90% of its energy from coal, hence, is among the countries which negatively contributed to the pollution of the environment in recent years. Renukappa et al. (2013), argue that South Africa adopted the fossil fuel energy-use strategy from the apartheid administration. On the other hand, Cameroon has a substantial potential to produce renewable energy but the absence of a clear renewable energy policy and the lack of interest from the government are significant factors that have stalled the deployment of its renewable energy (Ackom, Alemagi, Ackom, Minang & Tchoundjeu, 2013; Wirba, Mas'ud, Muhammad-Sukki, Ahmad, Tahar; Rahim, Munir & Karim, 2015). Conventionally, China's electricity sector relied heavily on coal until the enactment of the Renewable Energy Law in 2006.

As energy demand increased beyond the supply, fossil fuel prices sharply increased due to the limited nature of fossil fuel reserves (Nam *et al.*, 2012) hence, the attention of economies was drawn to the need for sustainable clean energy security solutions. Countries have set about exploring the use of renewable energy as an alternative to fossil-based energy. Sebitosi and Pillay (2008), identify that there has been a remarkable development around the world in renewable energy production driven by the need to reduce the adverse environmental effects of fossil fuels.

The Nigerian government is promoting renewable energy through the development of a variety of energy policies, regulations and reforms (Aliyu *et al.*, 2015). Worldatlas (2017), issued an article on the 11th of December 2015 which states that global reliance on fossil fuels has decreased in

relation to total energy use since 1971 and it is anticipated that the trend will continue as nations change to greater use of renewable resources for energy. The United States has attempted to increase the quota of electricity generated from renewable sources to minimise climate change and improve energy security (Hitaj, 2013). Most of the states in the United States of America have different policies to promote renewable energy. These US states employed a variety of incentives for renewable energy such as corporate, sales and property tax credits as well as production incentives (awarded on a cents /kWh basis) and renewable portfolio standards (Hitaj, 2013). Furthermore, China has made renewable energy and energy efficiency a national priority. In the last decade, China became the largest photovoltaic (PV) manufacturer in the world, and its PV production has grown expeditiously due to the joint promotion of the global market and domestic policies (Qiang, Honghang, Yanxi, Yurui & Jun, 2014). Likewise, Pakistan is devising energy policies to solve its energy problems. The energy mix in Pakistan comprises mainly of oil based energy (Raza, 2015). Economic development has been impeded by the excessive reliance it has on imported fuels (Raheem, Abbasi, Memon, Samo, Taufiq-Yap, Danquah & Harun, 2016). According to Khan¹, Khan², and Chang, (2020), Pakistan should prioritise transitioning to renewable energy to solve its energy crisis. The reliance by the Gulf Cooperation Council on gas and oil revenues is diminishing as they have begun to diversify from fossil fuel-based economy (Flamos, 2010).

Public-private partnerships were encouraged by the Vietnamese government to attract investment in renewable energy. Vietnam has also devised an energy development strategy which takes renewable energy into account (Nam et al., 2012). Indonesia has set the year 2025 target for its energy mix, which comprises of 17% renewable energy through its Presidential Decree 26 of 2006 (Damuri & Atje, 2012). Nigeria has begun to explore the use of other forms of energy sources due

to the constant exhaustion of its traditional energy resources, an energy crisis, unstable oil prices on global markets and the rising demand to decrease carbon footprints which affect the nation's income and energy security (Aliyu *et al.*, 2015). Despite efforts by various countries to encourage the production of renewable energy, other factors such as its cost of production, electricity demand, trade openness and economic development affect its deployment (Gul Akar, 2016). Karakosta et al. (2013), also opine that the deployment of renewable energy will not succeed due to difficulties such as the inadequacy of the regulatory system and the inefficient targets that are set.

2.4 A mixture of mechanisms used to encourage renewable energy generation in the world According to da Silva et al. (2018), it is vital for economies to understand the factors that influence renewable energy generation and the effects of the policies it implements. According to Ohler and Fetters (2014), renewable energy is a pre-requisite for the world to evolve into industrialisation, energy security and economic growth. Despite the availability of possible benefits, renewable energy is subject to and still contributes a small portion to the aggregate energy supply. In 2010, less than 21% of the total electrical energy produced in the world was from renewable energy (Zhao et al., 2013). Irrespective of the low contribution made by renewable energy, it has tremendous potential to increase beyond the world's energy needs (Ellabban et al., 2014). According to Gul-Akar (2016), most of the energy needs faced by countries are met through the use of non-renewable energy. More than 80% of the energy used worldwide comprises of fossil fuel energy (Wustenhagen & Menichetti, 2012). In agreement Zhao, Tang and Wang (2013), argue that most nations principally use traditional sources of energy such as natural gas, coal and oil. Renewable energy contributes to an insignificant portion of the total energy used worldwide (Zhao et al., 2013). Likewise, South Africa is also heavily reliant on coal-fired electricity (Burer & Wustenhagen, 2009). Moriarty and Honnery (2014), contend that the growth in renewable energy is too slow to influence the current energy mix. Findings from the study by da Silva *et al.* (2018), also argue that countries in the Sub Saharan region have abundant renewable energy; however, these resources are unexplored.

Similarly, Nigeria's energy mix has remained mainly constituted of fossil fuel energy because its capacity to produce clean energy is not fully exploited (Aliyu et al., 2015). The energy mix in China is dependent on fossil fuels despite the rapid growth in clean energy production it has experienced (Zhao et al., 2010). The energy sectors in both developed and developing countries have been identified as the main emitters of greenhouse gases that cause climate change (Polzin, Migendt, Taube & Flotow, 2015). This is evidence that developing countries mainly use conventional energy sources. It is noteworthy that clean energy has been increasing from 2004 until 2014 (United Nations Environmental Programme, 2016). Consistent with this finding, Bridle and Kitson (2014), state that support policies for non-renewable energy are significantly higher than those for clean energy. Countries are, therefore, more likely to focus on the production of non-renewable energy. The results of the study conducted by Kurkoti (2016), revealed that BRICS countries had shifted their focus towards the production of renewable energy, with China being the most significant investor in renewable energy. Brazil and India have increased their clean energy production too. South Africa is also transitioning into the use of clean energy (Kurkoti, 2016). Uhunamure and Shale (2021), argue that aged coal powered plants remain challenge and cause for the energy crisis in South Africa. Over the years, the country successfully increased its renewable energy however the renewable energy sector still faces significant obstacles (Renaud, Tyler, Roff & Steyn, 2020). A report by Deloitte (2019), states that the REIPPPP has successfully transformed the renewable energy sector since its implementation. Likewise, Greencape (2019), concurs that the REIPPPP, aided the process of increasing renewable energy in the energy mix.

According to the researcher, it is evident from the above literature that countries have not invested enough in renewable energy.

Extensive efforts are required to fulfil the current and future energy needs through all possible sources (Yamusa & Ansari, 2013). Furthermore, there is no best overall approach for the design of renewable energy policies (Puig & Morgan, 2013; IRENA, 2016). Investment incentives and feed-in tariffs were identified as the only incentives that can stimulate certain investments (Zhao, Tang & Wang, 2013). Germany and a number of other European countries stimulate solar energy production through financial and fiscal mechanisms, mainly devised for that technology (Ferreira, Kunha, Fagnania, De Souzab, Tonezer, Rodrigues dos Santos & Coimbra-Araújo, 2018).

According to Abdmouleh, Alammari and Gastli (2015), tax measures may be used to stimulate renewable energy investments and incite companies and individuals to invest in sustainable energy. The application of fiscal policies to encourage the generation of sustainable energy has been slow though. However, Hafez (2014), suggests that further support mechanisms can be used to counter this challenge. Investors are more likely to conform to their previous investment patterns; therefore, they need to be encouraged to invest in renewable energy (Wustenhagen & Menichetti, 2012). The world need to cater to the ever-increasing energy needs require intervening measures to be taken to stimulate renewable energy. The production of renewable energy can be stimulated by various policies such as direct subsidies in the form of tax credits and rebates, production credits, other types of tax incentives, priority to grid access, and direct public financing (Puig & Morgan, 2013). The generation of renewable energy can be enhanced to the desired level using the mechanisms mentioned above. Moreover, the current electricity crisis if not attended to is likely to affect the taxable income of existing companies and the state of the economy eventually.

2.5 Investment in renewable energy versus output generated

Globally, governments have committed to increasing their renewable energy determinations as a means to curb CO₂ emissions and increase green energy (Burer & Wustenhagen, 2009). Many studies have outlined how investments in renewable energy can or have been increased for countries to either meet their renewable energy targets or progress. For example, the International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA) (2014), stated that China should increase its investment in renewable energy by USD 145 billion to reach its 26% share of the renewable energy target by 2030. Furthermore, China committed to spending 95 billion Chinese yuans so that it may reach its anticipated solar power output of 1.8 gigawatts by 2020. Brunnschweiler (2010), also argued that more accessible funding is required to increase renewable energy generation. According to Hafez (2014), to realise the renewable energy objectives set by the EU, the United Kingdom (UK) requires an investment of billions of pounds over the next decade (Hafez, 2014). Thus, to encourage extensive renewable energy investments, the UK intends to increase funding acquirable for projects (Hafez, 2014). The investment in renewable energy was estimated between USD400 billion-USD500 billion by 2020, rising from USD260 billion in 2011 (REN21, 2013).

On the other hand, South Africa has invested an aggregate of 192 billion in renewable energy sources from 2011 till June 2015, which was intended to produce 6 323 MW (Greencape, 2016). In aggregate, renewable energy investments have increased significantly from a low of 52 billion dollars in 2004 to a high of 243 billion dollars in 2010 (Gadomski, 2011). Between 2004 and 2014, countries with low income, and industrial and economic activities, have increasingly invested in renewable energy. On the other hand, Yamusa and Ansari (2013), argue that investments and technology are necessary to develop renewable energy and enhance energy security. Wustenhagen

and Menichetti (2012), state that to achieve the public policy goal of further developing renewable energy, a considerable amount of private investment is required. The question one would ask is whether the increase in the amount of investment translates into a change in the renewable energy output generated. According to Bekhet and Harun (2017), a long-run cause and effect relationship which is bi-directional exists between capital invested and renewable energy generated. The capital invested results in direct stimulation of renewable energy generated.

Investment, economic growth and labour result in the possible sustainable energy being produced as these variables are strongly linked (Bekhet & Harun, 2017). Moreover, the ranking by Liebreich (2012), demonstrated that there is a positive cause and effect relationship between the amount invested and the renewable energy generated. Countries that have had an increase in the amount invested have experienced an increase in renewable energy produced. Some countries had a decrease in the amount invested yet they produced more renewable energy and managed to get a higher ranking for producing green energy. However, investments in renewable energy generation worldwide declined by 12% from USD279 billion in 2011 to USD244 billion in 2012 (Ellabban, Abu-Rub & Blaabjerg, 2014). Regardless of the decline in the amount of investment made, the renewable energy generated and supplied increased from 19% in 2011 to 21.7% in 2012 (Ellabban *et al.*, 2014). Policy uncertainty resulted in a reduction of investments made but this was countered by the cost reductions in technologies and overall energy generated increased (Ellabban *et al.*, 2014).

In 2016, a reduction in the average capital expenditure required to finance photovoltaic (PV) and the onshore wind dropped by 13% and 10% respectively. Due to the counter, an extreme decline in the capital cost of renewable technologies such as wind and solar photovoltaic, the reduction in

renewable energy investment in 2016 did not result in a decline in renewable energy produced (UNEP, 2017). Moreover, projects financed in late 2015 were commissioned in 2016; thus, increasing the output in 2016 without a corresponding increase in the investment value in 2016 (UNEP, 2017). In the past years, wind power and photovoltaics have grown substantially in yearly growth rates of 15-40% (United Nations Environment Programme, 2017). In 2002, of the 17 billion dollars invested wind power and solar photovoltaic had large portions.

In 2011, the world experienced a year on year increase of 17% in renewable energy produced because of the 257 billion dollars invested (Ming, Ximei, Yulong & Lilin, 2013). The investment in renewable energy of 51 billion dollars by China in 2011 constituted 19.8% of total global investment, resulting in increased installed capacity of renewable energy. China, which has been ranked the renewable energy production leader for three consecutive years, invests on average 24.9 billion dollars per year in its renewable energy sector (Konstantinos & Kolybiris, 2012; Michi & Takashi, 2013). In 2010, the primary producers of renewable energy; China, Germany, Italy, Brazil and the United States of America invested a total of 150 billion dollars (UNEP, 2011). According to REN21 (2016), an increase in investment from 273 billion dollars to 285.9 billion dollars resulted in a 5% increment in the renewable energy generated in 2015. China dominated the renewable energy market by investing an additional 17% in 2015.

Japan experienced a renewable energy boom phase in 2015 due to the increased investment amounting to 36.2 billion dollars (UNEP, 2016). Investments in renewable energy reached their peak in 2015 and the additional capacity added was noteworthy. The renewable energy produced in that year totalled 134 gigawatts and was 53.6% of the total energy produced. The increase in renewable energy investments from 2004 to 2015 was 18% globally (KPMG, 2016). In 2015,

renewable energy generation grew by 147 gigawatts worldwide (KPMG, 2016). India is among the countries that experienced an increase in its renewable energy generation due to the increase in investments in renewable energy (Liebreich, 2017). Furthermore, the investment of 14.5 billion made in the wind power subsector resulted in the United States obtaining an increment of 8 589 mega-watts which represented 12% of the cumulative wind capacity. Total investments in renewable energy were 17% up in 2013, and the corresponding output as well increased from 1 578 gigawatts to 1 712 gigawatts. The world experienced an increase in investment from only USD45 billion since 2004 to USD560 billion by 2013. An increase of 475 gigawatts complemented this increase during 2004-2013. It is evident from the above review that the increase in the amount invested in renewable energy has resulted in an increased output of renewable energy.

2.6 Governance factors

According to Chaudhry, Malik and Khan (2009), government administration is a critical factor in building a sustainable economy. Huffy (2011) argues that economic policies and their outcomes are impacted by governance. Kaufmann, Kraay, and Mastruzzi (2009), state that governance comprises various aspects such as voice and accountability, political stability and absence of violence, government effectiveness, regulatory quality, the rule of law and control of corruption. This study focuses on government effectiveness, regulatory quality, the rule of law and control of corruption. Voice and accountability, as well as political stability and absence of violence, are irrelevant to this study, they focus mainly on the level of democracy a nation has achieved in selecting its government and how likely the government may be dethroned.

Control of corruption

A substantive body of literature concluded that corruption might positively or negatively impact economic development (Leff, 1964; Pellegrini & Gerlagh, 2004; Johnson, LaFountain & Yamarick, 2011; Almfraji & Almsafir, 2014). Corruption is defined as the usage of public power for personal benefits (Kaufmann, Kraay & Mastruzzi, 2010). According to Fouinhas and Marques (2013), the most significant challenge faced by the energy sector is corruption. Deceitful conduct negatively affects investment and economic development (Meon & Sekkat, 2005; Swaleheen, 2011). Nel and Komendantova (2015), classified corruption as one of the significant challenges faced by investors. Expenditures on infrastructure by foreign investors in the Sub-Saharan have been slowed down by the high level of corruption (Sobják, 2018). Moreover, Mahmud, Jamasb and Llorca (2018), opine that the effectiveness of the renewable energy industry can be slowed down by corruption. Nigeria was noted by PwC (2016), as one of the countries with a high level of corruption. The PWC report (2016), further states that the level of investment and living standards are affected by corruption. Similarly, Sumah (2018), opines that corruption hinders economic growth, destroys the legitimacy of a state and lowers investments. Davoodi and Tanzi (2000), argued that a causal relationship exists between corruption and the level and quality of investment, and the consideration to invest in projects. Inadequate control of corruption by governments in the Middle East and North Africa resulted in lower investments in renewable energy (Bellakhal, Ben Kheder & Haffoudhi, 2017). Control of corruption has a positive causal relationship with renewable energy generation. Additionally, it has been argued that there is a causal relationship between the quality of regulation, the extent of corruption and governance (Persson, Rothstein, Teorell, 2012; Rothstein, 2014; Rothstein & Tannenburg, 2015; Department for International Development (DFID), 2015). The South African REIPPPP program has been free

of corruption, and as such, it is considered to be very competitive and a substantial success (McEwan, 2017).

Quality of the government regulatory framework and the rule of law

According to Kaufmann, Kraay and Mastruzzi (2010), the rule of law and regulatory quality indicators measure the perceived level of adherence by agents with contract enforcement. These indicators also measure the rules of society and the capability of the state to create comprehensive policies that encourage private sector development. Weak quality institutions and inequalities have been identified as hurdles to renewable energy generation (Bouoiyour, Selmi & Shahbaz, 2014). Komendantova, Patt, Barras, Battaglini and Antonella (2009), opine that transparency and robust regulations are crucial for achieving cooperation in renewable projects between North Africa and Europe. Higgins (1995), also argued that international law that relates directly to renewable energy projects needs to be revised to encourage investment. The Global Subsidies Initiatives (GSI) report on the study conducted in February 2018 concluded that governance and political instability are among the most significant challenges in the renewable energy field (Bridle, Gass, Halimajaya, Lontoh, McCulloch, Petrofsky & Sanchez, 2018). The study submits that investors in the renewable energy sector need to be consulted when regulations in the field are made, and subsequently, this will enhance investor confidence (Bridle et al., 2018). Moreover, Komendantova et al. (2009), argue that regulations enacted by governments play an essential role in shaping the renewable energy field. The Department of Energy (2015), declares that a favourable legal framework is necessary to encourage investment in green energy. In 2019, South Africa promulgated the Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) which outlines the preferred technology and the level of diversity required to meet energy demand (Republic of South Africa, 2019). Furthermore, the IRP states that the government aims to reduce CO2 emissions through increased investments in renewable energy (Republic of South Africa, 2019). Investments in renewable energy in Germany, Spain and California have boomed because of the conducive regulatory environments (Burer & Wustenhagen, 2009). This is evidenced by an opinion of one investor who said when making an investment decision, consideration of regulation played a significant role (Burer & Wustenhagen, 2009). Investors in Norway lost confidence in the government as a result of a significant reduction in renewable energy support policies. According to Bridle, Gass, Halimajaya, Lontoh, McCulloch, Petrofsky and Sanchez, (2018), the termination of feed-in tariffs and the limitations imposed by governance ministries on the purchase prices of green energy discourages investors.

Additionally, frequent changes to rules within the renewable energy field result in high compliance costs which may render projects infeasible (Barradale, 2010). A significant change in the bioenergy policy that was enacted in Norway resulted in investors losing a significant portion of their investments, after that the credibility of the state was diminished and subsequently investment levels decreased tremendously (White, Lunnan, Nybakk & Kulisic, 2013). The study by the United Nations Conference for Trade and Development (2008), identified government effectiveness and the regulatory environment as significant risks when investing in renewable energy was being considered. Zhao *et al.* (2010) state that a positive cause and effect relationship exists between regulations enacted and the number of green energy projects in an economy. Polzin *et al.* (2015), argue that enacted laws have the potential to increase investments in green energy. The study by Hua, Oliphant and Hu (2016), concluded that China, a developing country and Australia a developed country, both use laws to promote the production of renewable energy and have set objectives relating to renewable energy generation. According to Haas, Panzer, Resch, Ragwitz, Reece and Held (2011), deregulation has a significant effect on renewable energy deployment.

Polzin et al. (2015), further argue that delayed payments and the high regulatory reliance hinder the growth of green energy. Moreover, the social and political desirability of green energy, as Jefferson (2008), asserts, require rules to be enacted as a measure to encourage investments in renewable energy. In encouraging the development of its renewable energy industry, China, for instance, has implemented and continuously amended various laws and mechanisms. The Renewable Energy Law is one of the laws that was amended to encourage investment in renewable energy (Zhao et al., 2010). The enactment of the Renewable Energy Law encouraged the involvement of investors in renewable energy (Zhao et al., 2010). In addition, China issued a regulatory circular that promotes small hydro energy, and after that, the level of small hydro energy output increased. Furthermore, in an attempt to improve local investments in wind energy, the Regulation on the Construction and Management of Wind Farms was enacted by China. A study by Zhao et al. (2010), showed that the policy mechanisms effected are strongly correlated to renewable energy growth.

However, the lack of clarity on the applicability of the regulatory support issued by China has hindered the growth of renewable energy investments (Zhao *et al.*, 2010). China has demonstrated its efforts to increase green energy and continues to commit to amending the renewable energy Acts that it already has in place to promote renewable energy (Zhao *et al.*, 2010). Moreover, it is committed to establishing a favourable regulatory framework and investment environment. The Vietnam government has also implemented key policies to encourage investment in renewable energy. An example of a policy in Vietnam is the Electricity Law 28 of 2004, which offers inducements relating to investment, electricity prices and taxation on renewable energy power plants (Nam *et al.*, 2012). Indonesia enacted Regulation 12/2017 and 50/2017 to address the inadequacies of its feed-in tariff laws and encourage renewable energy investments (Bridle, Gass,

Halimajaya, Lontoh, McCulloch, Petrofsky & Sanchez, 2018). Foreign direct expenditure on renewable energy was slowed down in 2002 when Egypt introduced new legislation that required private investors to fund projects in foreign currency as a means to curb the effects of the volatility of its exchange rate (Komendantova *et al.*, 2009). Based on the literature reviewed in this section, it is apparent that the quality of the regulatory framework enacted by government and the rule of law influence renewable energy generation.

The South African regulatory framework and the rule of law

As noted in the Background to this study (see Chapter 1, section 1:2), South Africa also enacted rules and regulations in an attempt to encourage renewable energy generation. Currently, the South African tax legislation also has a few sections that cater specifically to companies involved in the production of renewable energy. These sections of the Act are favourable to investors and thereby attempt to encourage green energy production. Renewable energy businesses are eligible for section 12B, which provides accelerated wear and tear allowance on machinery, plant, utensils and articles (Income Tax Act 58 of 1962). The allowance is claimable when the assets are used to generate electricity from wind power, solar energy, and hydropower that produces electricity which is 30 megawatts or less. Deduction is allowed if the asset is purchased by the taxpayer in an instalment sales agreement or owned and used for the first time by the taxpayer for trading. The research and development expenditures may be claimed as a deduction under section 11d (Income Tax Act 58 of 1962). In being eligible for the deduction, the expenses incurred shall be approved by the Department of Science and Technology of South Africa (Income Tax Act 58 of 1962). The deduction is either 150% of revenue expenditure or accelerated wear and tear for capital assets. No specific exemption applies to renewable energy investments in the VAT Act. This is an issue to be considered in the context of this study.

A tax exemption is allowed for any amount that is received or that accrues in respect of the disposal of any certified emission reduction resulting from the furtherance of a qualifying clean development mechanism project section 12K. Greenfield and Brownfield projects qualify for an additional allowance for used or unused assets used in a project that is eligible as an Industrial Policy Project as defined about assets employed in the manufacturing sector (Income Tax Act 58 of 1962). According to the Act a brownfield project is any existing project that makes use of new technology to improve energy efficiency and increase clean energy production in an industry within the Republic of South Africa (Income tax Act 58 of 1962). In qualifying, a Greenfield project should cost more than 50 million rands, and brownfield projects should cost more than 30 million rands, less than 50 million rands or 25% of expenditure on existing assets (Income Tax Act 58 of 1962). A Greenfield project is a new project that uses prevailing energy saving equipment and processes (Income tax Act 58 of 1962). Section 12L of the legislation allows the taxpayer to deduct an amount in respect of energy savings from their taxable income. The deduction is only allowed for energy generated from heat recovery and not renewable source generated energy (KPMG International, 2015). A further allowance is sanctioned/permitted for the cost incurred to acquire new or unused environmental treatment and recycling assets or an environmental waste disposal asset that is used in manufacturing and is required by law to conserve the environment (Section 37B). Expenditures incurred to conserve or maintain land regarding a five-year biodiversity management agreement regarding the National Environmental Management Biodiversity Act shall be deemed to be incurred in the production of income, therefore, deductible (Section 37C). The deduction in the section may not create a loss when set off against the income from the land (KPMG International, 2015). Moreover, Dippenaar (2018), argues that the current tax rules do not motivate investors to participate in the renewable energy field and recommends

the reformation of the currently available fiscal support to encourage participation in the field. Consequently, Dippenaar (2018), reported that none of the respondents in the study asserted that they consider the available tax incentives to be effective.

Government effectiveness in enforcing the rule of law

Kaufmann, Kraay and Mastruzzi (2010), define government effectiveness as the perceived quality of the policies that are created by the government and how well they are enforced. According to Puig and Morgan (2013), the principal driving force for the diffusion of renewable energy is supportive government policies. White et al. (2013), contends that the most significant challenge faced by investors in the renewable energy industry is inconsistent policies set by the government. Profits drive private investors. Therefore, actions taken by the government to incentivise investors to participate in the generation of renewable energy either through tax intervention, issuing of grants or the enactment of regulations has a direct impact on the investor's willingness to invest in renewable energy (White et al., 2013). Zhao et al. (2011), point out that a positive relationship exists between the promulgation of appropriate policies and the resulting degree of investment in renewable energy. The International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA) (2015), asserts that comprehensive policies are required to achieve renewable energy targets and attract investors. The International Renewable Energy Agency (2018), highlighted that investors needed to be incentivised for the perceived or actual risk taken by investing in renewable energy generation technologies. Renewable technologies are also faced with other challenges such as high capital cost and lengthy periods before generating revenues and profits (Zhao et al., 2013). To make use of the potential that renewables have, adequate financial and non-financial inducements are necessary (Olz & Beerepoot, 2010).

Even though the deployment of sustainable energy technologies curtails carbon emissions and may result in energy security, these benefits are independent of power generators (Popp, Hascic & Medhi, 2011). Due to the high initial capital required to invest in renewable energy, stimulus through policy interference is required. Besides providing policy aid for renewable energy or penalising carbon emitters, investors have no rationale to participate in renewable energy generation (Popp et al., 2011). Burer and Wustenhagen (2009), opine that policy support is vital in encouraging investments in sustainable energy, arguing that policy alone is not enough motivation. Various countries use a variety of policy instruments to encourage solar power generation; these include the feed-in tariffs, subsidies, net metering, tax credits, green tags, tax concessions, government mandate and regulatory provision as well as renewable energy portfolios (REN21, 2011; Sovacool & Gilbert, 2013). Almost all countries stimulated investments in renewable energy through a combination of various support mechanisms. A combination of policies is usually adapted to directly influence the generation of a specific type of renewable energy technology (Popp et al., 2011). Governments mainly use feed-in-tariffs, tax incentives, and tradable green certificates to finance renewable energy development programs (Abolhosseini & Heshmati, 2014). These policies, however, do not always result in favourable outcomes due to their inconsistent application (Usha Rao & Kishore, 2010). Hafez (2014), claims that the use of consistent policies, which have a long-term view, is likely to reduce the risks associated with renewable energy production and induce investors' participation in its generation.

Spain, Ireland, China, USA, South Korea and Belgium all offer tax incentives to encourage renewable energy growth (Ogunlana & Goryunova, 2017). Producers are also given tax credits in the form of a deduction from the tax base or in a loan form at a fixed rate per kilowatt-hour by

using renewable energy (Ogunlana & Goryunova, 2017). The production tax credits are applied against the income tax payments due to the state.

Developed countries

In 2006, a rapid increase in wind energy in Idaho, a state in the Western United States, was boosted by the enactment of the sales and a used tax rebate for alternative energy (Black *et al.*, 2014). The significant increase in wind energy development which has been experienced by the United States (US) over the years is nearly at an average growth of 30% per year (Black *et al.*, 2014). The sales and use rebate entitled the developer of a new alternative energy facility to a refund of the sales and use tax paid on machinery or equipment subject to the obtainment of a certificate for a refund (Black *et al.*, 2014). An advantage of such a tax incentive is that the burden of providing additional infrastructure is lifted from the state. The sales and use program has expired, and it is anticipated that this will result in the loss of wind energy investments. A property tax exemption is also offered to the wind and geothermal energy producers. It applies to real estate, fixtures and assets used in the renewable energy production (Black *et al.*, 2014). Utah, also a state in the US, was a late recipient of wind energy investments due to its lack of state incentives (Black *et al.*, 2014).

The German government mainly uses a feed-in tariff, preferential tax policies, state loans, and loan guarantees to promote its PV industry (Zhi *et al.*, 2014). This policy mix has resulted in the rapid growth of the German PV industry and is regarded as the best practice. Japan, too, with its scarce natural energy resource, uses policies such as feed-in tariffs, renewable energy portfolios, consumer subsidies, financial support and state mandates (Zhi *et al.*, 2014). In some European countries, property tax deduction, which can be eliminated in its entirety for tax amounts on property, land and fixed assets, is used to encourage investment in renewable energy (Ogunlana &

Goryunova, 2017). Investments in capital intensive technologies used for wind power generation and solar energy conversion are stimulated by the reduction in property taxes (Ogunlana & Goryunova, 2017). This is because property taxes usually lead to a higher tax burden; its reduction creates tax equality between renewable energy and conventional technologies. Similarly, different incentives were used by various states in the US to attract investment in renewable energy. Policies in the form of tax exemptions, deductions and credits, as well as various subsidies and Renewable Portfolio Standards, have been used to attract wind power energy investments (Black, Holley, Solan & Bergloff, 2014). Previous studies concluded that these policies have a significant influence on new investments in wind power energy (Black *et al.*, 2014). A key tax incentive used in the US is the investment tax credit (Black *et al.*, 2014). It reduces the tax on investment in the purchase of land, basic equipment, and power installation to produce renewable energy.

A study conducted by KPMG International (2015), revealed that feed-in-tariffs (FITs) and renewable portfolio standards were the most commonly used mechanisms for promoting renewable energy. In its 2014 study, KPMG found that most of the countries it studied use fiscal policies in combination with other policies to stimulate renewable energy investments (KPMG International, 2014). Feed in tariffs have proven to be a successful stimulant for renewable energy (Lu, Khan, Alvarez-Alvarado, Zhang, Huang, Imran, 2020). According to Müller, Claar, Neumann, Elsner (2020), African countries have promulgated various regulation to promote renewable energy generation. Globally, the frequently used incentives include Feed-in Tarrifs and Renewable Portfolio Standards (Wang, Jiang, Wang, & Wang, 2020). Taxes influence ownership structure, job creation, financing structure, and often the right decision to start a business. In a recent study, Hansson (2012) notes that the inability to incorporate a progressive tax system discourages risk-taking, hence reduces entrepreneurship, while neutral taxes (the proportional tax

system) encourage risk-taking. Nadirov and Dehning (2020), argue that entrepreneurs consider marginal taxes when deciding whether to invest in an industry. Taxes reduce capital disposable to entrepreneurs and if high they can have drastic effects on the survival of a business (Giertz, 2018). Fossen, Rees, Rostam-Afschar and Steiner (2020), also argue that lower taxes can encourage entrepreneurship. It is evident from the literature that countries which are leaders in renewable energy production effectively use fiscal policies solely or in combination with other policies to stimulate investments in renewable energy.

Developing countries

Currently, the renewable energy procurement program in South Africa limits the renewable energy that can be purchased (Republic of South Africa, 2019). Due to its energy challenges and pollution caused by greenhouse gases (GHG) emissions, China is among the countries that implemented rules, mechanisms and regulations to encourage renewable energy investments (Zhao *et al.*, 2010). Fiscal and tariff policies and research and development (R&D) incentives have been applied since the energy crisis of the 1970s. The phenomena of using different mechanisms at the national and local level to encourage the stimulation of renewable energy investments have been successfully applied in the past (Martinot, 2004). If renewable energy is to grow to a large proportion of the energy mix, the renewable energy technologies need to compete at the same level as the conventional fuels and receive priority to access to the grid. South Africa should increase its target to a level high enough to motivate the market to react. Sustainable energy can be made appealing by the state by encouraging the production and demand thereof (Sherzod, 2016). The effectiveness of support policies is, however, dependent on the number of policies as the benefit reduces as the policies increase (Zhao *et al.*, 2013).

China facilitates the growth of its photovoltaic (PV) energy by providing product sales tax credits for its major industry participants and establishing joint research institutes with these companies. Moreover, China's renewable energy tax preference rules, thorough implementation guidelines, market-orientated operations and research and development incentives, encouraged renewable energy generation (KPMG International, 2015). China uses a policy mix which includes Research and Developments Grants, financial support for manufacturing, materials and duty-free equipment, tax concessions and investment subsidies (Zhi *et al.*, 2014). China's primary policy is the preferential tax policies such as the exemption of PV products from import or export customs duty, VAT refund on sales of PV batteries and deductions of research expenditure up to 50% of total expenditure (Lo, 2014).

Moreover, Brazil was one of the nations which implemented fiscal policies in favour of renewable energy production among its other policies (Zhang Li, Cao, Zhao & Wu, 2011). In addition, India has various policies to stimulate investments in renewable energy such as differential tariff policies of import wind powered fans, depreciation and tax exemptions of electricity sales (Fang & Zeng, 2009). Moreover, the Vietnamese Decree 4 of 2009 offers preferential corporate tax rates, exemption from import tax on renewable equipment, facilities, and materials, and claims tax allowances on fixed assets 1.5 times faster than standard rates (Nam *et al.*, 2012). Incentives are also offered through favourable income tax rates, loss transfer and preferential land rights. Furthermore, the tax rates are relaxed in the nascent years of the business. Investors get preferential treatment as an incentive for investing in renewable energy. Additionally, renewable energy companies are exempted from import tax on equipment, tools, materials and purchases of machines in the first four years (Nam *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, an exemption from VAT for the purchase of investment equipment and 0% VAT for renewable energy projects is provided (Nam *et al.*,

2012). The tax rate for newly established renewable enterprises is 10% for the first 15 years, but if the project uses advanced technology or is large, the period can be extended to 30 years (Nam *et al.*, 2012). The standard corporate income tax is 25%, while companies in the oil and gas industry pay their taxes on a sliding scale from 32.5% to 50% depending on location. Indonesia also allows net income tax reductions of 5% of the investment value each year over six years to its renewable energy investors as well as for accelerated wear and tear ranging from 2-10 years depending on the asset type (Damuri & Atje, 2012). Furthermore, foreign investors in Indonesia pay a 10% dividend tax, which is lower than the standard rate. It compensates its foreign investor losses subject to specific criteria and exempts these enterprises from import duty and VAT on capital goods and machinery (Damuri & Atje, 2012). Hence, it is clear from the above-mentioned that many countries make use of tax incentives to stimulate investments in renewable energy.

Likewise, Zambia uses investment incentives to encourage investment in renewable energy (Waliwimpi, 2012). Its incentives comprise financial incentives, fiscal incentives and other incentives. The tax incentives offered are tax exemptions and reduction of dividends, import duties, -added value tax and general corporate taxes. Dividends are taxed at 15%, but in the case of investors into renewable energy, tax is levied at 0% for the first five years for investments over USD10 million (Waliwimpi, 2012). The import duty and VAT exemption apply to investments of USD10 million or USD500 000 (Waliwimpi, 2012). Corporate taxes are usually payable at 35%, but investments above USD10 million or USD500 000 pay no tax for the first five years (Waliwimpi, 2012). From year six to eight, only 50% of the benefits are taxable, and from year nine to ten, only 75% of the benefits are taxable (Waliwimpi, 2012). Small and micro investors are exempt from tax for three years in urban areas and five years if in the countryside (United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2011).

Argentina as well uses fiscal policies in addition to other policies to encourage investments in renewable energy (IRENA, 2015b). Its fiscal policies are contained within its Law 26190 and permit the deferral of tax payments for 15 years during which the tax debt cannot be modified or changed in any form (IRENA, 2015a). The depreciation of its assets is hastened, and VAT refunds are available after three years. National laws request provinces to abide by the national legislation and develop their incentives. Provinces can establish fiscal inducements such as exemptions from revenue tax, property tax, as well as local and administrative fees.

Despite the fact that the attempts by South Africa to encourage investments in renewable energy by revising its regulatory legislation, little or insignificant attempts have been made to measure the impact the mix of support policies has on companies investing in renewable energy. Furthermore, based on the above literature, it is clear that various factors influence renewable energy, and as such, it is necessary to investigate and identify its enablers.

2.7 Economic factors

The Development Indicators Report states that indicators of economic development and transformation include GDP, infrastructure development through public-private partnerships, and foreign direct investment (FDI), among others (Republic of South Africa, 2012). Burke (2010), argues that GDP positively influences the production of renewable energy. According to Ohler and Fetters (2014), GDP and green energy production have a bidirectional relationship. Doytch and Narayan (2016), for instance, found that FDI has a favourable effect on renewable energy generation while an opposite relationship existed for non-renewable energy. Sahoo, Dash and Nataraj (2010), opine that investing in infrastructure results in cost savings on projects, improved competition and sustainable economic development. According to Lee, Han, Gaspar and Alano (2018), the level of investment made by PPPs is an indicator of economic development.

Pohl and Mulder (2013), submit that the level of education, economic growth, governance and economic policies stimulate renewable energy deployment. Additionally, Popp *et al.* (2011), found that economic growth is positively correlated to renewable energy production. This suggests that there is a positive cause and effect relationship between GDP per capita and renewable energy generation (York & McGee, 2017). Ayres and Voudouris (2014), state that economic growth requires the provision of sufficient and reasonably priced quantities of useful energy. As such, energy resources are critical drivers of economic advancement. This notion has been studied, and different results drawn. For instance, Lee and Chang (2008), argue that energy consumption causes economic growth, while Kraft and Kraft (1978), argue that the opposite is true. A bi-directional causal relationship was found between energy use and economic growth (Lee & Lee, 2010). Likewise, Marinaş, Dinu, Socol and Socol (2018), found a bi-directional relationship between GDP and renewable energy output.

Furthermore, expenditure on renewable energy promotes an increase in capital investments in the economy (Maradin et al., 2017). In China, renewable energy produced is greatly influenced by the level of economic growth (Perticas *et al.*, 2017). Similarly, it has been proven that economic growth is strongly and positively correlated to the renewable energy generated (Perticas et al., 2017). Alkar (2016), opined that green energy development is affected by economic growth, among other factors. Furthermore, the expansion of economies requires a similar expansion in energy (Saidi & Hammami, 2015). According Can and Korkmaz (2019), a negative relationship exists between economic growth and renewable energy output. Marinaş et al. (2018), found a bidirectional relationship between economic growth and renewable energy. A positive cause and

effect relationship was found between economic growth and renewable energy production (Grabara, Tleppayev, Dabylova, Mihardjo, Dacko-Pikiewicz, 2021).

Foreign direct investment (FDI)

An investment in infrastructure exceeding three trillion dollars needs to be made globally to meet growth targets set by developing countries and emerging markets (Mckinsey Company & Bernal, 2016). Foreign expenditure has played a significant role in the progression of Pakistan and other developing countries (Latief & Lefen, 2019). According to Ilaria and Rolland (2015), investments in renewable energy infrastructure can be enhanced by foreign expenditure. The Department of Energy (2015), states that there is the prospect for South Africa to use foreign investment to increase renewable energy production and curb CO₂ emissions. Despite the state providing a significant level of investments made in the renewable sector in North Africa, continued reliance on state investments is not sustainable (Komendantova *et al.*, 2009). The direct foreign expenditure in North Africa has been declining, and this has posed a challenge to the realisation of the renewable energy targets it set to address climate change (Komendantova *et al.*, 2009).

In contrast, Pakistan received significant foreign investments in its power and energy sector due to its favourable renewable energy policies that encouraged investment (Latief & Lefen, 2019). In 2015, Pakistan implemented a renewable energy policy with various mechanisms that will induce investors to invest in green energy (Latief & Lefen, 2019). According to Grabara, Tleppayev, Dabylova, Mihardjo, Dacko-Pikiewicz (2021), FDI and renewable energy output have a positive relationship. FDI is relatively low in Africa when compared to expenditure throughout the globe. Significant investments in green energy are required to achieve renewable energy targets set by economies; therefore, there is a need for FDI (Komendantova *et al.*, 2009). Similarly, the

Department of Energy (2015), submits that foreign investment, among other factors, will influence the level of renewable energy that will be produced within the next ten years.

Public-private partnership (PPPs) investment in energy

Despite efforts by governments to invest in energy most citizens in Africa do not have access to electricity (World Bank Group, 2017). To overcome this challenge, additional investments and reformed business models that encourage private expenditure will be necessary (World Bank Group, 2017). The involvement of the private sector in energy infrastructure development has played a vital role in improving service delivery and ensuring efficient use of energy facilities (World Bank, 2020). South Africa's inclusion of the private sector in the energy sector through the Independent Power Producer programme resulted in the addition of 4 gigawatts of renewable energy output (Baker & Wlokas, 2015). The investment made by the private sector in the wind and solar energy in South Africa amounted to \$4.8 billion in 2013, a significant increase from a few hundred million dollars in 2011 (UNEP, 2014). According to Aitken (2014), many opportunities exist in the energy sector for the private sector to participate. Furthermore, private sector involvement in the energy industry will help resolve funding challenges and project backlogs faced by the industry (Aitken, 2014). Financing provided by private entities through PPPs benefits the energy sector significantly (Nel, 2018). Additionally, Nel (2018), argues that PPPs are essential in transforming the energy industry, reforming the current energy mix and improving the energy infrastructure. Private sector participation in the energy sector is expected to transform the industry towards sustainable energy (David & Venkatachalam, 2018). Due to the contractual nature of PPPs projects, they yield benefits such as efficient and timely completion of projects (Rakic & Radjenovic, 2011). Public-private partnerships in energy consist of funding

arrangements for building infrastructure that supports energy projects, which are for the benefit of the public (World Bank, 2020). In a public-private partnership, the private entity usually assumes most of the risk related to the investment (David & Venkatachalam, 2018).

Among other causes, deficiency in required funding and the disinclination by financiers to invest have resulted in inadequate diffusion of renewable energy (Wustenhagen & Menichetti, 2012). Investors regard renewable energy projects to be very risky, unexplored ventures, and as such, they are less likely to fund them (Anbumozhi & Rakhmah 2018). In spite, having made substantive progress, renewable energy technologies nonetheless struggle technically and financially (Scarlat, Dallemand, Monforti-Ferrario, Banja & Motola, 2015). This is because renewable energy requires a higher initial investment as compared to conventional sources (Hidayatullah, Blagojce & Kalam, 2011; Giraldo, Mojica-Nava & Quijano, 2014; Nasirov, Silva & Agostini 2015). Likewise, Meltzer (2016), argues that renewable energy projects require high upfront costs. Notwithstanding the high investment required for renewable energy projects the cost of production has been decreasing remarkably (IRENA, 2019). Despite, plans to transition to renewable energy, which is more sustainable and desirable, the majority of governments cannot finance this transition due to their constrained budgets (Mabel and Fernandez, 2008; Webber, 2010; Saidur et al., 2010; Zahedi, 2010). Most developing countries have little or no funds to finance the high cost of renewable energy infrastructure because they have low tax bases and poor tax collection (David & Venkatachalam, 2018). The world requires trillions of dollars on an annual basis for water, healthcare, and energy infrastructure (OECD, 2017). The level of investment required for green projects is very high (David & Venkatachalam, 2018). The sole electricity distributor in South Africa, Eskom, is cash strapped, behind schedule, and experiencing significant cost overruns on its projects that are intended to extend capacity (Baker & Wlokas, 2015; Gerner, 2019).

Additionally, Eskom requires a capital injection of ZAR149 million by 2022 to enable it to bolster its distribution networks and enhance its substations (Roelf, 2015). The burden faced by Eskom is due to its reluctance to introduce private investors into the energy market (Boulle, Boyd & Cunliffe, 2015). The budget constraints faced by governments can be overcome through the inclusion of the private sector in renewable energy projects (David & Venkatachalam, 2018). India, as well as other developing economies, are transitioning towards the inclusion of the private sector to enhance their green energy sector (David & Venkatachalam, 2018). David and Venkatachalam (2018), state that India facilitated PPPs through the provision of land for sustainable energy projects, and it also bridged the gap between private entities and the consumers. Other countries that have actively encouraged investments by the private sector in medium and large-scale renewable energy projects include Brazil and China (International Finance Corporation, 2010). As evidenced above, public-private partnerships have a role to play in enhancing the renewable energy sector.

2.8 Environmental factor

The Organisation of Economic Development (2008), contends that the assessment of environmental factors provides a platform for monitoring the ecological state of nations and forms a basis for policymaking. Among the key environmental policies identified is climate change which comprises of CO₂ and greenhouse gas emission intensities (OECD, 2008). According to Zhao and Chen (2018), environmental pollution, global warming and energy sustainability are the principal factors that have influenced the shift towards increased renewable energy generation in China.

According to Komendantova et al. (2009), globally, the reduction of the effect of greenhouse gas emissions on the climate should be considered when devising means to meet the energy demands of economies. The generation of renewable energy is a reliable means of mitigating global warming and addressing energy security (Pao, Li & Fu 2014). Emissions need to be halved by 2050 to circumvent the disastrous changes wrought by CO₂ emissions, such as, threats to food security, rising sea levels and water pollution in economies (UNEP, 2008). Globally, none of the countries has a feasible plan on how to achieve the low levels of emissions required to prevent the dire consequences of CO₂ emissions (Bruce, 2013). Walz, Slowinski and Alfano (2016), contend that environmental policies affect the prospects of the renewable energy industry. Conventional exhaustible sources of energy have been adjudged to provide most of the energy required worldwide. South Africa produces a large proportion of carbon emissions through its coal-fired plants used to generate electricity. Among the world-leading economies in renewable energy generation and installation is China, which started experiencing significant growth in renewables since 2006 because of its renewable energy policy framework (Schuman & Lin, 2012). The increases in renewable energy generated can be attributed to the high level of GHG emissions experienced by China (Zhao et al., 2010). According to IPCC (2018), two thirds of emissions in 2018 emanated from the energy sector and a shift towards renewable energy would reduce CO₂ emissions. Likewise a study by IRENA (2019), revealed that the reduction of emissions is a key driver for transitioning to green energy. ÓhAiseadha, Quinn, Connolly, Connolly and Soon (2020), concur that CO₂ emissions influence renewable energy generation positively. Contrarily, Twumasi (2017), found that no relationship exists between renewable energy and CO₂ emissions. South Africa is among the top 20 emitters of greenhouse gas emissions globally, and also ranked as a significant emitter in Africa (Dippenaar, 2018). A significant portion of the energy needs of South Africa is catered for through coal-generated electricity, a trend that is expected to continue. The high level of carbon dioxide emissions faced by South Africa is due to its use of coal which is considered a significant contributor to greenhouse gases that cause climate change (Dippenaar, 2018). According to the report issued by REN21 in 2017, even if the renewable energy targets set in the Paris Agreement on Climate Change are met, greenhouse gas emissions will not be able to meet the goals set to reduce the emissions to an acceptable level. However, because of investments in green energy made between 2005 and 2016, greenhouse gas emissions are expected to reduce in 2020 by 0.6 gigatons of carbon dioxide (REN21, 2017). In mitigating the effects of GHG emissions, the South African government introduced the Independent Power Producer Procurement Program to encourage investments in renewable energy (Republic of South Africa, 2012). On the other hand, Bruce (2013), argues that greenhouse emissions may be reduced through the enactment of regulation that is favourable.

2. 9 Social factor

Carley and Bustelo (1986), aver that social indicators assist in measuring the effect of past and future policies as well as highlighting the need for specific policies. Similarly, the Organisation of Economic Development (2013), argues that social indicators enable policymakers to identify critical areas of focus, thereby guiding policy formulation. Furthermore, the Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development (2001), argues that policymakers should take into consideration the impact of social indicators when formulating policies to enable sustainable economic growth. The level of education can have a direct or indirect impact on a phenomenon being investigated (Estes, 2005).

According to White et al. (2013), green energy development often receives state support in the form of education and funding. Education is crucial for the development of the economy (United Nations, 2015). In accomplishing the desired renewable energy production, skills training relevant to the industry will need to be provided (IRENA, 2013). Renewable energy is in its infant stages; however, it is expanding swiftly (Malamatenios, 2016). Given the exponential growth expected in the renewable energy industry, the job growth rate is expected to increase and consequentially result in a skills shortage (Yoeurp, 2017). The International Labour Office (2011), identified the lack of green collar skills required in the green industry as a significant challenge of renewable energy production. Likewise, IRENA (2013), opined that the lack of skills is a significant obstacle for renewable energy generation. The lack of the appropriate human resource skills has caused terminations of projects, excessive spending above budgets, as well as deferment of projects and, has subsequently constrained renewable energy investments in various countries (International Labour Office, 2011). Moreover, the absence of the experienced workforce can hinder investor confidence in the potential of the green energy industry (IRENA, 2013). Nations must commit to providing training because the transition to a decarbonised economy depends on it, and the renewable energy sector lacks personnel with the required skills (International Labour Office, 2011). Contrary to previous researchers, Muhammad, Muhammad, Avik, Tuhin and Quande. (2020), contend that a bi-directional relationship exists between education and renewable energy produced. On the other hand, Ozcicek and Agpak (2017), argue that a positive causal relationship exists between education and renewable energy generation.

According to the Department of Energy (2015), renewable energy output can be enhanced indirectly by improving the standard of renewable energy education and training accredited by the South African Qualifications Authority (SAQA). The workforce in the renewable energy sector in Spain consists of fifty percent university graduates (International Labour Office (2011), reinforcing the fact that most of the workforce in other parts of the globe earn better wages. A significant portion of the jobs available in the South African renewable energy industry requires highly skilled employees with qualifications above matriculation (Grade 12) (Cobenefits, 2019). Likewise, IRENA (2011), argued that the critical jobs in the renewable energy industry require qualified personnel. In their study Lehr, Lutz, Khoroshun, Edler, O'Sulllivan and Nitsch (2011), concluded that employment in the renewable energy field generally requires the workforce to be experienced. Possession of a university qualification is a requisite to become an engineer, meteorologist or project developer in the field (IRENA, 2011). According to Malamatenios (2016), students do not usually study engineering, and as a result, there is a lack of engineers and technicians in the renewable energy industry, and this phenomenon is prevalent in developing nations (Malamatenios, 2016). Due to the high skills base required in the green energy production field, it is difficult to fill positions (IRENA, 2013). In countering the skills shortage problem in the field, China has established renewable energy training centres such as the China Wind Power Center (CWPC). Training that specifically addresses the skills shortage in the renewable energy industry is necessary.

2. 10 Summary of the chapter

From the above review, it is evident that various enablers and factors that influence renewable energy generation are invested. Moreover, the combination of fiscal or financial policies and other mechanisms such as the priority to grid access and direct public financing applied, influence the

generation of renewable energy. Additionally, the amount invested has a causal relationship with the output generated. The in-depth review of the related literature reinforces the objectives of this study and has raised the hypotheses that this study intends to answer in the context of the South African renewable energy industry. Existing literature has been explored, and it is evident that a negligible amount of research has been conducted in the South African context to address the research hypothesis raised in this study. The next chapter outlines the overall research approach used in this study. Furthermore, it discusses the research paradigm, the research design, the research method, the data collection approach, the data analysis approach, the population and sample size, the reliability and validity of the method and data as well the ethical considerations relevant to this study.

CHAPTER THREE: RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

3.1 Introduction

The preceding chapter outlined the theoretical framework on which this study is based, and presented the literature that supports this study. The purpose of this study is to examine the effect of the dollar investment in renewable energy on renewable energy generated in developing economies. Additionally, the study investigated the effect that proxies for governance, economic, environmental, and social factors have on renewable energy output in selected developing countries. Proxies that were used to measure the impact of these factors include the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gas emissions, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy, and government effectiveness. This chapter discusses the overall research approach used in this study. It explains the research paradigm, the research design, the research method, the data collection approach, the data analysis approach, the population and sample size, the reliability and validity of the method and data as well the ethical considerations in this study. The research approach is defined as a way to solve the research problem systematically. It considers the research methods and the reasoning for using a specific method for a research study instead of other methods available (Kothari, 2004). Section 3.2 explains the research paradigm, Section 3.3 outlines the research design, and the discussion of the research method follows it. It describes the data collection approach and considers the data analysis approach in Section 3.4. The variables are described in Section 3.5. The model applied to explain the relationship between the variables is presented in Section 3.6 while Section 3.7 explains the research variables. Section 3.8 discusses the population and the sample considered in the study. The reliability and validity of the study and the ethical consideration are explained in Section 3.9

and Section 3.10 respectively. Finally, Section 3.11 discusses the summary of the study. This was done according to the prescriptions of the research literature indicated below.

According to Langos (2014), the methodology of a study outlines the research method, strategy, and approach, methods of data collection, selection of the sample, research process and type of data analysis, the ethical considerations and research limitations of the project. It is how researchers describe, explain, and predict phenomena through procedures they perform (Rajasekar, Philominathan & Chinnathambi, 2013). It is the science of studying how the research will be done. Myers (2009), described it as a strategic investigation which transforms the underlying expectations to research design and data collection.

3. 2 Research paradigm

A positivist research paradigm was adopted in this study. This study applied quantitative measures to answer the research hypothesis; therefore, a positivist approach was determined to be the most appropriate paradigm. This research tested the relationship between proxies for governance, economic, environmental, social factors, and renewable energy generated (output) in selected developing countries. The data for the variables tested was available in numeric format. Abuhamda, Ismail and Bsharat (2021), when a quantitative approach is followed the relationships between variables is tested, likewise this research examined the relationship between the selected variable thus it adopted a quantitative approach. According to Hayes, Bonner and Douglas (2013), a quantitative study involves the gathering of numeral data for analysis, hence this is a quantitative study. In addition, the study examined the relationship between the dollar investment in renewable energy and renewable energy generated (output) in selected developing countries. This study tested whether a causal relationship exists between the selected variables. Kumar (2019), argues that the

positivist paradigm is a scientific paradigm that aims to provide evidence of whether a specific premise exists, as such it can be deduced that this is the appropriate paradigm for this study.

A panel data regression model has been applied in the study. Kumar (2019), asserts that research results under the positivist paradigm are derived through the objective use of statistical and scientific methods (Kumar, 2019). This research can be classified as requiring the application of a positivist paradigm, it employs a statistical method to derive results. In a positivist approach, the scholar objectively investigates theories by using sizeable samples (Doyle *et al.*, 2009). Data for a sample of developing countries has been tested, once more it is apparent that a positivist approach is the most appropriate selection.

From the above discussions, it is evident that this study required the application of the positivist paradigm. A cause and effect relationship between the dollar investment in renewable energy, the proxies for governance, economic, environmental as well as social factors and renewable energy generated in developing economies is explored.

3. 3 Research design and method

A research design is a plan that guides the conditions for the collection and analysis of data in a manner that aims to combine relevance to the research purpose with the economy in progress (Sellitz, Jahoda, Duetsch & Cook, 1965, Kumar 2019). According to Rajasekar, Philominathan and Chinnathambi (2013), a research design is the various schemes, procedures and algorithms used in the research to collect data, samples, and solve the problem. It focuses on all the steps to be taken to reach the desired outcome. Moreover, it is a plan of how the researcher will collect and analyse the data that is needed to answer the research problem (Bertram & Christiansen, 2014).

To curb the perpetual electricity crisis in South Africa and to demonstrate South Africa's commitment to the Kyoto Protocol which requires a reduction in greenhouse gases, the investment in renewable energy and the proportion of renewable energy in the energy mix has been continuously increased. Consequently, this motivated the need to investigate if a causal relationship exists between the amount invested, the various variables as identified above, and the resulting renewable energy produced in South Africa and other selected developing countries. The investigation of the type of relationship that exists represents the quantitative part of this study.

Creswell (2009), opines that the choice of the research method depends on the research topic, the research questions and the objectives of the study. According to Kivunja and Kuyini (2017), the paradigm and methodology of a study are closely linked. Moreover, the choice of paradigm has implications on the research method chosen, the way data is collected and how the data is analysed.

3. 4 Data collection and analysis approach

A panel data analysis was performed to investigate the type of relationship that exists between the amount invested in renewable energy, the proxies for governance, economic, environmental as well as social factors, and the output thereof. As indicated earlier, proxies used in this study include the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gas emissions, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy and government effectiveness. Panel data analysis is increasingly being used by researchers (Fitriantoa & Musakkala, 2016). The data required for the quantitative research was collected from reputable databases. Panel data is defined as a method of analysing data that combines time series and cross-sectional data (Baltagi, 2013). According to Brüderl and Ludwig (2015), panel data measures two components of data which comprise time series and cross-sections. Falk, Marohn, Michel, Hofmann, Macke,

Spachmann, and Englert (2012), describe time series data as outcomes that are grouped according to the period of occurrence. A cross-sectional study is a prevalent study that estimates the effect of various factors at a point in time (Kesmodel, 2018). Hurlin (2010), argues that panel data can reveal any complex relationships that exist within the data. A sampling unit with data sets consisting of various observations is panel data as defined. The use of cross-sectional data in a panel data analysis is a benefit because multiple data sets are analysed over time (Fitriantoa & Musakkala, 2016).

Furthermore, panel data is recommended for studies that explore if a relationship exists in data that is disaggregated (Fitriantoa & Musakkala, 2016). The advantage of panel data is that it allows the researcher to use large samples of various data sets and reduces the multi-collinearity of the sample units (Vijayamohanan, 2016). Besides, longitudinal data analysis can evaluate social phenomena that cannot be addressed by time series data individually (Hurlin, 2010). The application of panel data also strengthens the measurement of the relationship between the independent and dependent variables (Gil-Garcia & Puro-Cid, 2013). According to Gujarati (2003), the use of panel data analysis improves the results that may be drawn from a study. Panel data comprises various models such as the fixed-effect model and the random effect model (Wooldridge, 2012). The fixed-effect method analyses the outcome of the traits of the independent variables over time whereas the random effect model assumes that any unobservable variables are reflected by the error term (Gil-Garcia & Puro-Cid, 2013). The Hausman test is applied to interpret the results of fixed and random effects methods (Woolridge, 2002). The Hausman test assumes that the fixed-effect and random effect model yield similar estimators; thus, if the null hypothesis is rejected, the fixed-effect results are appropriate (Hausman, 1978). The probability value explains whether the model is significant. A probability value of less than 5% means that the independent variable has a significant effect on

the response variable. Studies testing hypotheses usually analyse the effect of variables on each other by applying the probability values (P-values) statistical test (Saunders *et al.*, 2009). According to De Smith (2015), descriptive data in the panel data analysis illustrates the mean values of the subset of the population. The descriptive statistics in this study show the central tendencies of the data being investigated. Data were obtained from the World Bank and the British Petroleum (BP) Statistics databases (World Bank, 2018; BP, 2018). Collected data include investment and output data of renewable energy which includes hydro and non-hydro power. Non-hydro power is defined as a combination of wind, bioenergy, photovoltaic and concentrated solar energy.

3.5 Description of key variables

Refer to Table 3.1 that identifies the databases from which each variable was obtained. Analysis established if an increase in investment is correlated to the units of renewable energy produced, especially in South Africa. Besides that, the study used proxies such as the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gas emissions, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy, *and* government effectiveness to establish the effect they have on renewable energy generated in selected developing countries.

Table 3:1 Databases of key variables

No.	Proxy / Variable	Туре	Measure	Database
1	Amount invested in renewable	Independent	(US\$ -	BP statistics
	energy		million)	
2	Renewable energy output (hydro &	Dependent	Terawatts	BP statistics
	non-hydro)			
3	Control of corruption	Independent	Mean value	The World Bank
4	GDP per capita	Independent	(US\$ -	The World Bank
			million)	
5	FDI	Independent	% of GDP	The World Bank
			(US\$ -	
			million)	
6	Quality of the regulatory framework	Independent	Mean value	The World Bank
7	Total greenhouse gas emissions	Independent	(Million	The World Bank
			tonnes of	
			carbon	
			dioxide - kt of	
			CO2	
			equivalent)	
8	Education as measured by the gross	Independent	Percentage	The World Bank
	enrolment ratio of upper secondary			
	pupils			
9	Rule of law	Independent	Mean value	The World Bank

10	PPP investment in energy	Independent	(US\$)	The World Bank
11	Government effectiveness	Independent	Mean value	The World Bank

Source: Author

Gathering data through various ways enhances reliability and dependability (Zohrabi, 2013). Data collection instruments allow the researcher to gather the information to assess the study's objectives. This study comprises complex data and is characterised by multiple observations (272) and covers a period of 17 years from 2000 to 2016. The observations consist of one dependent variable as constituted by renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries. The proxies for the explanatory variables comprise the amount invested, the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, greenhouse gases, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy, and government effectiveness in selected developing countries. Panel data is, therefore, the most appropriate approach to investigate the effect that the explanatory factors identified above have on the renewable energy that is produced in the selected developing countries. Numerous studies relating to the renewable energy field in various developing countries have employed panel data analysis (Zhao et al., 2013; Polzin et al., 2015; Gul Akar, 2016; da Silva et al., 2018). The researcher employed a similar approach to previous studies that have applied panel data analysis.

3.6 Model Specification

The researcher used STATA 15 software to analyse the quantitative results from the panel data of investments in the renewable energy sector. Data analysis was described by Wahyuni (2012), as a

process of interpretation and derivation of conclusions from unprocessed data. The Stata software is a tool used to analyse time-series data, panel data or survival data (Rabe-Hesketh & Everitt, 2004).

The following generalised panel data regression model is proposed:

$$y_{it} = \propto + \beta X_{it} + \alpha_i + \mu_{it} \dots + \epsilon_{it}$$

Where, y = the dependent variable with i countries and t time period,

 X_{it} = independent variable that varies over time;

 α = the unknown intercept for each variable

 μ_{it} = the error associated with variables that occur between countries

 ϵ_{it} = the error term associated with variables within each variable.

Therefore:

$$Hp_{it} = \propto_{it} + \alpha_i country \ id + \varepsilon_{it} \tag{1}$$

Where: $Hp_{it} = hydro$ renewable energy output; $\alpha_I = total$ selected developing countries; $\epsilon_{it} = error$ term.

The following fixed-effects equation model was applied:

$$y_{it} = \propto + \beta X_{it} + \alpha_i + \mu_{it}$$

Where, y = the dependent variable with i countries and t time period;

Xit = independent variable that varies over time;

 α = the unknown intercept for each variable

μit = the error associated with the fixed-effects model.

Therefore:

$$Hp_{it} = \propto_{it} + \alpha_i country id \tag{2}$$

Where: Hpit = hydro renewable energy output; αI = total selected developing countries.

3.7 Research variables

Research variables identified in this study are explained below:

3.7.1 Dependent variable

The renewable energy produced (output) was used as the dependent variable. As demonstrated in Chapter 2, most countries continue to increase their expenditure in their effort to increase their renewable energy production. Furthermore, it is evident from the literature review in Chapter 2 that indirect measures of governance, economic, environmental and social factors such as the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gases, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy, and government effectiveness influence renewable energy output generated. Hence, it was necessary to use renewable energy output as the dependent variable to encourage countries to increase expenditure in renewable energy in the long run and motivate the consideration of appropriate enablers to stimulate the output.

3.7.2 Independent variables

Increasing the investment in renewable energy has become the key method that most countries use to respond to their commitment to the Kyoto Protocol and to reduce the greenhouse gas emissions. Other techniques that have been applied to increase renewable energy output include actively considering the impact of social, economic, governance, and environmental factors. Proxies taken into account include the control of corruption, increment in GDP per capita, openness to FDI, monitoring the quality of the regulatory framework, managing the level of CO₂ emissions, PPP investment in energy, and government effectiveness. Moreover, other nations have ensured that the level of education and the rule of law are enough to stimulate high green energy production. This motivated the researcher to investigate whether renewable energy output in selected developing countries was impacted by the amount invested as well as by indirect measures of governance, social, economic, and environmental factors.

3. 8 Population and sample size

Developing countries involved in the production of renewable energy were used as the population; they represent the total population from which a sample was drawn. Developing countries are defined by applying their economic state such as the gross national income and the level of fuel exports as a basis of measurement (World Economic Situation and Prospects, 2014). According to Polit and Hungler (1999), a population is the total or all subjects, members or objects that conform to a set of requirements. Furthermore, to be eligible, participating countries must possess the required characteristics to be included in the study being conducted. Polit and Beck (2004), defined the population as the whole or entire sum of all things conforming to a described set of requirements. The population was thus described as the total elements from which the sample was drawn.

The sample of the selected countries investigated was drawn from a population of developing countries as defined by the World Economic Situation and Prospects in 2014. The study sample consisted specifically of all developing countries which produce renewable energy that can be classified as hydro and non-hydro and for which the required data was available. The data chosen for investigation included the amount invested and proxy data such as the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gases, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy and government effectiveness. The data for countries investing in renewable energy generation is available on the World Bank website and the British Petroleum (BP) website. The data required to conduct the panel data analysis was obtained directly from the World Bank website and the British Petroleum (BP) website. This was done to narrow the research to focus on the applicability of the research problem to this sector.

A sample is the selection of a group of items or people from a large population that represents the total population (Scott & Morrison, 2006). Besides, a sample is a subgroup of a population participating in the investigation (Uys & Basson, 1991; Polit & Beck, 2004). Purposive sampling was applied in this study. Purposeful sampling allows the researcher to identify and select research subjects that will provide the best evidence. Palinkas, Horwitz, Green, Wisdom, Duan, and Hoagwood (2015), define purposive sampling as a non-probability sampling technique. According to Morse and Niehaus (2009), probability and purposive sampling methods serve the same purpose, which is to enhance the reliability of the study. Purposive sampling aims to select a sample that addresses the research problem and can be extrapolated from the population precisely (Charles & Fen, 2007). The result of selecting information-rich cases is that a comprehensive understanding of the research problem is derived from the research (Charles & Fen, 2007).

Onwuegbuzie and Collins (2007), argue that the level of extrapolation a researcher wants to apply should influence the type of sampling method chosen (Patton, 2002). It allows the researcher to choose participants with the highest level of knowledge of the research problem (Cresswell & Clark, 2011). The study strives to investigate the effect that selected enablers have on renewable energy generated by developing countries. Therefore, its sample was purposefully chosen to include only developing countries in the renewable energy sector with the desired data during the period 2000 and 2016 for the independent variables chosen. The countries selected for the purposes of this study are included in Table 3.2. Furthermore, the availability of research data for renewable investments is limited, necessitating the application of purposeful sampling.

Table 3:2 Sample of developing countries selected

Algeria	Colombia	Mexico	The Philippines
Brazil	Egypt	Morocco	South Africa
Chile	India	Pakistan	Thailand
China	Iran	Peru	Turkey

3. 9 Reliability and validity of the method and data

The data collected and the data interpretations from the perspectives of the quantitative method are viewed as valid and reliable. The data used in the study is secondary data obtained from reputable websites. Thus, it can be assumed to be reliable. The data used in the research was obtained from the World Bank database and the British Petroleum (BP) database. Data from other databases such as the International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA) and BMI research were considered; however, the data provided in these databases was not sufficient for this study.

Reliability outlines the magnitude with which a study produces the same conclusions when replicated (Carmines & Zeller, 1979). According to Zohrabi (2013), it is necessary for the findings

and data of a study to be reliable. Reliability is concerned with the dependability and whether the study may be redone, and the same results are obtained (Nunan, 1999). Data collection, which is reasonably free from error, is considered to be reliable (Fink, 2010). Validity is the reflection of the actual reality of the state of affairs. The study should correspond with reality to be viewed as reliable (Nunan, 1999). Furthermore, the results of the study should be consistent and reliable. Burns (1999), opines that the value of the study is derived from its legitimacy. Moreover, the participants and researcher need to be reliable and honest for the research to be valid (Zohrabi, 2013). Given that the researcher used secondary data that is unaltered, the data in this study can be viewed as reliable and valid.

3. 10 Ethical considerations

This study used data obtained from the websites of various institutes that publish data of countries that invest in renewable energy. The data used in the research was obtained from the World Bank database and the British Petroleum (BP) database. The data was used without alteration so that the results are reflective of the existing state. The information required for the panel data analysis was readily and publicly available on Internet websites. Hence, the researcher did not require ethical clearance from the Turfloop Research Ethics Committee (TREC).

3.11 Summary of the chapter

This chapter discussed the methodology used in this study. The primary aim of this study is to examine the impact of governance, economic, environmental, and social factors on the level of renewable energy that is produced in the selected developing countries. Panel data for the sixteen developing countries selected were tested for the period 2000 to 2016. Therefore, the quantitative

method was employed to analyse the data and examine the research hypothesis. Sixteen developing countries were selected due to the unavailability of consistent renewable energy data. Lastly, panel data regression analysis was used to analyse data. The next chapter presents descriptive statistics, the correlation matrix of variables, random and fixed-effects models, and the Hausman test.

CHAPTER FOUR: DATA ANALYSIS AND INTERPRETATION

4.1 Introduction

The preceding chapter discussed the research methodology on which this study is based. This chapter outlines the analysis of the data collected to respond to the research problem and the research hypothesis presented in Chapter One. Additionally, the chapter discusses the statistical and non-statistical approaches used to analyse the data. According to the researcher's knowledge based on literature reviewed, there is insufficient evidence of prior studies that examine the relationship between the amount invested in and the renewable energy output that is generated in the South African context. Furthermore, the effect of proxies for governance, economic, environmental and social factors such as the control of corruption, the level of GDP per capita, the level of FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gases, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy and government effectiveness has been inadequately explored. This study seeks to hopefully contribute to the knowledge that exists on this subject. Section 4.2 describes the descriptive statistics and Section 4.3 explains the empirical evidence from the study. Lastly, Section 4.4 presents the results drawn from the study followed by Section 4.5 which summarises this chapter.

4. 2 Descriptive Statistics

The study relies on the dataset from sixteen selected developing countries to investigate influencing factors and enablers in renewable energy generation. The dataset was standardised, and the key variables include: hydropower, non-hydro renewable energy, investment in hydropower, investment in non-hydro renewable energy, GDP, PPP investment in energy, girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school, total carbon-dioxide emissions, FDI, control of

corruption, regulation quality, government effectiveness and the rule of law. The dataset was panelised as strongly balanced, and the scope is 2000 to 2016.

Table 4.1 reports the earlier mentioned key variables: observations, means, standard deviations and their range (minimum and maximum).

Table 4. 1: Descriptive statistics of key variables (2000-2016)

Variable	Obs	Mean	Std. Dev.	Min	Max
Hp	272	81.84552	179.2095	0.054	1153.269
Nhe	272	10.16419	36.17637	0	360.8918
Ih	272	81.84552	179.2095	0.054	1153.269
Inhre	272	11.59835	36.0009	0	360.8918
lgdp	272	8.146101	0.828086	6.084191	9.676675
PPPIE	 272	1.71e+09	4.00e+09	0	2.96e+10
GBRr	272	27.13583	38.35581	0	120.2819
TCDE	272	709.8426	1733.261	24.12565	9206.508
FDI	272	2.634623	1.982801	3240121	11.34033
Coc	272	-0.2650656	0.5373774	-1.087391	1.592268
Ra	272	-0.058713	0.6526462	-1.72011	1.538509
Ge	272	0.009697	0.4505273	963841	1.275488
Rle	272	-0.2490185	0.5309316	-1.211336	1.43314

Source: Author

Note: Hp = hydropower, Nhe = non- hydro renewable energy, Ih = Investment in hydropower, Inhre = investment in non-hydro renewable energy, Igdp = log GDP, PPPIE = public private partnership investment in energy, GBRr = girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school, TCDE = total carbon-dioxide emission, FDI = foreign direct investment, Coc = control of corruption, Rq = regulation quality, Ge = government effectiveness, Rle = rule of law.

The descriptive statistics in Table 4.1 consist of 272 observations for the period 2000 to 2016 in the sixteen developing countries selected. As illustrated in Table 4.1 above, on average, 81% of the total renewable energy produced consists of hydropower. A significant portion of the countries included in the sample generate hydropower, and, as such, the significantly high mean value is within the researcher's expectation. The mean value of non-hydroelectricity is 10%, which is

significantly low. The average investments in hydroelectricity and the level of greenhouse gas emissions are significantly higher. This implies that most of the countries in the sample have high levels of greenhouse gas emissions and invest in hydro renewable energy. Generally, the selected developing countries have considerable negative effects on the level of investment in non-hydro renewable energy, GDP, the level of PPP investments in energy, girls' and boys' enrolment ratio for higher secondary school, the level of foreign direct investment, control of corruption, regulatory quality government effectiveness and the rule of law. The standard deviation measures dispersion from the mean value. Hydropower, the level of total greenhouse gas emissions, FDI, and the level of investment in hydropower is significantly dispersed from the mean value. The countries selected, therefore, have significantly varying levels of investment in hydropower, FDI and total greenhouse gas emissions.

On the other hand, non-hydro power, the related investment in non-hydro power, girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school, control of corruption, regulatory quality, government effectiveness, and the rule of law are closely related to the central tendency. The minimum values within the data range are as low as 0 and range up to a maximum value of 9206. As outlined in the literature review, this study seeks to explore the effect that various factors have on renewable energy.

4. 3 Empirical Evidence

First, the estimation focuses on selected developing countries; the analysis distinguishes between hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy. The developing countries have a significant negative impact on both hydropower and non-hydro renewable at the 99 percent confidence level of significance.

Table 4. 2: Overview of countries with hydro and non-hydro power

	(1)	(2)
	Нр	Nhe
VARIABLES	Нр	Nhe
country_id	-14.65***	-1.85***
	(2.19)	(0.46)
Constant	206.39***	25.85***
	(21.14)	(4.48)
Observations	272	272
R-squared	0.14	0.06

Standard errors in parentheses *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Table 4.2 reveals that overall, for the selected developing countries, there is a highly significant negative impact on hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy output. The portion of hydropower is significantly high (2.19) while non-hydro renewable energy is (0.46) relatively small. The results in the table have a p-value of less than 1%. Thus, the level of hydropower and non-hydro power is significantly affected by the state of the countries.

Table 4. 3: Hydro and non-hydro power - Standard regression, fixed-effects and random effects

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	beta_Nhe	fe_Nhe	re_Hp	re_Nhe
Variables	Nhe	Nhe	Нр	Nhe
Ih	0.01**	0.00		0.00
	(0.00)	(0.01)		(0.00)
Inhre	0.98***	1.00***	1.46***	0.99***
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.06)	(0.01)
Lgdp	-0.37	0.26	8.57**	0.19
	(0.30)	(0.36)	(4.17)	(0.32)
PPPIE	-0.00	-0.00	0.00**	-0.00

	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
GBRr	-0.01	-0.02***	-0.15***	-0.02***
	(0.01)	(0.00)	(0.05)	(0.00)
TCDE	0.00	0.00	0.07***	0.00
	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)	(0.00)
FDI	0.25**	0.01	-2.07**	0.06
	(0.11)	(0.08)	(0.96)	(0.08)
Coc	3.25***	0.05	11.47	0.87
	(0.74)	(0.76)	(8.87)	(0.71)
Rq	-2.72***	-1.69**	8.83	-1.94***
	(0.47)	(0.73)	(8.46)	(0.62)
Ge	-3.44***	-0.89	-10.95	-1.43
	(0.90)	(0.93)	(10.86)	(0.89)
Rle	2.76***	2.18***	23.11**	2.43***
	(0.86)	(0.79)	(9.14)	(0.74)
Constant	2.19	-2.87	-36.84	-2.23
	(2.40)	(2.75)	(35.52)	(2.49)
Observations	272	272	272	272
R-squared	0.99	1.00		
Number of country_id		16	16	16
	Standard errors in parentheses *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1			

Second, Table 4.3 presents estimation results using Standardised regression, fixed and random effects models. For a standardised regression result, the effect of covariates on hydroelectric power reveals different results. In this result, the researcher is interested in the determinant of hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy. In Column 1, the principal argument is that some factors such

as the GDP, girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school, PPP investment in energy, regulation quality, and government effectiveness have a negative impact. In contrast, other mentioned factors have a positive impact on non-hydro renewable energy using standardised ordinary least squares. Among the factors that negatively influence the production of renewable energy, regulatory quality, and government effectiveness have a highly significant impact, with a 99% confidence level that the independent variable will affect the dependant variable.

Investment in non-hydro renewable energy, the rule of law and control of corruption have a positive impact with a p-value less than 0.01 on the production of clean energy. Investment in hydroelectricity and FDI have a p-value of less than 0.05, which has a less significant effect on non-hydro renewable energy. The other factors too have an insignificant correlation to non-hydro renewable energy output. In contrast to investments in renewable energy, investments in non-hydro power and FDI, the unit change in the production of non-hydro power is significantly lower than the unit change that occurs when there is a change in the control of corruption (3.25%) and the rule of law (2.76%). A unit change in the rule of law, however, causes a 23.11% change in the hydropower that is generated. Comparably, a unit change in GDP causes an 8.57% change in the production of hydropower.

In using fixed-effects and random effects techniques, factors such as investment in non-hydro renewable energy, GDP, PPP investment in energy, total carbon dioxide emissions, and the rule of law have a positive impact on hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy. The results in Column 2 reveal that investments in non-hydro renewable energy and the rule of law have a considerably high correlation to the non-hydro renewable energy that is generated. This is supported by the significant P-value that is less than 0.01. Conversely, the girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school and regulatory quality negatively impacts the production thereof.

This relationship between the girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school as well as regulatory quality of renewable energy and the energy output produced is statistically significant with p-values less than 0.01 and 0.05, respectively.

Column 3 discusses the random effect results of the effect of the selected independent variables on hydropower. Factors such as girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school and FDI have a considerable negative impact on hydropower using the random effects technique. The girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school has a substantially significant influence on hydro renewable energy generated at a p-value less than 0.01. Regulatory quality strongly influences the production of hydropower at a significant level lower than 0.05. In contrast, the rule of law, total carbon dioxide emissions, PPP investment in energy, GDP, and investments in non-hydro renewable energy positively affect the production of hydropower. The p-values for these variables reflect the existence of a significant relationship. Total carbon dioxide emissions and investments in renewable energy have a p-value that is less than 0.01.

Column 4 shows the random effect of the selected independent variables on the generation of non-hydro renewable energy. Investments in non-hydro renewable energy and the rule of law have a significant positive influence on the production of non-hydro renewable energy at more than the 99% confidence level. In contrast, regulatory quality and the girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school is negatively correlated to the generation of non-hydro renewable energy. The relationship between the variables is considerably higher at a p-value less than 0.01.

A standardised regression model, fixed-effects and random effects models were used to ensure the robustness of the results of the relationship between the independent variables and non-hydro power. In some instances, the models produced mixed correlation results and differing levels for

the significance of the relationship between variables. The researcher considered the results with the same correlation results among the three models to be the most appropriate.

The correlation matrix is presented in table 4.4.

Table 4. 4: Correlation matrix

	Ih	Inhre	Rle	Ge	Rq	Coc	FDI	TCDE	GBRr	PPPIE
Ih	1									
Inhre	0.8303	1								
Rle	-0.053	0.0095	1							
Ge	0.0393	0.0831	0.8613	1						
Rq	-0.0335	0.0374	0.7579	0.7892	1					
Coc	-0.0183	0.0266	0.8585	0.7958	0.7683	1				
FDI	0.0847	0.0005	0.5118	0.5063	0.5957	0.5666	1			
TCDE	0.8644	0.7255	-0.0905	0.054	0.1102	-0.0956	0.0347	1		
GBRr	0.1818	0.3088	0.085	0.1838	0.1441	0.048	0.0759	0.1341	1	
PPPIE	0.3284	0.2429	0.0724	-0.0109	0.018	-0.0075	-0.0028	0.1073	0.1823	1
lgdp	0.1424	0.1484	0.2916	0.4418	0.4497	0.4788	0.3301	-0.0011	0.4833	0.0951

The analysis reveals that most variables have an insignificant relationship with one another. On the other hand, the rule of law is strongly correlated to government effectiveness, control of corruption and regulatory quality. Similarly, government effectiveness is significantly interrelated with regulatory quality and the control of corruption. Regulatory quality is also strongly correlated to the control of corruption. The correlation between these factors is expected; they are all measured with a mean value in the data set. Total carbon dioxide emissions are also strongly correlated investments that are made in hydro and non-hydroelectricity.

Table 4. 5: Hydro and non-hydro power - Random effects

	(1)	(2)			
	Hp_re	Nhe_re			
VARIABLES	Нр	Nhe			
T 1	O 4.1 steateste	0.00 aleateste			
Inhre	2.41***	0.99***			
	(0.08)	(0.01)			
Lgdp	12.90**	-0.93***			
	(5.23)	(0.25)			
Ih		0.01**			
		(0.00)			
Constant	-51.16	5.73***			
	(44.51)	(2.13)			
Observations	272	272			
Number of country_id	16	16			
Ct - d - d - m - m 'm - m - m - t - m - m					

Standard errors in parentheses *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Table 4.5 above shows a random effect technique. It shows that some selected variables, such as investment in hydro renewable energy, have a significant positive effect on hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy. The GDP has a positive influence on hydropower and a negative effect on non-hydro renewable energy. The positive effect is significant at a p-value of less than 0.05, while the negative impact is significantly high, with a p-value of less than 0.01. A unit change in investments in non-hydropower will result in a 2.41% and 0.99% change in the hydro and non-hydro power produced, respectively. Investments in non-hydroelectricity are positively linked to both non-hydro and hydroelectricity generation at a p-value of 0.01; this shows that these variables have a significant influence on the dependent variable.

Similarly, investments in hydropower have a substantial positive effect on the production of non-renewable energy with a p-value that is significant and less than 0.05. On the other hand, GDP causes a 12.90% and -0.93% change in hydropower and non-hydro power, respectively, when

there is a change in one unit. The change in non-hydro power is, however, very minimal whenever there is a change in investments in hydropower.

Table 4. 6: Hydro and non-hydro - Fixed effects

	(1)	(2)
	Hp_fe_1	Nhe_fe_1
VARIABLES	Нр	Nhe
		-
Inhre		1.00***
		(0.00)
Lgdp	81.91***	-0.87***
	(9.38)	(0.26)
Constant	-585.43***	5.61***
	(76.51)	(2.11)
Observations	272	272
Observations		272
R-squared	0.23	1.00
Number of country_id	16	16
~		

Standard errors in parentheses *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Table 4.6 above shows a fixed-effect technique. Using some specific variables, it is evident that an investment in hydro renewable energy has a significant positive effect on non-hydro renewable energy. The GDP has a positive influence on hydropower and a negative effect on non-hydro renewable energy. All independent variables are substantially correlated to hydropower and non-hydro power with a confidence level that is more than 99%. The change per unit of GDP causes an 81.91% change in the hydropower that is produced, GDP thus, significantly influences hydropower production. Despite the positive relationship between investments in renewable energy and non-hydro power, a change in the investment has a minimal effect on the output of non-hydro power. A unit change in GDP, however, results in a 0.87% negative change in the non-hydro power that is generated.

Table 4. 7: GDP analysis of hydro and non-hydro power

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
	Hp_1	Nhe_1	Hp_c	Nhe_c
VARIABLES	Нр	Nhe	Нр	Nhe
Lgdp			81.91***	
-8-r			(9.38)	
Algeria	-44.21	-1.13	59.24**	-1.13
8	(27.04)	(10.08)	(25.53)	(10.08)
Brazil	311.90***	29.07***	361.40***	29.07***
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(23.98)	(10.08)
Chile	-21.97	2.86	` ,	2.86
	(27.04)	(10.08)		(10.08)
China	572.42***	86.26***	686.48***	86.26***
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(26.00)	(10.08)
Colombia	-3.19	-0.28	79.79***	-0.28
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(24.77)	(10.08)
Egypt	-30.92	-0.14	119.00***	-0.14
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(27.92)	(10.08)
India	62.26**	29.03***	272.90***	29.03***
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(32.12)	(10.08)
Iran	-33.03	-0.96	57.64**	-0.96
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(25.03)	(10.08)
Mexico	-14.04	0.99	15.27	0.99
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(23.78)	(10.08)
Morocco	-42.87	-0.98	93.89***	-0.98
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(27.16)	(10.08)
Pakistan	-16.57	-0.86	197.39***	-0.86
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(32.37)	(10.08)
Peru	-24.45	-1.00	71.81***	-1.00
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(25.24)	(10.08)
The Philippines	-35.69	1.26	125.84***	1.26
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(28.64)	(10.08)
South Africa	-42.89	0.23	28.90	0.23
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(24.44)	(10.08)
Thailand	-38.10	-0.26	57.80**	-0.26
	(27.04)	(10.08)	(25.23)	(10.08)
Turkey			35.59	
			(23.82)	
Constant	44.43**	1.16	-726.87***	1.16
	(19.12)	(7.13)	(87.41)	(7.13)
	` '	, ,	, ,	, ,
Observations	272	272	272	272
R-squared	0.82	0.38	0.86	0.38

Standard errors in parentheses
*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Table 4.7 above shows the analysis of GDP on hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy. The study generate country dummy variables, as mentioned earlier the GDP has a positive influence

on hydropower for some selected countries such as Brazil, China, and India. Dummy variables highlight the effect of categorical variables on research (Yip & Tsang, 2014). A change in one unit of GDP results in significant changes in the level of hydro energy that is produced in Brazil, China, and India. On a country-specific basis, the GDP has a significant positive effect on hydropower produced in countries such as Algeria, Egypt, China, Colombia, Egypt, India, Iran, Morocco, Pakistan, Peru, the Philippines, and Thailand. Similarly, GDP has a positive impact on the nonhydro power produced in selected countries such as Brazil, China, and India. The influence of GDP is considerably strong in most of the countries mentioned above; the p-values reflect a strong correlation at a confidence level that is greater than 99% (p<0.01). Furthermore, on a country by country basis, the results show that China's hydropower experiences a tremendous change amounting to 686.48% when there is a change in one unit of GDP. Likewise, the remaining countries with significant relationships between the GDP and hydropower have been identified. Thus, the change in the output per unit ranges from a lower end of 59.24% to as high as 361.40%. In contrast, the movement in GDP for each country has a significantly lower effect on non-hydro energy output. For every unit change in GDP, the effect on the output ranges from a minimum of 29.03% to a maximum of 86.26%. Nevertheless, again, a movement in the GDP of China has the most significant impact on the non-hydro power produced, output increases by 86.26% when GDP changes by one unit. The non-hydro power output for Brazil and India is affected similarly by a move in GDP; a unit change causes a positive movement in the non-hydro electricity output that amounts to 29.07% and 29.03%, respectively.

Table 4. 8: Hydro and non-hydro power - Random effects

	(1)	(2)
	Hp_re_1	Nhe_re_1
Variables	Нр	Nhe
Inhre	1.45***	1.00***
	(0.06)	(0.01)
Lgdp	8.33**	0.26
	(4.24)	(0.36)
PPPIE	0.00*	-0.00
	(0.00)	(0.00)
GBRr	-0.15***	-0.02***
	(0.05)	(0.00)
TCDE	0.07***	0.00
TID.	(0.00)	(0.00)
FDI	-2.10**	0.01
C	(0.95)	(0.08)
Coc	11.59	0.05
D	(8.91)	(0.76)
Rq	8.46	-1.69**
Ca	(8.60)	(0.73)
Ge	-8.05	-0.89
Rle	(10.86) 25.01***	(0.93) 2.18***
Kie	(9.17)	(0.79)
Algeria	8.76	2.91***
Aigena	(13.07)	(1.11)
Brazil	270.58***	3.70**
Diazn	(8.48)	(1.64)
Chile	-46.55***	3.94***
Cinic	(17.53)	(1.51)
China	16.35	2.17
	(24.48)	(2.09)
Colombia	40.22***	4.82***
	(9.00)	(0.80)
Egypt	15.71	4.22***
	(11.84)	(1.01)
India	-42.37***	2.71**
	(14.37)	(1.25)
Iran	0.11	2.38*
	(15.89)	(1.35)
Mexico	-15.96*	-2.41***
	(8.36)	(0.72)
Morocco	-5.04	2.56***
	(9.01)	(0.77)
Pakistan	46.37***	2.75**

	(15.57)	(1.35)
Peru	23.05**	4.54***
	(10.61)	(0.91)
The Philippines	0.30	-3.74***
	(10.74)	(0.92)
South Africa	-48.56***	5.33***
	(7.64)	(0.70)
Thailand	-20.25**	1.27*
	(7.88)	(0.68)
Turkey	-	-
Ih		0.00
		(0.01)
Constant	-49.60	-5.19*
	(36.63)	(3.13)
Observations	272	272
Number of country_id	16	16
G . 1 1		

Standard errors in parentheses *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Computed by the Author

Table 4.8 above shows the analysis of investments in non-hydro power, GDP, PPPs investment, girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school, the level of total greenhouse gas emissions, FDI, control of corruption, regulatory quality, government effectiveness and the rule of law on hydropower and non-hydro renewable energy using random effect techniques. The table further explores the aggregate effect of the variables noted above on the generation of hydropower and non-hydro power for all the selected developing countries. Investments in non-hydro power, the level of total carbon dioxide emissions, and the rule of law have a significantly high positive effect on the generation of hydropower. Likewise, the GDP has a material positive impact on the generation of hydropower. The analysis reveals that the relationship that exists between PPPs investment and investments made in hydropower is immaterial. The girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school and FDI have a direct significant negative effect on the generation of hydropower at confidence levels greater than 99% and 95%, respectively. The aggregate effect of

the independent variables on the production of hydropower is positive and significant for Brazil, Columbia, and Pakistan. Conversely, the aggregate variables have a strong negative correlation with hydropower generation in Chile, India, and South Africa. The results for Mexico, on the other hand, show that these independent variables do not affect the level of hydropower that it produces. The p-value for Mexico is more significant than 0.05 and, therefore, shows an insignificant relationship. The predictors are positively linked to the generation of hydropower in Thailand. The relationship is significant at a confidence level greater than 95%. Non-hydroelectricity is influenced positively by investments in non-hydro renewable energy and the rule of law. A unit change in the rule of law and investments in non-hydro power is expected to result in a 1% and 2.18% change in the non-hydroelectricity, respectively. While, on the contrary, girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school and regulatory quality have a significant negative impact on the production of non-hydroelectricity. The p-values reflect a significant relationship at the 99% and 95% confidence level for girls-boys' enrolment ratio for upper secondary school and regulatory quality, respectively. The predicted values have a positive effect on non-hydro electricity generated in all the selected countries, except for Iran, Mexico, the Philippines, and Thailand. The correlation between the independent and dependant variables is negative and material at a confidence level greater than 99% for the Philippines and Mexico. An insignificant positive relationship exists between the variables when applied to Thailand and Iran. The p-value of Thailand and Iran is less than 0.01 and therefore has an immaterial effect on non-hydro power.

4.4 Discussion of Results

The above section outlines the descriptive statistics, model specifications, empirical evidence, in addition to the analysis of the results. This section discusses the applicability of the empirical evidence derived to the hypotheses being tested in the study:

 H_1 : Dollar amount invested influences the volume of renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

The regression results of this study for both fixed-effects and random effects indicate that there is a positive, highly significant relationship between the amount invested and the output of hydro and non-hydro energy that is produced. The random effect results further reveal that investments in hydropower significantly and positively influence the non-hydro energy that is generated at the 95% confidence level. Similar studies previously conducted argue that a positive relationship exists (Konstantinos & Kolybiris, 2012; Liebreich, 2012; Michi & Takashi, 2013; REN21, 2015; UNEP, 2016; Liebreich, 2017). Likewise, Brunnschweiler (2010), opines that the availability of funding influences the production of renewable energy. Furthermore, the study by Wustenhagen and Menichetti (2012), revealed that the lack of funding has a negative influence on the generation of renewable energy. This implies that the majority of the funding necessary in a renewable energy project is required at the beginning of the project, and after that, the cost drops (McDaid, 2016). This means that once the initial investment is made, the funds invested after that yield output.

Bheket and Harun (2017), in contrast, posit that there is a positive relationship between the output and the amount invested that is bilateral. In agreement with the results drawn in this study, Scarlat *et al.* (2015), opine that renewable energy technologies are not progressing because they lack the necessary financial and technical assistance. Nations worldwide have or intend to increase their investments in renewable energy in meeting their clean energy targets and thereby reduce greenhouse gas emissions and counter the electricity crisis faced (IRENA, 2014). The pressure to curb the emissions and resolve the electricity crisis is motivating nations to produce as much as possible with every investment made in renewable energy. Thus, H₁ is accepted, hence, the study

concludes that there is a relationship between the amount invested in renewable energy and the output thereof in the selected developing countries.

*H*₂: Governance factors influence the volume of renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries

Control of corruption

The results of this study reveal that a significant positive relationship exists between control of corruption and non-hydro power output. This finding is consistent with the conclusions drawn by other researchers (Bellakhal et al., 2017; Mahmud et al., 2018). In support of this finding McEwan (2017), contends that the South African REIPPPP was successful because it was free of corruption. Corruption reduces the attractiveness of a project, thereby lowering investments (Davoodi & Tanzi, 2000; Sumah, 2018) while renewable energy projects require significant start-up capital (McDaid, 2016). Corruption can thus reduce investments in renewable energy which subsequently affects the output produced. In support of the results of this study, Fouinhas and Marques (2013), argue that the significant difficulty faced by the energy sector is corruption. Mahmud, Jamasb and Llorca (2018), found similar results that indicate that control of corruption influences the rate that renewable energy is produced. The results further suggest that an insignificant positive relationship depicted by a confidence level of below 90% exists between the control of corruption and the production of hydropower. This finding is also consistent with the results of previous studies. Accordingly, the study accepts this hypothesis that control of corruption influences the production of renewable energy.

Regulatory quality

Results derived in this study illustrate that regulatory quality has a strong negative effect on the production of non-hydro power. Besides, Komendantova (2009), contends that robust regulations are necessary for the advancement of renewable projects. Zhao *et al.* (2010), found that a positive causal relationship exists between regulations that are enacted and the level of renewable energy produced. Barradale (2010), contends that constant changes to regulations render renewable energy projects infeasible. China continues to revise its renewable energy regulations in an attempt to improve the production of clean energy and improve the viability of its projects (Zhao et al., 2010). South Africa improved the production of renewable energy through the enactment of REIPPPP (Walwyn & Brent, 2015). Despite its success, the REIPPPP legislation has also been criticised for containing clauses that slow down the growth of green energy production (Msimang & Sebitotsi, 2014; Eberhard, 2014). On the contrary, there is weak positive evidence that regulatory quality influences the production of hydropower. According to the results, H₅ is accepted. Hence, the conclusion is that the quality of regulation influences the amount of non-hydropower produced.

The rule of law

Results of this study indicate a strong positive correlation between the rule of law and the production of hydropower and non-hydro power. The correlation is at a 95% and 99% confidence level for hydropower and non-hydro power, respectively. South Africa enacted various Acts in a bid to improve its renewable energy; however, most of them failed due to the failure to sign contracts or enforce them (Eberhard, 2014). On the other hand, the REIPPPP Act successfully increased the level of renewable energy produced as contracts signed were honoured by a majority of the Independent Power Producers. China, the leading renewable energy producer, has made

green energy development a national priority and has enacted various legislations to support the initiation and execution of renewable energy production contracts (Zhao *et al.*, 2010; Kurkoti, 2016). This study, therefore, accepts H₈ and concludes that there is a positive correlation between the rule of law and hydropower output.

The effectiveness of governance by government

The outcome of this study indicates that a significant negative relationship exists between the effectiveness of governance by government and the production of non-hydro power output. Contrary to the results of this study, Puig and Morgan (2013), contend that supportive government policies are the key drivers of renewable energy production. Likewise, Zhao *et al.* (2011), opine that the enactment of adequate policies is positively correlated to the investment that is made in renewable energy. China continuously monitors its policies and amends them to ensure that they continue to stimulate renewable energy production (Zhao et al., 2010). Renewable energy production was impacted when the government of Norway significantly reduced its support policies (White et al., 2013). The researcher, therefore, accepts H₉ and concludes that government effectiveness influences the production of non-hydro power. Additionally, further research should be conducted, as previous studies (Martinot, 2004; Black *et al.*, 2014; Sherzod, 2016) have identified contradictory evidence.

H₃: Economic factors influence renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries

Gross domestic product (GDP) per capita

The random effect results of the study show that there is a significant positive relationship at the 95 per cent confidence level between the value of the GDP and hydropower output. On the other

hand, the GDP has a significant negative relationship with non-hydro power at the 99 percent confidence level. The fixed-effects analysis shows similar results to the random-effects model except for the relationship between hydropower and GDP that is identified as significant at the 99 percent confidence level. On a country by country basis, the GDP has been identified as a significant positive driver of hydropower generation in all the selected countries, except for Chile, Mexico, South Africa and Turkey. GDP only has a significant positive effect on the production of non-hydro power in Brazil, China and India. Likewise, Popp, Hascic and Medhi (2011), argue that GDP has a positive cause and effect relationship with renewable energy production.

Similarly, Perticas *et al.* (2017), argue that the level of renewable energy in China is significantly influenced by economic growth. Pohl and Mulder (2013), supplement this argument by noting that economic growth, as measured by GDP, promotes the generation of renewable energy. York and McGee (2017), also contend that a positive correlation exists between the GDP per capita and renewable energy produced. According to Ayres and Voudouris (2014), sufficient energy is required to enable economic growth. In support of this argument, Lee and Lee (2010), contend that a bidirectional relationship exists between GDP and renewable energy. The researcher, therefore, accepts this hypothesis that the GDP influences the production of renewable energy in the selected developing countries.

The amount of foreign direct investment

The outcomes of this study show that FDI has a significant positive effect on the generation of non-hydro power. The results further show that FDI negatively impacts the production of hydropower at the 95 percent confidence level. Ilaria and Roland (2015), argue that foreign investment stimulates the generation of both non-hydro power and hydropower. Likewise, the Department of Energy (2015), contends that foreign expenditure can be used to promote the

generation of renewable energy. Results obtained by the Department of Energy (2015) and Ilaria and Roland (2015), support the finding in this study that foreign investments have a positive cause and effect relationship on the generation of non-hydro power.

On the other hand, the results of this study that indicate that there is a negative causality between direct foreign expenditure and hydropower production are not justified by the arguments made in previous studies. According to Latief and Lefen (2019), Pakistan implemented different stimulants within its energy policy to influence the level of foreign investment in the renewable energy sector. The choice of the type of renewable energy to invest in is influenced by the policy mechanisms as well. Therefore, the researcher accepts H₄ and concludes that the amount of FDI significantly influences the non-hydro power generation positively and has a negative impact on hydropower generation.

The results of both proxies for economic factors examined indicate that economic indicators influence the output of renewable energy in the selected developing countries. Policymakers are, therefore, encouraged to consider the effect of GDP and FDI when making policies relating to energy sustainability.

*H*₄: Environmental factors influence renewable energy output generated in selected developing countries.

The level of total greenhouse gas emissions

The random-effects model applied in this study finds a strong positive relationship between the level of the total carbon dioxide emissions and the hydropower generated. Zhao *et al.* (2010), contend that excessive greenhouse gas emissions in China were a key driver in the progression of renewable energy production. According to REN21 (2017), global warming, which is mainly

caused by greenhouse gas emissions, can be reduced by the increment of renewable energy production and usage. Despite South Africa being part of the top 20 emitters of greenhouse gases, a significant portion of its energy needs are still met through coal-generated electricity (Dippenaar, 2018). In response to the Kyoto Protocol, most countries, including South Africa, are increasing their renewable energy generation to reduce greenhouse gases (Begg, van der Woerd & Levy, 2005). Previous research has demonstrated that an increase in CO₂ emissions is likely to increase renewable energy produced.

Thus, H₄ is accepted, and the study concludes that the level of greenhouse gas emissions, an indirect measure of the effect of environmental factors, influences hydropower production.

*H*₅: Social factors influence renewable energy output generated in developing countries.

The level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils

The results of this study are inconsistent with conclusions reached by other researchers. The outcome of the study shows that a significant negative causal relationship between the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils and hydropower, as well as non-hydro power output, exists. According to the International Labour Office (2011), the transition to a green economy depends on the energy sector committing to improve the skills base in the renewable energy sector. The Department of Energy (2015), contends that renewable energy generation can be enhanced by improving the standard of education. Similarly, a report by IRENA (2011), opined that critical jobs in the renewable energy sector required specialised skills.

The hypothesis is, therefore, accepted; however, further studies need to be conducted as previous studies (see Chapter 2, section 2.9:p54) have proven that a differing relationship exists between social factors as measured by the proxy above and renewable energy output.

4.5 Summary of the chapter

This chapter outlined the results of the study. The results showed that in addition to the level of the amount invested, other considerations such as governance, economic, environmental, and social factors have an impact on the level of renewable energy that is produced in the selected developing countries. Proxies tested demonstrated that governance, economic, environmental, and social factors may have a positive or negative impact on renewable energy generation that is significant or insignificant in other instances. The objectives of the study have, therefore, been achieved: a relationship exists. The next chapter presents the summary, conclusions, and recommendations based on this study. It discusses the objective of the study and how the objective is addressed.

CHAPTER FIVE: SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATION

5.1 Introduction

The previous chapter discussed the statistical and non-statistical approaches used to analyse the research data. The chapter also discussed the data analysis and the results of the study. This chapter outlines the summary, conclusions, and recommendations based on this study. It states the objective of the study and explains how the objective is addressed. Section 5.2 summarises of the study; Section 5.3 outlines the conclusions reached based on the results of the study, and Section 5.4 discusses the limitations of the study, followed by an outline of limitations of the study. A summary of the study's contributions follows in Section 5.4 and Section 5.5 gives recommendations. Section 5.7 discusses the anticipated future research before ending with concluding remarks (section 5.8).

5. 2 Summary of the study

The objective of this study was to establish what type of relationship exists between the dollar amount invested and the renewable energy generated (output) in selected developing economies. Furthermore, the study examined if social factors, economic factors, governance factors, and environmental factors influence the renewable energy output in selected developing countries. The study found that the dollar amount invested in addition to social, environmental, economic and governance factors impact on the production of hydropower and non-hydro power. Proxies used to measure these factors include the control of corruption, GDP per capita, FDI, the quality of the regulatory framework, the level of greenhouse gas emissions level, the level of education as measured by the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils, the rule of law, PPP investment in energy and government effectiveness. Panel data comprising multiple observations (272) for sixteen selected developing countries for 17 years from 2000 to 2016 were used in this study.

Amount of dollars invested.

The results of the panel data analysis conducted show that the dollar amount invested positively influences the level of hydropower and non-hydro power produced. The results imply that an increase in the dollar amount invested is crucial for improving renewable energy output. Similarly, UNEP (2017), found that an increase in the amount invested has an incremental effect on the renewable energy output. Bheket and Harun (2017), however found that a bi-directional relationship exists between capital invested and renewable generated. South Africa also experienced substantial growth in its renewable energy sector due to the increased investment (Greencape, 2019). Efforts by nations to increase the target amount of dollar invested are, therefore, commendable as they are likely to yield improved renewable energy output.

Economic factors

The study found that economic factors may have a negative or positive effect on renewable energy generation. The study achieved its objective: a relationship does exist between economic indicators and renewable output. Policymakers are therefore encouraged to consider the effects of these factors when deciding on which stimulants to apply. The results showed that the GDP, an economic measure, had a positive association with hydropower while it had a negative correlation to non-hydro power production. This evidence shows that the GDP affects both non-hydro power and hydropower in a contrary manner. York and Mcgee (2017), found a positive relationship between GDP and renewable energy produced. Likewise, Grabara, Tleppayev, Dabylova, Mihardjo, Dacko-Pikiewicz (2021), found that economic growth positively impacts renewable energy production. Contarily, Can and Korkmaz (2019), argue that there is a negative relationship between economic and renewable energy. A bi-directional relationship was found between GDP and renewable energy (Marinas *et al.*, 2018). This provides evidence that during different periods

of economic growth the specific growth period determines whether hydropower or non-hydro power should be produced. Another economic factor considered was foreign domestic investment: the relationship with non-hydro power production is positive; however, the link with hydropower output is negative. These results indicate that an increase in FDI boosts non-hydro power generation, however, causes hydropower production to decrease. Besides, results indicate that depending on the movement in FDI, investment in either hydropower or non-hydro power should be considered. Illaria and Rolland (2015), contend that renewable energy infrastructure that enables the production of renewable energy can be enhanced by FDI. According to Grabara, Tleppayev, Dabylova, Mihardjo, Dacko-Pikiewicz (2021), a positive relationship exists between FDI and renewable energy output. Additionally, a negative causal relationship was identified between PPPs investment and non-hydro power output, while the impact on hydropower is significantly positive. According to Nel (2018), PPPs have a positive effect on the transformation of the renewable energy sector. These results reflect the exclusion of the private sector by governments in the energy sector. The World Bank (2020), states that the inclusion of the private sector played a key role in boosting the renewable energy sector. Considering the lack of financing faced by many governments, it is advisable to consider the inclusion of the private sector to accelerate the transition to sustainable energy systems. Similarly, David and Venkatachalam, (2018), PPPs can play a crucial role in transforming the energy mix to accommodate renewable energy.

Governance factors

Similarly, the research found that governance factors have varying effects on the production of renewable energy; the objective of the study was, therefore achieved. Further tests conducted to test the effect of governance factors revealed that a positive link existed between control of

corruption and non-hydro power output. On the other hand, an insignificant positive relationship was identified between control of corruption and hydropower. This outcome of the study indicates that control of corruption has a positive bearing on the quantity of non-hydro power that is produced. However, regulatory quality negatively impacts the generation of non-hydro power. Similarly a positive causal relationship was found between control of corruption and renewable energy generation (Department for International Development (DFID), 2015; McEwan, 2017). Contrary to these findings, Sobjak (2018), argues that a negative relationship exists between control of corruption and renewable energy generation.

Contrary to other studies, an increase in regulatory quality results in lower production of non-hydro power. On the other hand, a positive link exists between the rule of law and hydropower and non-hydro power output. The outcome of this hypothesis shows that as the rule of law improves the renewable output will increase. The enforcement of contracts is, therefore, key in the renewable energy sector. Government effectiveness has a negative relationship with hydropower generation. Accordingly, as the perceived quality of the policies that are created by the government and how well they are enforced increases, a reduction in hydropower generated is experienced. Past research has revealed that a positive relationship exists between government effectiveness and renewable energy output (IRENA, 2015; IRENA, 2018). The termination of feed-in tariffs and limitations imposed on prices of renewable energy are a constraint on renewable energy generation (Bridle, Gass, Halimajaya, Lontoh, McCulloch, Petrofsky & Sanchez, 2018). According to Hua, Oliphant and Hu (2016), laws and regulations can be used to impact renewable energy generation. It is evident that the rule of law has an impact on green energy production

Environmental factor

Results of this research indicate that the selected environmental factor, total carbon dioxide emissions, influences the production of renewable energy in the developing countries chosen for the analysis. The goal of the study was fulfilled; a cause and effect relationship has been identified. Total carbon dioxide emissions are positively associated with hydropower and non-hydro power production. This outcome of the study indicates that as TCDE increases, hydropower and non-hydro power generation accelerates. Similarly, ÓhAiseadha, Quinn, Connolly, Connolly and Soon (2020), maintain that a positive relationship exists between TCDE and renewable energy output. Contrary to this study Twumasi (2017), argues that no relationship exists between CO₂ emissions and renewable energy. This is consistent with the Kyoto principle that states that renewable energy can be used to counter the production of greenhouse gases (Dippenaar, 2018).

Social factor

The results of this study indicated that social factors have an impact on renewable energy generation. The aim of the study has been accomplished; a causal relationship was identified between the selected social factor and renewable energy output. A negative relationship was found between the gross enrolment ratio of upper secondary pupils and hydropower as well as non-hydro power. The evidence in this study is contradictory to previous studies; it implies that an increase in the level of education has a negative impact on renewable energy production. Contradictory to results of this study, Ozcicek and Agpak (2017), found that education positively influences renewable energy output. Other researchers have found that the lower the level of education, the lower output of renewable energy is generated (IRENA, 2013; Yoeurp, 2017; Cobenefits, 2019). This argument was based on the premise that the generation of renewable requires specialised knowledge. The study by Muhammad, Muhammad, Avik, Tuhin and Quande. (2020), revealed

that a bidirectional relationship exists between education and renewable energy generated. Further studies should be conducted on this variable because the limited available data may have influenced the results in this study.

5.3 Conclusion

The study provides significant insight regarding identifying enablers and influencers of renewable energy production in selected developing countries. Furthermore, it also addresses these issues in a South African context. The results of this study sought to address the ever-increasing energy crisis faced by many developing nations, including South Africa, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions. The identification of key influencers and enablers that governments should focus on to increase renewable energy output is expected to address these challenges. The growth in renewable energy will have a sustainable impact on future generations.

The study showed that the independent variables selected have an impact on hydropower and non-hydro power generation. The predictor variables explored in this study are the dollar amount invested, social factors, economic factors, governance factors, and environmental factors. This shows that hydro and non-hydro power react differently to the predictor variables; therefore, careful consideration should be given when selecting enablers and influencers. Furthermore, the study provides a guide that can be used by policymakers in formulating solutions for budgetary constraints on renewable energy projects. The outcome of the study supports how China used a combination of mechanisms such as tax regulation, dollar amount invested, and general regulation to boost renewable energy production.

The following section discusses the limitations of this study.

5.4 Limitations of the study

Purposive sampling was applied due to the limitations faced in obtaining the relevant data for the selected developing countries. Due to the scarcity of consistent renewable energy data, the study used a combination of panel data and pooled regression to overcome this limitation. The study is limited to a small sample of developing countries for which the data required for analysis was available on reputable websites for the period chosen (2000 -2016). Other websites such as the International Renewable Energy Agency database, the International Energy Agency and the Renewable Energy Data and Information Services were considered however the data available was either insufficient to fulfil the objectives of the research or unavailable. In instances where data was found on the alternative websites mentioned above, the data missed some years and sometimes the data was not compatible with the level of breakdown the researcher intended. The specific definition of a developing country as provided by the World Economic Situation and Prospects report (2014), was used as a criterion for selection given that many definitions of the term exist. Independent variables tested were chosen based on the availability of data and their applicability to the research.

The following section discusses the contributions of this study:

5.5 Contributions of the study

In contrast to previous studies, this research attempted to investigate the research topic with a particular focus on a selected set of developing countries. The study, therefore, narrowed the applicability of its results down to specific developing nations, including South Africa. The study offered a unique opportunity for the researcher to explore which factors and enablers can be applied to improve renewable energy output. An opportunity exists to narrow down the study to focus mainly on South Africa as data becomes available. An investigation concentrated on South

Africa will bring much-needed solutions for the energy crisis faced by the country. The energy industry in developing countries, including South Africa, has consistently been faced with severe energy shortages.

This study highlights the need for scrutiny to be applied when renewable energy enablers and influencers are chosen. The empirical evidence from the study revealed that hydropower and nonhydro power react differently to enablers and influencers. This study shows that there has been minimal progress in transitioning to renewable energy in South Africa and other developing countries. Bottlenecks identified include lack of funding, minimal effort to control corruption which in turn discourages FDI, attitudes towards renewable energy, and allowing private sector participation, as well as lack of adequate regulations and stimulants. The study emphasizes that the energy crisis can be overcome if the bottlenecks identified in this study are given due consideration. The use of public-private partnerships in the energy sector is expected to improve efficiencies, expedite the transition to green energy, and bridge the funding gap. Evidence from this study and prior studies shows that an increase in investment results in increased renewable energy output. Improved governance will improve FDI which in turn will increase GDP and boost renewable energy output. As the output of renewable energy output increases, total greenhouse carbon emissions are likely to decrease. The application of the results of this research is, therefore, expected to provide great insight into the selection of enablers and influencers of green energy production. Consequently, this study will indirectly provide sustainable solutions for the ongoing energy crisis and cap greenhouse gas emissions. The literature review and the outcome of this study showed that governments play a vital role in the energy industry. The effectiveness of the rules and regulations affect the generation of renewable energy. The results of this study can be

used to influence the structure of energy regulations and policies, encourage investment in renewable energy, and provide sustainable energy solutions.

The application of the results of the study is expected to yield increased renewable output. Policymakers should consider the results of this study when formulating job creation policies as well as any other policies that impact the quality of lives of the citizens of South Africa. This will improve living conditions as more electricity will be available to communities. Additionally, the increment in renewable energy is expected to boost production in the economy, thereby creating employment. Greenhouse gases will be reduced, and fewer quantities of non-renewable energy will be necessary. As a result of the reduction, societies will be exposed to less pollution and the effects of global warming, which stems mainly from greenhouse gas emissions.

5.6 Recommendations

The selected developing countries explored in this study are encouraged to review their current pool of enablers to ensure that they do not hinder green energy production. Particular attention should be given to variables which nations can easily influence and that have a positive effect on renewable energy. These variables include the dollar amount invested, control of corruption, GDP, total carbon dioxide emissions, and the rule of law. Furthermore, based on the available influencers, the study provides governments with insight about which combination of renewable energy technologies to focus on.

The suggestions above can be applied in the South African context to improve renewable energy output and counter the ever-increasing energy crisis. This will enable South Africa to also fulfil its commitments to the Kyoto principles. Other considerations would be to use non-financial means such as favourable tax laws, or focus on robust contract enforcement for Independent Power

Producer contracts. A review of the requirement to pay tax based on revenue, (imposed on renewable energy projects), as opposed to profits, may also promote growth. This research has highlighted the fact that various means can be deployed to encourage renewable energy production, means which South Africa has not yet considered. Therefore, the results of this study will serve as a challenge to governments to consider them as a basis for building a sustainable energy system.

5.7 Future research

There will be further opportunities to explore this study on a country by country basis as data becomes available. Future researchers can also include a qualitative element in the study, by applying mixed methods which may yield more vibrant and in-depth results. Additionally, the effect of predictor variables can be applied to the individual renewable technologies to obtain more in-depth information of how each technology reacts. Narrowly focused studies will help governments implement appropriate enablers to improve renewable energy output.

5.8 Concluding remarks

The results of this study have exposed the factors that contribute to the generation of renewable energy in the selected developing countries. Moreover, the results of the study have highlighted factors that are applicable in the South African context that policymakers need to consider in their efforts to transition towards a sustainable energy system and curb the energy crisis that has struck the country for many years.

References

- Abd-El-Khalick, F & Akerson, V. 2007. On the role and use of "theory" in science education research: A response to Johnston, Sutherland, and Sowell. *Science Education*, 91:187-194. doi:10.1002/sce.20189
- Abdmouleh, Z, Alammari, R & Gastli, A. 2015. Review of policies encouraging renewable energy integration & best practices. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 45: 249-262.
- Abolhosseini, S & Heshmati, A. 2014. The Main Support Mechanisms to Finance Renewable

 Energy Development. From:

 http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.670.7765&rep=rep1&type=pdf

 (accessed 18 July 2017).
- Abuhamda, E.E.A, Ismail, I.A & Bsharat, T.R.K. 2021. Understanding Quantitative and

 Qualitative Research Methods: A Theoretical Perspective for Young Researchers.

 International Journal of Research. 08(02): 71-87
- Ackom, EK, Alemagi, D, Ackom, NB, Minang, PA, Tchoundjeu, Z. 2013. Modern bioenergy from agricultural and forestry residues in Cameroon: potential, challenges and the way forward. *Energy Policy* 63: 101-113.
- African Union, 2015. *Agenda 2063 The Africa We Want*. From: https://au.int/en/agenda2063 (accessed 11 June 2021)
- Aiman, S, Simamora, M & Hendrana, S. (2018). Indonesia Renewable Energy Report APCTT UNESCAP.

- Aitken, R. 2014. Case studies on PPP frameworks based on Energy Sector Experience in Sub Saharan Africa. Restio Energy. From http://stepsproject.net/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/ Case-studies-on-PPP-frameworks-based-on-Energy-Sector-Experience in-Sub-Saharan Africa-Restio-Energy-2.pdf (Accessed 18 January 2020)
- Alam, A. 2013. Nuclear energy, CO2 emissions and economic growth: The case of developing and developed countries. *Journal of Economic Studies* 40(6):822-834.
- Aliyu, A, Dada, J & Adam, I. 2015. Current status and future prospects of renewable energy in Nigeria. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 48:336-346.
- Almfraji, MA. & Almsafir, MK. 2014. Foreign direct investment and economic growth literature review from 1994 to 2012. *Procedia—Social and Behavioral Sciences*. 129:206-213
- Anbumozhi, V & Rakhmah, TF. 2018. Prospects of Catalysing Regional Solutions and the Role of Low Carbon Transition Fund. In V. Anbumozhi, K. Kalirajan, and F. Kimura, eds.

 Financing for Low-Carbon Energy Transition: Unlocking the Potential of Private Capital.

 Springer Singapore
- Antwi, SK & Hamza, K. 2015. Qualitative and Quantitative Research Paradigms in Business Research: A Philosophical Reflection. *European Journal of Business and Management*. 7(3): 217-225.
- Ayres, R & Voudouris, V. 2014. The economic growth enigma: Capital, labour and useful energy? *Energy Policy* 64:16-28.

- Baker, L & Wlokas, H. 2015. South Africa's renewable energy procurement: A new frontier? Capetown: Energy Research Centre.
- Baliamoune-Lutz, M & Garello, P. 2013. Tax structure and entrepreneurship. *Small Business Economics* 42:165-190.
- Baltagi, BH. 2013. *Econometric Analysis of Panel Data*. 5th edition. Chichester: John Wiley and Sons.
- Barradale, M. 2010. Impact of Public Policy Uncertainty on Renewable Energy Investment: Wind Power and the Production Tax Credit. *Energy Policy*. 38:7698-7709.
- Begg, K, van der Woerd, F & Levy, D. 2005. *The Business of Climate Change: Corporate Responses to Kyoto*. Sheffield: Greenleaf Publishing.
- Bekhet, H & Harun, H. 2017. Elasticity and Causality among Electricity Generation from Renewable Energy and Its Determinants in Malaysia. *International Journal of Energy Economics and Policy*. 7(2):202-216
- Bellakhal, R, Ben Kheder, S & Haffoudhi, H. 2017. Governance and renewable energy investment in MENA countries: How does trade matter? *Economic Research Forum Working Paper Series*. No.1153.
- Bertram, C & Christiansen, I. 2014. *Understanding Research An Introduction to Reading Research*. Hatfield: Van Schaick.
- Bischof-Niemz, T. 2018. South Africa's Energy Transition: A Roadmap to a Decarbonised, Low cost and Job-rich Future. 10.4324/9780429463303.

- Black, G, Holley, D, Solan, D & Bergloff, M. 2014. Fiscal and economic impacts of state incentives for wind energy in the Western United States. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 34:136-144.
- Boulle, M, Boyd, A. & Cunliffe, G. 2015. *Understanding the Implementation of the REIPPPP in South Africa* Using the 5C Protocol. Cape Town: MAPS.
- Bouoiyour, J, Selmi, R & Shahbaz, A. 2014. The Electricity Consumption in a Rentier State: Do Institutions Matter?. *Working Papers* 2013-2014_12. CATT UPPA Université de Pau et des Pays de l'Adour. From:. https://ideas.repec.org/p/tac/wpaper/2013-2014_12.html
- Bridge, G, Bouzarovski, S, Bradshaw, M & Eyre N. 2013. Geographies of energy transition: Space, place and the low-carbon economy. *Energy Policy* 53(C):331-340
- Bridle, R & Kitson, L. 2014. The Impact of Fossil-Fuel Subsidies on Renewable Electricity

 Generation. The Global Subsidies Initiative (GSI) of the International Institute for

 Sustainable Development (IISD), Geneva. From: https://www.iisd.org/sites/default/files

 /publications/impact-fossil-fuel-subsidies-renewable-electricity-generation.pdf
- Bridle, R, Gass, P, Halimajaya, A, Lontoh, L, McCulloch, N, Petrofsky, E & Sanchez, L. 2018

 *Missing the 23 Per Cent Target: Roadblocks to the development of renewable energy in Indonesia. The Global Subsidies Initiative (GSI) of the International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD), Geneva From: https://www.iisd.org/sites/default/files/publications/roadblocks-indonesia-renewable-energy.pdf
- British Petroleum (BP). 2013. BP Statistical Review of World Energy June 2013. From: http://large.stanford.edu/courses/2013/ph240/lim1/docs/bpreview.pdf

- British Petroleum (BP). 2014. *Sustainability Report 2014*. From:https://www.bp.com/content dam/bp/business sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs/sustainability/archive/archived-reports and-translations/2014/sustainability-report-2014.pdf (Accessed on 31 July 2017)
- British Petroleum (BP), 2018. *Statistical Review of World Energy* From: https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html (Accessed on 31 July 2018)
- Brüderl, J & Ludwig, V. 2015. *Fixed-Effects Panel Regression*. In: Best, H. and Wolf, C., Eds., The Sage Handbook of Regression Analysis and Causal Inference, Sage, Thousand Oaks, 327-357
- Bruce, S. 2013. International Law and Renewable Energy: Facilitating Sustainable Energy For All?. *Melbourne Journal of International Law 14:1-36*
- Brunnschweiler, CN. 2010. Finance for Renewable Energy: An Empirical Analysis of Developing and Transition Economies. *Environment and Development Economics* 15(3):241–274.
- Burer, MJ & Wustenhagen, R. 2009. Which renewable energy policy is a venture capitalist's best friend? Empirical evidence from a survey of international cleantech investors. *Energy Policy*. 37:4997–5006.
- Burke, P 2010. *Energy Ladders of Supply and Demand*. From:https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228426837_Energy_Ladders_of_Supply_and_Demand
- Burns, A. 1999. Collaborative action research for English teachers. Cambridge: CUP.
- Can, Hamit & Korkmaz, Özge. (2019). The Relationship Between Renewable Energy

- Consumption and Economic Growth: The Case of Bulgaria. *International Journal of Energy Sector Management*. 13:573-589. 10.1108/IJESM-11-2017-0005.
- Caliendo, S & Kyle, W. 1996. Establishing the theoretical frame. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 33:225-227.
- Carmines, E & Zeller, R. 1979. Reliability and Validity Assessment. London: Sage Publishers.
- Carley, M & Bustelo, E. 1986. Social indicators and development, *Project Appraisal*, 1(4):266-268
- Central Intelligence Agency, 2011. *The World Fact Book*. From: http://www.cia.gov/gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/ (accessed 08 July 2017).
- Charles, T & Fen, Y. 2007. Mixed Methods Sampling: A Typology With Examples. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*. 1(1):77-100.
- Chaudhry, I, Malik, S & Khan, KN. 2009. Factors affecting good governance in Pakistan: An empirical analysis. *European Journal of Scientific Research*. 35. 337-346.
- Cobenefits , 2019. Future skills and job creation through renewable energy in South Africa. https://www.cobenefits.info/resources/cobenefits-south-africa-jobs-skills/
- Cohen, L, Manion, L & Morrison, K. 2007. *Research methods in education*. 6th ed. London: Routledge.
- Costantini, V & Martini, C. 2010. The causality between energy consumption and economic growth: A multi-sectoral analysis using non-stationary cointegrated panel data. *Energy Economics* 32(3):591-603.

- Costanza, R., d'Arge, R., de Groot, R, Farberk, S, Grasso, M, Hannon, B, Limburg, K, Naeem, S, O'Neill, RV, Paruelo, J, Raskin, RG, Suttonkk, P & van den Belt, M. 1997. The value of the world's ecosystem services and natural capital. *Nature*. 387:253-260.
- Costanza, R. & Daly, H. 1992. Natural Capital and Sustainable Development. *Conservation Biology*, 6(1):37-46.
- Corneli, S. 2012. Clean Energy and Tax Reform: How Tax Policy Can Help Renewable Energy

 Contribute to Economic Growth, Energy Security and a Balanced Budget (U.S.

 Partnership for Renewable Energy Finance 2012) From: http://uspref.org/wp

 content/uploads/2012/06/Clean-Energy-and-Tax-Reform-White-Paper.pdf
- Creswell, JW. 2009. *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*3rd edition. Sage Publications, Inc.
- Creswell, JW. 2013 Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches.

 4th Edition, SAGE Publications, Inc., London.
- Cresswell, JW & Clark Plano, V. 2011. *Designing and conducting mixed method research*. 2nd edition. Thousand Oaks: Sage.
- da Silva, PP, Cerqueira, PA & Ogbe, W. 2018. Determinants of Renewable Energy Growth in Sub-Saharan Africa: Evidence from Panel ARDL. *Energy: Elsevier*. 156 C: 45-54.
- Damuri, Y & Atje, R. 2012. *Investment Incentives for Renewable Energy: Case study of Indonesia.*Canada: International Institute for Sustainable development.
- David, D. & Venkatachalam, A. 2018. A Comparative Study on the Role of Private—Public

 Partnerships and Green Investment Banks in Boosting Low-Carbon Investments. *ADBI*

Working Paper No.870. Tokyo: Asian Development Bank Institute. From: https://www.adb.org/publications/comparative-study-role-ppp-green-investment-banks -boosting-low-carbon1.

- Davoodi, H.& Tanzi, V. 2000. *Corruption, growth, and public finances*. From: https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2000/wp00182.pdf (Accessed 22 June 2019).
- de Smith, MJ. 2015. Statistical Analysis Handbook: A Comprehensive Handbook of Statistical Concepts, Techniques and Software Tools. The Winchelsea Press, Winchelsea, UK.
- Deloitte, 2019. Renewable energy in South Africa. Valuation Insights. From:

 https://www@.deloitte.com/za/en/pages/finance/renewable-energy-in-South-Africa-valuation-insights.html
- Department for International Development (DFID) 2015. Why corruption matters: Understanding causes, effects and how to address them. Evidence paper on corruption, From:

 https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/406346
 /corruption-evidence-paper-why-corruption-matters.pdf. (Accessed 20 February 2020)
- Department of Energy, 2015. *State of Renewable Energy in South Africa. From*: http://www.gov.za/sites/www.gov.za/files/State%20of%20Renewable%20Energy%20in%20South%20Africa_s.pdf (accessed 8 July 2017).
- Department of Minerals and Energy: Republic of South Africa, 2003. *White Paper on Renewable Energy*. From:https://unfccc.int/files/meetings/seminar/application/pdf/sem_sup1_south_africa.pdf_(accessed 18 July 2017).

- Department of Minerals and Energy. 2010. *Integrated resource plan for electricity 2010-2030*.

 Pretoria.
- Republic of South Africa, 2012. *Development Indicators Report 2012* From:

 https://www.gov.za/documents/developments-indicators-2012 (accessed 31 May 2018)
- Republic of South Africa, 2019. Integrated Resource Plan 2019. *Government Gazette* 42784.

 Department of Energy
- Dippenaar, M. 2018. The role of tax incentives in encouraging energy efficiency in the largest listed South African businesses. *South African Journal of Economic and Management Sciences*. 21(1):1-12.
- Dombrovski, R. 2015. Effectiveness of Financial and Fiscal Instruments for Promoting Sustainable Renewable Energy Technologies. *Economic and Business Review* 17(3):331-346.
- Doyle, L, Brady, AM & Byrne, G. 2009. An overview of mixed methods research. *Journal of Research in Nursing*. 14:175.
- Doytch, N & Narayan, S. 2016. "Does FDI influence renewable energy consumption? An analysis of sectoral FDI impact on renewable and non-renewable industrial energy consumption," Energy Economics, *Elsevier*. 54(C):291-301.
- Eberhard, A., 2014. Feed-in tariffs or auctions? Procuring renewable energy supply in South

 Africa From: https://www.gsb.uct.ac.za/files/FeedintariffsorAuctions.pdf

 (Accessed on 18 July 2017).
- Eberhard, A. 2011 The Future of South African Coal: Market, Investment and Policy changes.

 Working Paper 100. Freeman Spogli Institute For International Studies. Stanford

- Eberhard, A, Kolker, J & Leigland, J. 2014. South Africa's Renewable Energy IPP Procurement

 Program: Success Factors and Lessons. From:

 https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/20039 (accessed 18 July 2017).
- Ellabban, O, Abu-Rub, H & Blaabjerg, F. 2014. Renewable energy resources: Current status, future prospects and their enabling technology. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 39:748–764.
- Ernest & Young (EY), 2015. Renewable energy country attractiveness index. From: https://www.ey.com/Publication/vwLUAssets/RECAI-45-September-15-LR/\$FILE /RECAI_45_Sept_15_LR.pdf (Accessed on 31 July 2018).
- Espa, I & Rolland, SE. 2015. Subsidies, Clean Energy, and Climate Change. E15Initiative.

 Geneva: International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development (ICTSD) and World

 Economic Forum, 2015. From: http://e15initiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/E15

 -Subsidies-EspaRolland-FINAL.pdf. (Accessed 31 August 2017)
- Estes, RJ. 2005. Global Change and Indicators of Social Development. In M: Weil (ed). *The Handbook of Community Practice*. Thousand Oaks, CA:Sage
- Ettmayr, C & Lloyd, H. 2017. Local content requirements and the impact on the South African renewable energy sector: A survey-based analysis. *South African Journal of Economic and management Sciences*. 20:1538.
- Falk, M, Marohn, F, Michel, R, Hofmann, D, Macke, M, Spachmann, C & Englert, S. 2012. *A First Course on Time Series Analysis-Examples with SAS*. Würzburg: University of Würzburg.

- Fang & Zeng, 2009. *Indian energy strategy analysis*. South Asian Research Quarterly. 1:51–61.
- Ferreira, A, Kunh, S, Fagnani, K, Souza, T, Tonezer, C, Rodrigues dos Santos, G & Coimbra -Araujo, C. 2018. Economic overview of the use and production of photovoltaic solar energy in Brazil. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 81:181-191.
- Fink, A. 2010. *Conducting literature reviews: from the Internet to the paper* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Fitriantoa, A & Musakkala, NFK. 2016. Panel Data Analysis for Sabah Construction Industries: Choosing the Best Model. *Procedia Economics and Finance*. 35:241-248
- Flamos, A. 2010. The clean development mechanism- catalyst for wide spread deployment of renewable energy technologies? Or misnomer? *International Journal, Environment, Development and Sustainability* 12(1):89-102.
- Fossen, F.M., Rees, R., Rostam-Afschar & Viktor, (2020). The effects of income taxation on entrepreneurial investment: A puzzle?. *Steiner International Tax and Public Finance* 27:1321–1363 From: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10797-020-09606-5
- Fouinhas, JA. & Marques, AC. 2013. Rentierism, energy and economic growth: The case of Algeria and Egypt (1965-2010). *Energy policy*. 62:1165-1171
- Gadomski, C. 2011. *Global Investment Trends in Clean Energy*. Bloomberg New Energy Finance From: https://about.bnef.com/clean-energy-investment (Accessed 27 July 2017).
- Gerner, F. 2019. Disclosable Restructuring Paper Eskom Investment Support Project P116410 (English). Washington, D.C.: World Bank Group. From: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/945661577445675366/Disclosable-Restructuring-Paper-Eskom-Investment -Support-Project-P116410

- Gets, A. 2013. Powering the future: Renewable energy roll-out in South Africa. Johannesburg: Greenpeace Africa.
- Gil-García, JR & Puron-Cid, G. 2014. Using panel data techniques for social science research: an illustrative case and some guidelines. *CIENCIA ergo-sum, Revista Científica Multidisciplinaria de Prospectiva*. 21(3): 203-216
- Giraldo, J, Mojica-Nava, D & Quijano, N. 2014. Synchronization of isolated microgrids with a communication infrastructure using energy storage systems. *Electrical Power and Energy Systems*, 63:71-82.
- Giertz, Seth. (2018). Taxation and Entrepreneurship. Demographics and Entrepreneurship:

 Mitigating the Effects of an Aging Population. 111-153 Fraser Institute, Vancouver,

 Canada
- Goodwin, N. 2003. Five Kinds of Capital: Useful Concepts for Sustainable Development. Melford: Global Development and Environmental Institute.
- Grabara, J, Tleppayev, A, Dabylova, M, Mihardjo, L.W.W, Dacko-Pikiewicz, Z. 2021.

 Empirical Research on the Relationship amongst Renewable Energy Consumption,

 Economic Growth and Foreign Direct Investment in Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan. *Energies*14:332. https://doi.org/10.3390/en14020332
- Greencape, 2016. Utility-scale renewable energy sector. Capetown. Greencape.
- Greencape, 2019. Energy Services: Market Intelligence Report 2019. Capetown. Greencape.
- Greenwood, D. 2001. *Natural capitalism, growth theory and sustainability debate*. From: http://www.dgreenwo@uccs.edu (accessed 19 July 2017).

- Gujarati, D. 2003. Basic Econometrics. 4th ed. New York: McGraw Hill
- Gul Akar, B. 2016. The Determinants Of Renewable Energy Consumption: An Empirical Analysis

 For The Balkans. *European Scientific Journal*. 12(11):594-607.
- Haas, R, Panzer, C, Resch, G, Ragwitz, M, Reece, G & Held, A. 2011. A historical review of promotion strategies for electricity from renewable energy sources in EU countries.Renewable and sustainable energy reviews. 15(2): 1003-1034
- Hafez, A. 2014. Investigating the Effectiveness of UK Energy Policy in Promoting Renewable

 Investments and Reducing Carbon Emissions. Zagreb International Review of Economics
 & Business. 17:1-16.
- Hansson, Å. 2012. Tax policy and entrepreneurship: empirical evidence from Sweden. *Small Business Economics*. 38(4):495-513
- Haq, N. 2007. Energy crises in Pakistan. From: http://www.energy.com.pk/energy%20disastor.htm (accessed 18 July 2017).
- Harrison, B. 2015. Expanding the Renewable Energy Industry Through Tax Subsidies Using the Structure and Rationale of Traditional Energy Subsidies. *University of Michigan Journal of Law Reform* 48(3):845-877.
- Hausman, J. 1978 Specification Tests in Econometrics. *Econometrica*. 46:1251-1271.
- Hawken, P, Lovins, A & Lovins, L. 1999. *Natural Capitalism: Creating the Next Industrial Revolution*. New York: Litle, Brown and Company.
- Hayes, B, Bonner, A. & Douglas, C. (2013). An introduction to mixed methods research for nephrology nurses. *Renal Society of Australasia Journal*, 9(1): 8-14

- Hennink, M, Hutter, I & Bailey, A. 2011.Qualitative research methods *Critical Public Health*, 22(1):111–112
- Hidayatullah, NA, Blagojce, S, & Kalam, A. 2011. Analysis of distributed generation systems, smart grid technologies and future motivators influencing change in the electricity sector. *Scientific Research*. 2:216-229.
- Higgins, R. 1995. *Problems and Process: International Law and How We Use It.* xxviii ed.

 Oxford: Clarendon Press
- Hipkin, I. 2013. Nuclear electricity generation in South Africa: a study of strategic innovation for sustainability. *The International Journal of Business in Society* 13(5): 467-481.
- Hitaj, C. 2013. Wind power development in the United States. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*. 65:394-410.
- Hua, Y, Oliphant, M & Hu, EJ. 2016. Development of renewable energy in Australia and China:

 A comparison of policies and status. *Renewable Energy*. 85:1044-1051.
- Hufty M. 2011. Investigating policy processes: The Governance Analytical Framework (GAF).
 In: Wiesmann U, Hurni H, editors; with an international group of co-editors. *Research for Sustainable Development: Foundations, Experiences, and Perspectives*. Perspectives of the Swiss National Centre of Competence in Research (NCCR) North-South, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland: Geographica Bernensia, 6:403–424.
- Hurlin, C. 2010. What would Nelson and Plosser find had they used panel unit root tests?. *Applied Economics*. 42:1515-1531

- Ilaria, E & Rolland, SE. 2015. Subsidies, Clean Energy, and Climate Change. E15Initiative.

 Geneva: International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development (ICTSD) and World

 Economic Forum. www.e15initiative.org/
- International Energy Agency (IEA), 2009. *Energy balance for Zambia*. From IEA Statistics From: http://www.iea.org/stats/balancetable.asp?COUNTRY_CODE=ZM
- International Energy Agency, 2010. CO2 Emissions from Fuel Combustion Highlights, IEA Statistics, France: OECD/IEA.
- International Finance Corporation, 2010. *Renewable Energy*. International Finance Corporation.

 World Bank Group
- International Labour Office, 2011. Skills and Occupational Needs in Renewable Energy.

 International Labour Office Geneva European Commission
- IPCC, 2018. *Special Report on Global Warming of 1.5°C*, IPCC, Geneva, From: http://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/.
- IRENA, 2011. Renewable Energy Jobs: Status, Prospects & Policies. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi
- International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), 2013. Renewable Energy and Jobs.

 International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi.
- International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), 2014. Renewable Energy Prospects: China, REmap 2030 analsysis, Abu Dhabi: IRENA.
- International Energy Agency (IEA), 2015. *Renewable Energy. From*: http://www.iea.org/Textbase/npsum/MTrenew2015sum.pdf_(accessed 14 July 2017).

- International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). 2015a. *Target Setting. From*: www.irena.org/DocumentDownloads/.../IRENA_RE_Target_Setting_2015.pdf (accessed 18 July 2017).
- International Renewable Energy Agency .(IRENA) 2015b. Renewable Energy Policy Brief:

 Argentina; IRENA, Abu Dhabi' From:

 http://www.iberglobal.com/files/2016/argentina_renewable_energy.pdf

 (Accessed 21 August 2017)
- IRENA, 2016. Policies and regulations for private sector renewable energy mini-grids.

 International Renewable Energy Agency. Abu Dhabi
- IRENA, (2017). Renewable Energy Prospects: Indonesia, a REmap analysis. International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). Abu Dhabi.
- IRENA, 2018. *Global Energy Transformation: A roadmap to 2050*. International Renewable Energy Agency. Abu Dhabi
- IRENA, 2019. Climate Change and Renewable Energy: National policies and the role of communities, cities and regions (Report to the G20 Climate Sustainability Working Group (CSWG)). International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi.
- IRENA, 2019. Renewable Power Generation Costs in 2018. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi.
- IRENA, 2021. World Energy Transitions Outlook: 1.5°C Pathway. International Renewable Energy Agency. Abu Dhabi.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), (2012). Managing the Risks of Extreme

- Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation: A Special Report of Working Groups I and II of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, New York.
- Jakob, M, Haller, M & Marschinski, R. Will history repeat itself? Economic convergence and convergence in energy use patterns. *Energy Economics*. 34(1):95-104
- Jefferson, M. 2008. Accelerating the transition to sustainable energy systems. *Energy Policy*. 36(11):4116-4125
- Johnson, ND., LaFountain, CL. & Yamarick, S. 2011. Corruption is bad for growth(even in the United States). *Public Choice*. 147(3):377-393
- Jonker, JB & Pennink, B. 2010. The Essence of Research Methodology: A Concise Guide for Master and PhD Students in Management Science. Springer Heidelberg Dordrecht London New York
- Kachapulula-Mudenda, P,Makashini, L, Malama, A & Abanda, H, 2018. Review of Renewable

 Energy Technologies in Zambian Households: Capacities and Barriers Affecting

 Successful Deployment. *Buildings*. 8:77
- Kalolo, JF. 2015. The Drive towards Application of Pragmatic Perspective in Educational Research: Opportunities and Challenges. *Journal of Studies in Education*, 5(1):150-171.
- Kalyani, V, Dudy, M & Pareek, S. 2015. Green Energy: The need of the world. Journal of Management Engineeringand Information Technology. 2:2394-8124
- Khan, M.I¹, Khan², I.A. & Chang, Y, 2020. An overview of global renewable energy trends and current practices in Pakistan—A perspective of policy implications. *Journal of Renewable*

- and Sustainable Energy. 12:056301. From: https://doi.org/10.1063/5.0005906
- Karakosta, C, Pappas, C, Marinakis, V & Psarras, J. 2013. Renewable energy and nuclear power towards sustainable development: Characteristics and prospects. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 22:187-197
- Kaufmann, D, Kraay, A & Mastruzzi, M. 2009. Governance Matters VIII: Aggregate and Individual Governance Indicators, 1996-2008. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No 4654. 10.2139/ssrn.1148386.
- Kaufmann, D, Kraay, A & Mastruzzi, M 2010. The worldwide governance indicators: Methodology and analytical issues. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No.5430
- Kesmodel, U. 2018. Cross-sectional studies what are they good for? *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand*. 97(4):388-393.
- Kivunja, C & Kuyini, AB. 2017. Understanding and Applying Research Paradigms in Educational Contexts. *International Journal of Higher Education*. 6(5):28-41
- Komendantova, N, Patt, A, Barras, L. & Battaglini, A. 2009. Perception of risks in renewable energy projects: The case of concentrated solar power in North Africa. *Energy Policy*. 1:1-7.
- Konstantinos, P & Kolybiris, C. 2012. Effective financing for provision of renewable electricity and water supply on islands. *Energy for Sustainable Development*. 16. 120–124.
- Kothari, C. 2004. *Research methodology: Methods and Techniques*. 2nd edition. New Delhi: New Age International Publishers.

- KPMG International. 2014. *Taxes and incentives for renewable energy*. From: https://assets.kpmg.com/content/dam/kpmg/pdf/2014/09/taxes-incentives-renewable-energy-v1.pdf (accessed 18 July 2017).
- KPMG International. 2015. *Taxes and incentives for renewable energy.From*: https://assets.kpmg.com/content/dam/kpmg/pdf/2015/09/taxes-and-incentives-2015-web-v2.pdf (accessed 18 July 2017).
- KPMG. 2016. Tax and Incentives for Renewable Energy.

 From: http://www.ourenergypolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/KPMG-ENR-Sustainability-Taxes-and-Incentives.pdf (accessed 18 July 2017).
- Kraft, J & Kraft, A. 1978. On the relationship between energy and economic growth: new evidence using a heterogeneous panel analysis. *Energy Policy* 3:401-403.
- Krupa, J & Burch, S. 2011. A new energy future for South Africa: The political ecology of South African renewable energy. *Energy Policy*. 39:6254–6261.
- Kuhn, TS. 1962. The structure of scientific revolutions. Chicago Uni. Chicago Press.
- Kumar, M. 2020. Social, Economic, and Environmental Impacts of Renewable Energy Resources.

 From:https://www.researchgate.net/publication/339064877 (accessed 31 May 2020)
- Kumar, R. 2019. *Research Methodology, a step by step guide for beginners*. 5th edition. London. Sage
- Kurkoti, A. 2016. Comparative Study of BRICS Countries on Renewable Energy. *Global Journal of Human-Social Science: Geography, Geo-Sciences, Environmental Science and Disaster Management* 16(5):17-30.

- Langos, S. 2014. Athens as an International Tourism Destination: An empirical investigation to the city imagery and the role of local DMO. MSC in Marketing Management, University of Derby
- Latief, R & Lefen, L. 2019. Foreign Direct Investment in the Power and Energy Sector, Energy Consumption, and Economic Growth: Empirical Evidence from Pakistan. *Sustainability*. 11:1-21.
- Lee, CC & Chang, CP. 2008. Energy consumption and economic growth in Asian economies: A more comprehensive analysis using panel data. *Resource and Energy Economics* 30:50-60.
- Lee, CC & Lee, JD. 2010. A panel data analysis of the demand for total energy and electricity in OECD countries. *The Energy Journal* 31:1-23.
- Lee, M, Han, X, Gaspar, R & Alano, E. 2018. Deriving Macroeconomic Benefits from Public Private Partnerships in Developing Asia. *ADB Economics Working Paper Series* No. 551
- Leff, N. 1964. Economic development through bureaucratic corruption. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 82, 337–41
- Lehr, U, Lutz, C, Khoroshun, O, Edler, D., O'Sulllivan, M & Nitsch, J. 2011. Renewably employed! Short and long-term impacts of the expansion of renewable energy on the German labour market. From: BMU website: http://www.bmu.de/files/english/pdf/application/pdf/broschuere_erneuerbar_beschaeftigt_en_bf.pdf
- Liebreich, M. 2012. Bloomberg New Energy Finance Summit, New York: Bloomberg.
- Liebreich, M., 2017. Bloomberg New Energy Finance Summit, New York: Bloomberg.

- Leigland, J & Eberhard, A. 2018. Localisation barriers to trade: The case of South Africa's renewable energy independent power program. *Development Southern Africa*. 35(4):569-588.
- Lo, K. 2014. A critical review of China's rapidly developing renewable energy and energy efficiency policies. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 29:508-516.
- Lovins, AB, Lovins, LH. & Hawken, P. 1999. A Road Map for Natural Capitalism.. *Harvard Business Review*. 77(3):145-211.
- Lovins, L & Lovins, A. 1999. *Natural Capitalism: Path to Sustainability?*From:http://www.naturalcapitalism.org (accessed 07 July 2017).
- Lu, Y, Khan, Z.A, Alvarez-Alvarado, M.S, Zhang, Y, Huang, Z & Imran, M. 2020. A Critical Review of Sustainable Energy Policies for the Promotion of Renewable Energy Sources. Sustainability 12:5078. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12125078
- Mabel, MC, Fernandez, E. 2008. Growth and future trends of wind energy in India. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 12:1747-1757
- Mahmud, I, Jamasb, T & Llorca, M. 2018. Power Sector Reform and Corruption: Evidence from Sub-Saharan Africa. *Cambridge Working Papers in Economics*.
- Malamatenios, C. 2016. Renewable energy sources: Jobs created, skills required (and identified gaps), education and training. *Renewable Energy and Environmental Sustainability*. 1(23):1-6.
- Maradin, D, Cerovic, L & Mjeda T. 2017 Economic Effects of Renewable Energy Technologies.

 Our Economy 63: 49-59

Marinaş M-C, Dinu M, Socol A.G & Socol C. 2018 Renewable energy consumption and economic growth. Causality relationship in Central and Eastern European countries. *PLoS ONE 13* 10: e0202951. From: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202951

- Martinot, E. 2004. Global renewable energy markets and policies. *New Academy Review*. 3(1):56-67
- McDaid, L. 2016. Opportunities for investing in Renewable Energy in Africa. Southern African Faith Communities' Environment Institute.
- McEwan, C. 2017. Spatial processes and politics of renewable energy transition: Land, zones and frictions in South Africa. *Political Geography*. 56:1–12.
- MacKinsey Company & Bernal, C. 2016. *Bridging-Global-Infrastructure-Gaps_*Mckinsey Global Institute: German 10.13140/RG.2.2.26758.37440.
- Meltzer. 2016. Financing Low Carbon, Climate Resilient Infrastructure: The Role of Climate

 Finance and Green Financial Systems. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution. From:

 https://www.brookings.edu/wpcontent/uploads/2016/09/global_20160921_climate

 _finance.pdf
- Meon, PG & Sekkat, K. 2005 Does corruption grease or sand the wheels of growth? *Public Choice* 122(1–2): 69–97

Mertens, D.M. (2005). Research methods in education and psychology: Integrating diversity with quantitative and qualitative approaches (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks: Sage.

Michi, N. & Takashi, S. 2013. The effects of external financing costs on investment timing and sizing decisions, *Journal of Banking and Finance*, *Elsevier*, 37(4): 1160-1175

- Migiro, SO & Magangi, BA. 2011. Mixed methods: A review of literature and the future of the new research paradigm. *African Journal of Business Management* 5(10): 3757-3764.
- Ming, Z, Ximei, L, Yulong, L & Lilin, P. 2014. "Review of renewable energy investment and financing in China: Status, mode, issues and countermeasures." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews. Elsevier.* 31(C):23-37
- Morgan, DL. 2007. Paradigms Lost and Pragmatism Regained: Methodological Implications of Combining Qualitative and Quantitative Methods. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research* 1(1):48–76.
- Moriarty, P & Honnery, D. 2014. Future Earth: declining energy use and economic output. Foresight 16(6):512-526.
- Morse, JM & Niehaus, L. 2009. *Mixed Method Design: Principles and Procedures*. Walnut Creek, CA, USA: Left Coast Press Inc: 193 pages
- Msimanga, B & Sebitotsi, A. 2014. South Africa's non-policy driven options for renewable energy development. *Renewable Energy* 69:420-427.
- Muhammad, Z, Muhammad, S, Avik, S, Tuhin, S. & Quande, Q. 2020. How renewable energy consumption contribute to environmental quality? The role of education in OECD countries. *Journal of Cleaner Production*. 268:122149
- Munasinghe, M. 2002. The sustainomics trans-disciplinary meta-framework for making development more sustainable: Applications to energy issues. *International Journal of Sustainable Development* 5(1/2):125–182.
- Müller, F., Claar, S., Neumann, M. & Elsner, C. (2020). Is green a Pan-African colour? Mapping

- African renewable energy policies and transitions in 34 countries, *Energy Research & Social Science*, 68: 101551
- Myers, M. 2009. Qualitative Research in Business and Management. London: Sage Publishers.
- Nakumuryango, A & Inglesi-Lotz, R. 2016. South Africa's performance on renewable energy and its relative position against the OECD countries and the rest of Africa. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 56:999-1007.
- Nam, P; Khanh; Nguyen, QA & Binh, Q. 2012. *Investment Incentives for Renewable Energy in Southern Asia: Case study of Vietnam.* Canada: International Institute for Sustainable Development.
- Nadirov, O. & Dehning, B. (2020). Tax Progressivity and Entrepreneurial Dynamics.

 Sustainability. 12:3584
- Nasirov, S, Silva, C & Agostini, C. 2015. Investors' Perspectives on Barriers to the Deployment of Renewable Energy Sources in Chile. *Energies*. 8(5):3794-3814
- Nel, D. 2018. An assessment of emerging hybrid public-private partnerships in the energy sector in South Africa. *International Journal of Economics and Finance Studies*. 10(1):33-49
- Nel, D. & Komendantova, N. 2015. Risks and barriers in renewable energy development in South

 Africa through Independent Power Production. *African Journal of Public Affairs*.

 8(1):48-67.
- Neuman, WL. 2011 Social Research Methods: Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches. 7th Edition, Pearson, Boston.
- Nunan, D. 1999. Research Methods in language learning. Cambridge: Eighth Printing.

- Obadote, D. 2009. Energy Crisis in Nigeria: technical issues and solutions. Power Sector Prayer Conference.
- OECD, 2001. *Policies to Enhance Sustainable Development*. Paris: OECD Publishing. From: https://www.oecd.org/greengrowth/1869800.pdf
- OECD, 2001. Society at a Glance 2001: OECD Social Indicators. Paris: OECD Publishing. From: https://doi.org/10.1787/soc_glance-2001-en.
- OECD, 2008. *OECD Key Environmental Indicators*. OECD Environment Directorate. Paris France. From: https://www.oecd.org/env/indicators-modelling-outlooks/37551205.pdf (accessed 31 July 2017).
- OECD, 2014. *Society at a Glance 2014: OECD Social Indicators*, OECD Publishing. From: http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/soc_glance-2014-en
- OECD, 2015. *OECD Economic Surveys: SOUTH AFRICA*. From: http://www.oecd.org/eco/surveys/South-Africa-OECD-economic-survey-overview.pdf (accessed 7 July 2017).
- OECD, 2017. "Infrastructure for climate and growth", in Investing in Climate, Investing in Growth. OECD Publishing, Paris.
- Ogunlana, A & Goryunova, N. 2017. Tax Incentives for Renewable Energy: The European Experience Future Academy.
- ÓhAiseadha, C, Quinn, G, Connolly, R, Connolly, M & Soon, W. 2020. Energy and Climate

 Policy—An Evaluation of Global Climate Change Expenditure 2011–2018. *Energies*.

 13:4839

- Ohler, A & Fetters, I. 2014. The causal relationship between renewable electricity generation and GDP growth: A study of energy sources. *Energy Economics*. 43:125-139.
- Olz, S & Beerepoot, M. 2010. Deploying Renewables in South Asia: Trends and Potentials: OECD Publishing
- Onifade, T. 2015. Global Clues for Choosing Suitable Support Systems for Renewable Energy in the Power Sector. *Renewable Energy Law and Policy Review* 6(1):25 37
- Onwuegbuzie, AJ & Collins, KM. 2007.A Typology of Mixed Methods Sampling Designs in Social Science Research . *The Qualitative Report*. 12(2):281-316.
- Onwuegbuzie, AJ & Leech, NL. 2010. Generalization practices in qualitative research: a mixed methods case study. *Qual Quant*. 44:881–892.
- Owusu, PA & Asumadu-Sarkodie, S. .2016. A review of renewable energy sources, sustainability issues and climate change mitigation, *Cogent Engineering*. 3:1
- Ozcicek, O & Agpak, F. 2017. The Role of Education on Renewable Energy Use: Evidence From Poisson Pseudo Maximum Likelihood Estimations. *Journal of Business & Economic Policy*. . 4(4):49-61
- Palinkas, LA, Horwitz, SM, Green, CA, Wisdom, JP, Duan, N & Hoagwood, K. 2015. Purposeful Sampling for Qualitative Data Collection and Analysis in Mixed Method Implementation Research. *Administration and policy in mental health*, 42(5):533–544.
 - Panwar, NL, Kaushik, SC & Kothari, S. 2011. Role of renewable energy sources in environmental protection: A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 15(3):1513-1524

- Pao, H, Li, Y & Fu, H, 2014. Clean energy, non-clean energy, and economic growth in the MIST countries. *Energy Policy*. 67:932–942.
- Patton, M.Q. 2002. Qualitative Research & Evaluation Methods. 3rd edition. Sage
- Pellegrini, L & Gerlagh, R. 2004. Corruption's Effect on Growth and its Transmission Channels *KYKLOS*, 57(3):429–456
- Persson, A, Rothstein,B & Teorell, J. 2012. Why Anticorruption Reforms Fail— Systemic Corruption as a Collective Action Problem. *Governance-an International Journal of Policy Administration and Institutions*. 26:449-471,
- Perticas, DC, Florea, A & Simut, RM. 2017. The GDP Influence On The Amount Of Renewable Energies Production In Romania. *Annals of Faculty of Economics, University of Oradea, Faculty of Economics* 1(1):161-169
- Pinilih, S.A.G & Chairunnisa, W.L. 2019. New and Renewable Energy Policy in Developing

 Indonesia's National Energy Resilience. E3S Web of Conferences 125:1004
- Pluye, P & Hong, QN. 2014. Combining the power of stories and the power of numbers: Mixed methods research and mixed studies reviews. *Annual Review of Public Health*. 35:29-45.
- Pohl, B & Mulder, P. 2013. (Rep.). German Institute of Global and Area Studies (GIGA) Working

 Paper. From www.jstor.org/stable/resrep16490 (Accessed 27 August 2017)
- Polit, DF. 2010. *Statistics and data analysis for nursing research* 2nd edition. Upper Saddle River: Pearson.
- Polit, D & Beck, C. 2004. *Nursing research: Appraising evidence for nursing practice*. 7th edition. Philadelphia: Wolters Kluwer/Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

- Polit, D & Hungler, B. 1999. *Nursing research: Principle and Method*. 6th edition. Philadelphia: Lippincott Company.
- Polzin, F, Migendt, M, Täube, FA & Flotow, P. 2015. Public policy influence on renewable energy investments—A panel data study across OECD countries. *Energy Policy*. 80:98-111.
- Popp, D, Hascic, I. & Medhi, N. 2011. Technology and the diffusion of renewable nergy. *Energy Economics*. 33:648-662.
- Puig, D & Morgan, T. 2013. Assessing the effectiveness of policies to support renewable energy.

 Denmark: United Nations Environment Programme
- PricewaterhouseCooopers (PwC). 2011. *Global warming andclimate change*From: https://www.pwc.co.za/en/assets/pdf/cop17-the-case-against-introducing-a-carbon tax-in-sa.pdf
- PricewaterhouseCoopers (PwC). 2016. *Impact of Corruption on Nigeria's Economy*. From: http://www.pwc.com/ng (Accessed 21 June 2019)
- Qiang, Z, Honghang, S, Yanxi, L, Yurui, X & Jun, S. 2014. China's solar photovoltaic policy: An analysis based on policy instruments. *Applied Energy*. 129:308–319.
- Rabe-Hesketh, S & Everitt, B. 2004. *Statistical Analyses using Stata*. 3rd edition. London: CRC Press Company.
- Rabbani, M.G, Sattary, C.T, Mamun, M.R.A, Rahman, M.M & Khan, M.H.N. 2017. Performance

 Analysis of Non-Renewable Energy in Bangladesh, *Indonesian Journal of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science*, 5(2):290-298

- Radhakrishna, R.B., Yoder, E.P. and Ewing, J.C. 2007. *Strategies for linking theoretical framework and research types*. Proceedings of the 2007 AAAE Research Conference, Pennsylvania State University, 692-694.
- Raheem, A, Abbasi, S.A, Memon, A, Samo, S.R, Taufiq-Yap, Y.H, Danquah, M.K & Harun, R, (2016). Renewable energy deployment to combat energy crisis in Pakistan, *Energy, Sustainability and Society* 6:16 DOI 10.1186/s13705-016-0082-
- Rajasekar, S. Philominathan, P & Chinnathambi, V. 2013. *Research Methodology*. : Preprint Physics.
- Rakic, B & Radjenovic, T. 2011. Public-Private Partnership as an Instrument of New Public Management. Facta *Universitatis Series: Economics and Organization*. 8(2):207-220.
- Raza, Usman. (2015). renewable energy resources of pakistan. From: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/274249203_renewable_energy_resources_of_p akistan
- Renaud, C, Tyler, E, Roff, A & Steyn, G, 2020. Accelerating renewable energy industrialisation in South Africa: What's stopping us?. Meridian Economics. Rondebosch
- Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century (REN21). 2011. *Renewables 2011 Global Status Report*, Paris: REN21. Secretariat
- Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century (REN21). 2013. *Renewable Global Futures Report*, Paris: REN21 Secretariat
- Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century (REN21). 2016. *Renewables 2016 Global Status Report*. Paris: REN21 Secretariat.

- Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century (REN21). 2017. *Renewables 2017 Global Status Report*, Paris: REN21 Secretariat.
- Renewable Energy Policy Network for the 21st Century (REN21). 2020. *Renewables 2020 Global Status Report*, Paris: REN21 Secretariat.
- Renukappa, S, Akintonye, A, Egbu, C & Goulding, J. 2013. Carbon emission reduction strategies in the UK industrial sectors: an empirical study. *International Journal of Climate Change Strategies and Management* 5(3):304-323.
- Republic of South Africa. 1962. Income Tax Act 58 of 1962. Government Printer. Pretoria
- Republic of South Africa, 2011. Integrated Resource Plan for Electricity 2010-2030, Government Printer. Pretoria
- Roelf, W. 2015. South Africa's power crisis risks choking green energy drive. *Reuters* From: https://www.reuters.com/article/safrica-renewables/south-africas-power-crisis-risks -choking-green-energy-drive-idUSL5N0W61SY20150305
- Rothstein, B. 2014. "What is the opposite of corruption?". Third World Quarterly 35:737-757,
- Rothstein, B & Tannenberg, M 2015. *Making Development Work: The Quality of Government Approach*, Swedish Government Expert Group for Aid Studies, From: http://eba.se/en/makingdevelopment-work-the-quality-of-government-approach-2/.
- Saidi, K & Hammami, S. 2015. The impact of CO2 emissions and economic growth on energy consumption in 58 countries. *Energy Reports* 1:62-70.
- Saidur, R, Islam, MR, Radhim, NA & Solangi, KH. 2010. A review on global wind energy policy.

 *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews. 14:1744-1762

- Sahoo, P, Dash, RK. & Nataraj, G. 2010 Infrastructure Development and Economic Growth in China. IDE Discussion Paper No. 261. Institute of Developing Economies. JETRO
- Sambo, A, Garba, B, Zarma, I & Gaji, M. 2012. Electricity generation and the present challenges in the Nigerian power sector. *Energy Power* 6(9):1050.
- Saunders, M, Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. 2009. *Research methods for business students*. 5th edition.

 Pearson Education Limited. Essex: England
 - Sanderink, L. 2020. Shattered frames in global energy governance: Exploring fragmented interpretations among renewable energy institutions. *Energy Research & Soacial Sciences* 61:1-16.
- Scarlat, N, Dallemand, JF, Monforti-Ferrario, F, Banja, M & Motola, V, 2015. An overview from National Renewable Energy Action Plans and Progress Reports: Renewable energy policy framework and bio-energy contribution in the European Union. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 51:969-985.
- Schuman, S & Lin, A. 2012. China's Renewable Energy Law and its impact on renewable power in China: Progress, challenges and recommendations for improving implementation. *Energy Policy*. 51, pp. 89-109.
- Scott, D & Morrison, M. 2006. *Key Ideas in Educational Research*. Continuum International Publishing Company, London
- Sebitosi, A & Pillay, P. 2008. Renewable energy and the environment in South Africa: A way forward. *Energy Policy* 36:3312-3316.

- Sellitz, C, Jahoda, M, Deutsch, M & Cook, S. 1965. Research Methods in Social Relations: Abe Books.
- Shannon-Baker, P. 2016. Making Paradigms Meaningful in Mixed Methods Research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*. 10(4):319–334.
- Shearer, C, Mathew-Shah, N, Myllyvirta, L, Yu, A & Nace, T. 2019. *Boom & Bust, 2019. Tracking the Global Coal Plant Pipeline*. Global Energy Monitor. Sierra Club, Greenpeace: Delhi, India.
- Sherzod, S. 2016. Russia and Energy Issues Under the WTO System. *Journal of World Trade*. 50(4).705-735
- Sobják, A. 2018. Corruption Risks in Infrastructure Investments in Sub-Saharan Africa. 2018

 OECD Anticorruption and Intergrity Forum
- Sovacool, B & Gilbert, A. 2013. Feed-in tariffs and other support mechanisms for solar PV promotion. *Elsevier*.
- Sumah, S. 2018. *Corruption, Causes and Consequences*. Vito Bobek (ed.) Trade and Global Market. 10.5772/intechopen.72953.
- Swaleheen, M. 2011. Economic growth with endogenous corruption: An empirical study. *Public Choice* 146(1):23–41
- Stern, N. 2007. The Economics of Climate Change: The Stern Review. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi:10.1017/CBO9780511817434
- Taleb, H. 2009. Barriers Hindering the Utilisation of Geothermal Resources in Saudi Arabia.
 Energy for Sustainable Development 13(3):183-188.

- Taliotis, C, Shivakumar, A, Ramos, E, Howells, M, Mentis, D, Sridharan, V, Broad, O & Mofor L. (2016). An indicative analysis of investment opportunities in the African electricity supply sector—Using TEMBA (The Electricity Model Base for Africa). *Energy for Sustainable Development*. 31:50-66.
- Tashakkori, A & Teddlie, C. 2010. SAGE handbook of mixed methods in social & behavioral research. Thousand Oaks. CA: SAGE Publications, Inc
- The Federal Government, 2007. *G8 Agenda for Global and Stability*. From :http://www.g-8.de/Webs/G8/EN/G8Summit/Agenda/agenda.html (accessed 30 June 2017).
- Timmons, D, Harris, JM & Roach, B. 2014. *The Economics of Renewable Energy* Global Development and Environment Institute (GDAE)
- Twumasi, Y.A. 2017. Relationship between CO2 Emissions and Renewable Energy Production in the United States of America. *Archives of Current Research International*. 7:1-12.
- Uddin, R, Shaikh, A.J, Khan, H.R, Shirazi, M.A, Rashid, A & Qazi, S.A. (2021). Renewable

 Energy Perspectives of Pakistan and Turkey: Current Analysis and Policy

 Recommendations. Sustainability. 13:3349 From: https://doi.org/10.3390/su13063349
- Uhunamure, S.E.; Shale, K. (2021). A SWOT Analysis Approach for a Sustainable Transition to Renewable Energy in South Africa. *Sustainability* 13:3933. From: https://doi.org/10.3390/su13073933
- UNICEF Office of Research (2014). 'The Challenges of Climate Change: Children on the front line', *Innocenti Insight*, Florence: UNICEF Office of Research.

- United Nations, 2014. World Economic Situation and Prospects 2014: Global economic outlook.

 New York
- United Nations, 2015. *The World's Women 2015: Trends and Statistics*. New York: United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Statistics Division. Sales No. E.15.XVII.8
- United Nations, 2020. The Sustainability Development Goals Report. From:

https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/report/2020/ (accessed 11 June 2021)

- United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), 2008. World Summit on the

 Information Society (WSIS) follow-up Report From:

 https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/dtlstict20081_en.pdf (accessed 11 July 2021)
- United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), 2011. *An investment guide to Zambia: Opportunities and conditions.* From: http://unctad.org/en/Docs/diaepcb201008_en.pdf (accessed 18 July 2017).
- United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, 2011. Fossil Fuels in Africa in the Context of

 Carbon Constrained Future. From: http://www.uneca.org/acpc/publications

 (accessed 29 May 2017).
- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), 2011. Global Trends in Renewable Energy

 Investment Analysis of Trends and Issues in the Financing of Renewable Energy United

 Nations Environment Programme and Bloomberg New Energy Finance

United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), 2012. Natural Capital Declaration. Ghana:

- United Nations Environmental Programme (UNEP). 2014. *Green Economy Fiscal Policy Scoping Study*. Ghana: UNEP
- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), 2014 Global Trends in Renewable Energy

 Investment 2014 United Nations Environment Programme and Bloomberg New Energy

 Finance From: https://www.fs-unep-centre.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/

 Global_Trends_Report_2014.pdf
- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), 2016. *Global Trends in Renewable Energy Investment* Frankfurt School-UNEP Centre/BNEF From: https://www.actuenvironnement.com/media/pdf/news-26477-rapport-pnue-enr.pdf
- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), 2017. Global Trends in Renewable Energy

 Investment Frankfurt School-UNEP Centre/BNEF From:

 https://wedocs.unep.org/20.500.11822/33381
- Usha Rao, K & Kishore, V. 2010. A review of technology diffusion models with special reference to renewable energy technologies. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 14:1070–1078.
- Uys, HHM. & Basson, AA. 1991. Research Methodology in Nursing. Pretoria: Haum.
- van Aarle, J. 2010. How can taxes be used to reinforce environmental policies in south africa?

 From: taxcentre.saipa.co.za/sites/default/files/Jessica%20Van%20Aarle.pdf
 (accessed 9 July 2017).
- van De Putte, J & Short, R. 2011. *Battle of the Grids. How Europe can go 100% renewable and phase out dirty energy*: Greenpeace.

- van Niekerk, W. 2012. Why should South Africa invest in the development of renewable energy sources? Stellenbosch: Centre for renewable and sustainable energy studies, University of Stellenbosch.
- Vassallo, P, Paoli, C, Rovere, A, Montefalcone, M, Morri, C & Bianchi, C. 2013. The value of the seagrass Posidonia oceanica: A natural capital assessment. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. 75:157 167.
- Vijayamohanan, PN 2016. "Panel Data Analysis with Stata Part 1 Fixed Effects and Random Effects Models," MPRA Paper 76869, University Library of Munich, Germany.
- Wahyuni, D. 2012. The research design maze: understanding paradigms, cases, methods and methodologies. *Journal of applied management accounting research* 10(1):69-80.
- Waliwimpi, H. 2012. *Investment Incentives for Renewable Energy in Southern Africa: Case study of Zambia*. The International Institute for Sustainable Development.
- Wang, Q. 2010. Effective policies for renewable energy—the example of China's wind power lessons for China's photovoltaic power. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 14:702 712.
- Wang, P., Jiang, K., Wang, J.X. & Wang, Q. 2020. Equilibrium analysis of microgrids in renewable portfolio standard-constrained spot markets 2020 IEEE IAS Industrial and Commercial Power Systerm Asia Technical Conference (2020)
- Walwyn, D & Brent, A. 2015. Renewable energy gathers steam in South Africa. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 41:390-401.

- Walz, KA, Slowinski, M & Alfano, K. 2016. International Approaches To Renewable Energy

 Education A Faculty Professional Development Case Study With Recommended

 Practices For STEM Educators. *American Journal of Engineering Education*. 7(2):97-116
- Webber, C. 2010. Adequate intraday market design to enable the integration of wind energy into the European power systems. *Energy Policy*. 33:3155-3163
- White, W, Lunnan, A, Nybakk, E & Kulisic, B. 2013. The role of governments in renewable energy: The importance of policy consistency. *Elsevier: Biomass and Bioenergy*. 52:97-105.
- Winkler,H. 2005 Renewable energy policy in South Africa:policy options for renewable electricity. *Energy Policy* 33:27-38
- Wirba, AV, Mas'ud, AA, Muhammad-Sukki, F, Ahmad, S, Tahar, RM, Rahim, RA, Munir, AB & Karim, ME. 2015. Renewable energy potentials in Cameroon: prospects and challenges.

 *Renewable Energy 76(5):560.
- Wiser, R. & Bolinger, 2015. *Wind Technologies Market Report*. From: https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2016/08/f33/2015-Wind-Technologies-Market -Report-08162016.pdf
- Wood, M, Bylund, P & Bradley, S. 2016. The influence of tax and regulatory policies on entrepreneurs' opportunity evaluation decisions. *Management Decision* 54(5):1160-1182.
- Wooldridge, JM. 2002 Econometric Analysis of Cross Section and Panel Data. The MIT Press, Cambridge.

- Wooldridge, JM. 2012. *Introductory Econometrics a Modern Approach:*. 5th ed. Michigan: Cengage Learning.
- World Bank, 2012. World development indicators 2012 (English). World development indicators. Washington DC: World Bank. From: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/553131468163740875/World-development -indicators-2012 (Accessed 20 August 2017)
- World Bank Group. 2017. Linking Up: Public-Private Partnerships in Power Transmission in Africa. World Bank, Washington, DC. From: https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/26842 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO. (Accessed 20 April 2019)
- World Bank., 2012. World development indicators. From http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP. MKTP.KD.ZG/countries
- World Bank, 2020. *Public-Private Partnerships* World Bank. From: https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/publicprivatepartnerships/overview#1
- World Bank. (2019). World Bank Open Data. Fom: https://data.worldbank.org/

(Accessed: 11 February 2019)

- United Nations, 2014. World Economic Situation and Prospects. United Nations Publications.

 New York. From:

 https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/wesp/wesp_current/wesp2014.pdf
- Worldatlas. 2017. Fossil Fuel Dependency by Country. From: http://www.worldatlas.com/articles/countries-the-most-dependent-on-fossil-fuels.html (accessed 26 June 2018).

- Wustenhagen, R & Menichetti, E. 2012. Strategic choices for renewable energy investment: Conceptual framework and opportunities for further research. *Energy Policy*. 40:1-10.
- Yamusa II, SU & Ansari, AH. 2013. Renewable Energy Law and Policy Review. 4 (2):151-156
- Yazdanie, M & Rutherford, PD. 2010. Renewable energy in Pakistan: policy strengths, challenges & the path forward. *ETH Zurich* 2:112-119
- Yip, PSL & Tsang EWK. 2014. Interpreting dummy variables and their interaction effects in strategy research. *Strategic Organisation*. 5(1): 13-30
- Yoeurp, A. 2017. *Tackling skills shortage in the renewable energy sector by 2020*. Taylor Hopkinson. From: https://www.taylorhopkinson.com/wp-content/uploads/Skills-shortage-Report-Taylor-Hopkinson.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2018)
- York, R & McGee, JA. 2017. Does Renewable Energy Development Decouple Economic Growth from CO2 Emissions?. *Socius: Sociological Research for a Dynamic World*. 3:1-6.
- Zahedi, A. 2010. Australian renewable energy progress. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 14:2208-2213.
- Zhang, H, Li, L, Cao, J, Zhao, M & Wu, Q. 2011. Comparison of renewable energy policy evolution among the BRICs. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 15(9): 4904–4909.
- Zhao, Y, Tang, K & Wang, L. 2013. Do renewable electricity policies promote renewable electricity generation: Evidence of a panel data. *Energy Policy* 62:887-897.
- Zhao, Z & Chen, Y. 2018. Critical factors affecting the development of renewable energy power generation: Evidence from China. *Journal of Cleaner Production*. 184:466-480.

- Zhao, Z, Zuo, J, Fan, L & Zillante, G. 2010. Impacts of renewable energy regulations on the structure of power generation in China: A critical analysis. *Renewable Energy* 36(1):24-30.
- Zhi, Q, Sun, H, Li, Y, Xu, Y & Su, J. 2014. China's solar photovoltaic policy: An analysis based on policy instruments. *Applied Energy* 129:308-319.
- Zohrabi, M. 2013. Mixed Method Research: Instruments, Validity, Reliability and Reporting Findings. *Theory and Practice in Language Studies* 3(2):254-262.